true This Amendment No. 1 on Form 10-K/A (this "Annual Report on Form 10-K/A") amends and restates certain items noted below in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of L.B. Foster (the "Company") for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, as originally filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on March 6, 2024 (the "Original Form 10-K").2023 FY 0000352825 1 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#AccruedLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#AccruedLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#PropertyPlantAndEquipmentAndFinanceLeaseRightOfUseAssetAfterAccumulatedDepreciationAndAmortization http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#PropertyPlantAndEquipmentAndFinanceLeaseRightOfUseAssetAfterAccumulatedDepreciationAndAmortization http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligationsCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligationsCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligations http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2023#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligations iso4217:USD xbrli:shares iso4217:USD xbrli:shares fstr:segment fstr:facility fstr:agreement xbrli:pure fstr:covenant fstr:plan fstr:company fstr:party 0000352825 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 2023-06-30 0000352825 2024-02-29 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember us-gaap:OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 2023-12-31 0000352825 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ProductMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ProductMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ServiceMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ServiceMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PrecastConcreteProductsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:CougarMountainPrecastLLCMember 2023-11-17 2023-11-17 0000352825 fstr:RailProductsBusinessUnitMember 2023-06-30 2023-06-30 0000352825 fstr:CoatingsAndMeasurementMember 2023-03-30 2023-03-30 0000352825 fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2022-06-21 0000352825 fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2022-06-21 2022-06-21 0000352825 fstr:RailProductsBusinessUnitMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-01 0000352825 fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:NonDomesticMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:NonDomesticMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodErrorCorrectionAdjustmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember us-gaap:ProductMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodErrorCorrectionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:ProductMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember us-gaap:ServiceMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodErrorCorrectionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:ServiceMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodErrorCorrectionAdjustmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:ScenarioPreviouslyReportedMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodErrorCorrectionAdjustmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember fstr:BridgeGridDeckProductMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember fstr:BridgeGridDeckProductMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:BridgeGridDeckProductMember us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:BridgeGridDeckProductMember us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:BridgeGridDeckProductMember srt:ScenarioForecastMember us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:CA 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:CA 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OtherGeographicalLocationsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OtherGeographicalLocationsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:CA 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:CA 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OtherGeographicalLocationsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OtherGeographicalLocationsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailProductsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailProductsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailGlobalFrictionManagementMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailGlobalFrictionManagementMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailTechnologiesProductsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember fstr:RailTechnologiesProductsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember fstr:PrecastConcreteBuildingsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember fstr:PrecastConcreteBuildingsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember fstr:SteelProductsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember fstr:SteelProductsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2022-08-12 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:VanHooseCoEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:SkratchEnterprisesLtdMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 2022-08-01 2022-08-01 0000352825 2023-03-30 2023-03-30 0000352825 fstr:OverTimeInputMethodMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OverTimeInputMethodMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OverTimeOutputMethodMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OverTimeOutputMethodMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SalesReturnsAndAllowancesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SalesReturnsAndAllowancesMember fstr:LongTermCommercialContractsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SalesReturnsAndAllowancesMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SalesReturnsAndAllowancesMember fstr:LongTermCommercialContractsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 2024-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RailTechnologiesAndServicesSegmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:InfrastructureSolutionsSegmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:FabricatedBridgeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:FabricatedBridgeMember 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PatentsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PatentsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember srt:WeightedAverageMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:OffMarketFavorableLeaseMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:WeightedAverageMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:NoncompeteAgreementsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-01 0000352825 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-01 0000352825 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:LandMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:LandMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:ImprovementsToLandAndLeaseholdsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:ImprovementsToLandAndLeaseholdsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:BuildingMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:BuildingMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:MachineryAndEquipmentIncludingEquipmentUnderCapitalizedLeasesMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:MachineryAndEquipmentIncludingEquipmentUnderCapitalizedLeasesMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember 2021-08-13 2021-08-13 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember 2021-08-13 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:DebtInstrumentRedemptionPeriodOneMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:DebtInstrumentRedemptionPeriodOneMember 2021-08-13 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:DebtInstrumentRedemptionPeriodTwoMember 2021-08-13 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember 2021-08-13 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:OvernightBankFundingRateMember 2022-08-11 2022-08-11 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:OvernightBankFundingRateMember 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBOR1Member 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBOR1Member 2022-08-11 2022-08-11 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember 2022-08-11 2022-08-11 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBOR1Member 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBOR1Member 2022-08-11 2022-08-11 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember fstr:PNCBankNACitizensBankNAWellsFargoBankNationalAssociationBankOfAmericaNAAndBMOHarrisBankNationalAssociationMember fstr:FourthAmendedAndRestatedCreditAgreementMember fstr:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBOR1Member 2022-08-12 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:PncBankN.a.BankOfAmericaN.a.WellsFargoBankN.a.CitizensBankOfPennsylvaniaAndBranchBankingAndTrustCompanyMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PncBankN.a.BankOfAmericaN.a.WellsFargoBankN.a.CitizensBankOfPennsylvaniaAndBranchBankingAndTrustCompanyMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 2023-03-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ForeignCountryMember us-gaap:SecretariatOfTheFederalRevenueBureauOfBrazilMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OmnibusPlanMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:EquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:EquityAndIncentiveCompensationPlanMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OmnibusIncentivePlanMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MaximumMember fstr:OmnibusPlanAndEquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember fstr:OmnibusPlanAndEquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:MinimumMember fstr:OmnibusPlanAndEquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OmnibusPlanAndEquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:OmnibusPlanAndEquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 srt:DirectorMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:DirectorMember fstr:FullyVestedAndRestrictedStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 srt:DirectorMember fstr:FullyVestedAndRestrictedStockMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 fstr:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:EquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2022-06-01 2022-06-30 0000352825 fstr:AchievementOfEBITDAMarginMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:EquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2022-06-01 2022-06-30 0000352825 fstr:AchievementOfStockPriceMilestoneMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:EquityAndIncentivePlanMember 2022-06-01 2022-06-30 0000352825 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:OmnibusPlanMember 2021-02-01 2021-02-28 0000352825 us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheOneMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:OmnibusPlanMember 2021-02-01 2021-02-28 0000352825 us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheTwoMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember fstr:OmnibusPlanMember 2021-02-01 2021-02-28 0000352825 fstr:RistrictedStockAndPerformanceSharesCombinedMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:RistrictedStockAndPerformanceSharesCombinedMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SwapMember 2022-08-12 0000352825 fstr:Swap2Member 2022-08-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SwapMember 2017-02-28 0000352825 us-gaap:SwapMember 2020-09-30 0000352825 us-gaap:SwapMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:SwapMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:CA us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquityFundsMember srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquityFundsMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquityFundsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquityFundsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CorporateBondSecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:CorporateBondSecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:MutualFundMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:MutualFundMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:US us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:CommercialRealEstateMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:MunicipalBondsMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:CashAndCashEquivalentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:MunicipalBondsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:MunicipalBondsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 country:GB us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 country:CA us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2019-03-13 2019-03-13 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2019-03-13 2019-03-13 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2019-03-13 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2021-09-30 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:UPRRMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000352825 2017-06-05 0000352825 2020-03-26 0000352825 fstr:ChemtecEnergyServicesLLCMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:ChemtecEnergyServicesLLCMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:ConcreteTiesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:ConcreteTiesMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PilingProductsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:PilingProductsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 fstr:TrackComponentsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 fstr:TrackComponentsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2022-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2021-12-31 0000352825 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-K/A
(Amendment No. 1)

(Mark One) |
☒ | Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023

Or

☐ | Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 For the transition period from to

Commission File Number 0-10436
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Pennsylvania |  | 25-1324733
(State of Incorporation) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
415 Holiday Drive, Suite 100, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania |  | 15220
(Address of principal executive offices) |  | (Zip Code)

Registrant’s telephone number, including area code:
(412) 928-3400
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of Each Class | Trading Symbol(s) | Name of Each Exchange On Which Registered
Common Stock, Par Value $0.01 | FSTR | Nasdaq Global Select Market

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:
None
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. ☐ Yes ☒ No
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. ☐ Yes ☒ No
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. ☒ Yes ☐ No
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). ☒ Yes ☐ No
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer |  | ☐ |  | Accelerated filer |  | ☒
Non-accelerated filer |  | ☐ |  | Smaller reporting company |  | ☒
|  |  |  | Emerging growth company |  | ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management’s assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. ☒
If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements. ☒
Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant’s executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to §240.10D-1(b) ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). ☐ Yes ☒ No
The aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates computed by reference to the price at which the common equity was last sold, or the average bid and asked price of such common equity, as of the last business day of the registrant’s most recently completed second fiscal quarter was $151,600,835.
As of February 29, 2024, there were 11,001,640 shares of the registrant’s common stock, par value $0.01 per share, outstanding.
Documents Incorporated by Reference:
Portions of the Definitive Proxy Statement for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Shareholders (“2024 Proxy Statement”) are incorporated by reference in Items 10, 11, 12, 13 and 14 of Part III of this Amended Form 10-K. The 2024 Proxy Statement was filed on April 12, 2024 with the US Securities and Exchange Commission, within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year to which this Amended Form 10-K relates.

EXPLANATORY NOTE
L.B. Foster Company (the “Company”) is filing this Amendment No. 1 on Form 10-K/A (the “Amended Form 10-K”) to amend certain items in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, which was originally filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) on March 6, 2024 (the “Original Form 10-K”).
Background
As disclosed in the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K under Item 4.02 filed with the SEC on October 8, 2024, on October 7, 2024 (the “Determination Date”), the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company (the “Audit Committee”), based on the recommendation of the Company’s management, concluded the gain on the sale of a former joint venture facility in Magnolia, Texas (the “Magnolia Sale”) in the Company’s Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the quarter ended March 31, 2024, as filed with the SEC on May 7, 2024 on Form 10-Q (the “First Quarter Form 10-Q”), was misclassified, and that such statement should be restated to correct the classification error. In addition, the Company conducted a comprehensive quantitative and qualitative analysis of $1,403 thousand in exit costs incurred in 2023 associated with the discontinuation of the Company’s Bridge Products grid deck product line (“Bridge Exit Costs”) pursuant to all relevant authoritative guidance and concluded that the classification of the Bridge Exit Costs were erroneously excluded from the Company’s “Operating income” as presented in the Company’s Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023 within the Company’s Original Form 10-K. Furthermore, the Company’s management has concluded that its disclosure controls and procedures as of December 31, 2023 were not effective because of a material weakness in internal control over financial reporting due to the lack of an effectively designed control related to the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions.
This Amended Form 10-K corrects for the immaterial classification error related to the reporting of the Bridge Exit Costs in “Other expense (income) - net” as the relevant authoritative guidance requires the Bridge Exit Costs to be recorded in “Operating income.” In addition, the Company has corrected certain other immaterial errors in the Amended Form 10-K that were previously identified and concluded as immaterial, individually and in the aggregate, to the Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2023.
This Amended Form 10-K also contains the revised opinion of Ernst & Young LLP (“EY”) on internal control over financial reporting included in Part II - Item 9A and EY’s revised opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II - Item 8. A discussion of the Company’s plans to remediate the material weakness discussed above is set forth in the revised Part II - Item 9A. Controls and Procedures of this Amended Form 10-K.
The error corrections in the Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023 do not impact “Net sales,” “Income before income taxes,” “Income tax expense,” “Net income,” “Basic earnings per share,” and “Diluted earnings per share,” management incentive compensation or the Company’s credit facility covenants, or any disclosed non-GAAP metrics, including Adjusted EBITDA and organic sales.
The Company has filed this Amended Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023 to amend the following items included in the Original Form 10-K:
•Forward-Looking Statements
•Part 1 - Item 1A. Risk Factors
•Part II - Item 5. Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
•Part II - Item 7. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
•Part II - Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplemental Data
•Part II, Item 9A. Controls and Procedures; and
•Part IV - Item 15. Exhibits.
In addition, in accordance with Rule 12b-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), this Amended Form 10-K includes updated certifications executed by the Company’s chief executive officer and chief financial officer as required by Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, dated as of the filing date of this Amended Form 10-K. The updated certifications are included hereto as Exhibits 31.1, 31.2, and 32.0.
Pursuant to Rule 12b-15, this Amended Form 10-K sets forth the complete text of each item listed above, as amended. Except for such items, this Amended Form 10-K does not amend, update, or change any other items or disclosures in the Original Form 10-K and continues to describe the conditions as of the date of the Original Form 10-K. As such, except as set forth herein, we have not updated or modified the disclosures contained in the Original Form 10-K to reflect any events that have occurred after the Original Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I
Item 1. | Business | 4
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 9
Item 1B. | Unresolved Staff Comments | 16
Item 1C. | Cybersecurity | 16
Item 2. | Properties | 18
Item 3. | Legal Proceedings | 19
Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosures | 19
PART II
Item 5. | Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters, and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities | 20
Item 6. | Reserved | 20
Item 7. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 21
Item 7A. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 30
Item 8. | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data | 31
Item 9. | Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure | 69
Item 9A. | Controls and Procedures | 69
Item 9B. | Other Information | 72
Item 9C. | Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections | 72
PART III
Item 10. | Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance | 72
Item 11. | Executive Compensation | 72
Item 12. | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters | 72
Item 13. | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence | 73
Item 14. | Principal Accounting Fees and Services | 73
PART IV
Item 15. | Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules | 74
Item 16. | Form 10-K Summary | 74
| Signatures | 78

2

Table of Contents
Forward-Looking Statements
This Annual Report on Form 10-K/A contains “forward-looking” statements within the meaning of Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Many of the forward-looking statements are located in “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.” Forward-looking statements include any statement that does not directly relate to any historical or current fact. Sentences containing words such as “believe,” “intend,” “plan,” “may,” “expect,” “should,” “could,” “anticipate,” “estimate,” “predict,” “project,” or their negatives, or other similar expressions of a future or forward-looking nature generally should be considered forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A are based on management’s current expectations and assumptions about future events that involve inherent risks and uncertainties and may concern, among other things, the Company’s expectations relating to our strategy, goals, projections, and plans regarding our financial position, liquidity, capital resources, and results of operations and decisions regarding our strategic growth initiatives, market position, and product development. While the Company considers these expectations and assumptions to be reasonable, they are inherently subject to significant business, economic, competitive, regulatory, and other risks and uncertainties, most of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond the Company’s control. The Company cautions readers that various factors could cause the actual results of the Company to differ materially from those indicated by forward-looking statements. Accordingly, investors should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements as a prediction of actual results. Among the factors that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those indicated in the forward-looking statements are risks and uncertainties related to: a continuation or worsening of the adverse economic conditions in the markets we serve, including recession, the continued volatility in the prices for oil and gas, project delays, and budget shortfalls, or otherwise; volatility in the global capital markets, including interest rate fluctuations, which could adversely affect our ability to access the capital markets on terms that are favorable to us; restrictions on our ability to draw on our credit agreement, including as a result of any future inability to comply with restrictive covenants contained therein; a decrease in freight or transit rail traffic; environmental matters and the impact of recently-finalized environmental regulations, including any costs associated with any remediation and monitoring of such matters; the risk of doing business in international markets, including compliance with anti-corruption and bribery laws, foreign currency fluctuations and inflation, global shipping disruptions, and trade restrictions or embargoes; our ability to effectuate our strategy, including cost reduction initiatives, and our ability to effectively integrate acquired businesses or to divest businesses, such as the recent dispositions of the Track Components, Chemtec, and Ties businesses, and acquisitions of the Skratch Enterprises Ltd., Intelligent Video Ltd., VanHooseCo Precast LLC, and Cougar Mountain Precast, LLC businesses and to realize anticipated benefits; costs of and impacts associated with shareholder activism; the timeliness and availability of materials from our major suppliers, as well as the impact on our access to supplies of customer preferences as to the origin of such supplies, such as customers’ concerns about conflict minerals; labor disputes; cybersecurity risks such as data security breaches, malware, ransomware, “hacking,” and identity theft, which could disrupt our business and may result in misuse or misappropriation of confidential or proprietary information, and could result in the disruption or damage to our systems, increased costs and losses, or an adverse effect to our reputation, business or financial condition; the continuing effectiveness of our ongoing implementation of an enterprise resource planning system; changes in current accounting estimates and their ultimate outcomes; the adequacy of internal and external sources of funds to meet financing needs, including our ability to negotiate any additional necessary amendments to our credit agreement or the terms of any new credit agreement, the Company’s ability to manage its working capital requirements and indebtedness; domestic and international taxes, including estimates that may impact taxes; domestic and foreign government regulations, including tariffs; our ability to maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting (“ICFR”) and disclosure controls and procedures, including our ability to remediate any existing material weakness in our ICFR and the timing of any such remediation, as well as our ability to reestablish effective disclosure controls and procedures; the results of the UK’s 2024 parliamentary election, uncertainties related to the U.S. 2024 Presidential election and any corresponding changes to policy or other changes that could affect UK or U.S. business conditions; other geopolitical conditions, including the ongoing conflicts between Russia and Ukraine, conflicts in the Middle East, and increasing tensions between China and Taiwan; a lack of state or federal funding for new infrastructure projects; an increase in manufacturing or material costs; the loss of future revenues from current customers; any future global health crises, and the related social, regulatory, and economic impacts and the response thereto by the Company, our employees, our customers, and national, state, or local governments, including any governmental travel restrictions; and risks inherent in litigation and the outcome of litigation and product warranty claims. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should the assumptions underlying the forward-looking statements prove incorrect, actual outcomes could vary materially from those indicated. Significant risks and uncertainties that may affect the operations, performance, and results of the Company’s business and forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those set forth under Item 1A, “Risk Factors,” and elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A and our other current or periodic filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
The forward-looking statements in this report are made as of the date of this report and we assume no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments, or otherwise, except as required by the federal securities laws.
3

Table of Contents
PART I
(Dollars in thousands, except share data unless otherwise noted)
ITEM 1. BUSINESS
Summary Description of Businesses
Founded in 1902, L.B. Foster Company is a Pennsylvania corporation with its principal office in Pittsburgh, PA. L.B. Foster Company is a global technology solutions provider of engineered, manufactured products and services that builds and supports infrastructure. The Company’s innovative engineering and product development solutions address the safety, reliability, and performance needs of its customers’ most challenging requirements. The Company maintains locations in North America, South America, Europe, and Asia. As used herein, “L.B. Foster,” the “Company,” “we,” “us,” and “our” or similar references refer collectively to L.B. Foster Company and its subsidiaries, unless the context indicates otherwise.
Business Segments
The Company has historically operated under three reporting segments: (1) Rail, Technologies, and Services, (2) Precast Concrete Products, and (3) Steel Products and Measurement. During 2023, the Company made certain organizational changes, which included the appointment of an executive leader for the Infrastructure Solutions business. The Infrastructure Solutions business comprises both the historic Precast Concrete Products and Steel Products and Measurement (since renamed “Steel Products”) reporting segments. After evaluation of the organizational change along with the acquisitions and divestitures that the Company completed, the Company concluded that, beginning in the fourth quarter of 2023, it will operate under two reporting segments, and has restated segment information for the historical periods presented herein to conform to the current presentation.
Accordingly, the Company now operates in two reporting segments: (1) Rail, Technologies, and Services (“Rail”) and (2) Infrastructure Solutions (“Infrastructure”). The Company’s reportable operating segments have been determined in accordance with the Company’s internal management structure, which is organized based on operating activities, the manner in which we organize segments for making operating decisions and assessing performance, and the availability of separate financial results. Financial information concerning these segments is set forth in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 1.
The following table shows the net sales for each reporting segment as a percentage of total net sales for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Percentage of Net Sales
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | 57 | % |  | 60 | % |  |
Infrastructure Solutions |  | 43 |  |  | 40 |  |  |
|  | 100 | % |  | 100 | % |  |

Rail, Technologies, and Services
The Company’s Rail segment is comprised of several manufacturing, distribution, and service businesses that provide a variety of products, solutions, and services for freight and passenger railroads and other industrial companies throughout the world. The Rail segment has sales offices throughout North America, South America, Europe, and Asia, and works on rail projects where it offers products manufactured by the Company, or sourced from numerous supply chain partners. The Rail segment also offers contract project management and aftermarket services. The Rail reporting segment is comprised of the Rail Products, Global Friction Management, and Technology Services and Solutions business units. Within Rail Products and Global Friction Management, we offer a full suite of track components and friction management products and services. Within Technology Services and Solutions, we focus on innovation, creating leading edge engineering and digital communication technology solutions for rail, infrastructure, and the built environment, including control and digital display, contract services and condition monitoring solutions. The Technology Services and Solutions business unit also offers Total Track Monitoring railroad condition monitoring systems, equipment, and services.
Rail Products
The Rail Products business unit is comprised of the Company’s Rail Distribution, Allegheny Rail Products, and Transit Products. The Concrete Ties business was also included in Rail Products until it was sold in June of 2023. Following are summaries of those divisions:
Rail Distribution - This division sells new rail mainly to passenger and short line freight railroads, industrial companies, and rail contractors for the replacement of existing lines or expansion of new lines. Rail accessories sold by the Rail Distribution division include track spikes, bolts, angle bars, tie plates, and other products required to install or maintain rail lines. These products are manufactured by the Company or purchased from other manufacturers and distributed accordingly. Rail Distribution also sells trackwork products to Class II and III railroads, industrial, and export markets.
4

Table of Contents
Allegheny Rail Products (“ARP”) - ARP engineers and manufactures insulated rail joints and related accessories for freight and passenger railroads and industrial customers. Insulated joints are manufactured domestically at the Company’s facilities in Pueblo, CO and Niles, OH.
Transit Products - This division supplies designed, engineered, and outsourced-manufactured direct fixation fasteners, coverboards, and special accessories primarily for passenger railroad systems. Transit Products also manufactures power rail, also known as third rail, at its facility in Niles, OH. These products are usually sold to contractors or by sealed bid to passenger railroads.
Concrete Ties (“Ties”) - This division manufactures engineered concrete railroad ties for freight and passenger railroads and industrial accounts at its facility in Spokane, WA. The Company completed the sale of the operating assets of this division in June of 2023.
Global Friction Management
The Company’s Global Friction Management business unit engineers, manufactures, and fabricates friction management products and application systems for its rail customers. It also provides aftermarket services managing its friction management solutions for customers. The Company’s friction management products optimize performance at the rail to wheel interface, which helps our customers reduce fuel consumption, improve operating efficiencies, extend the life of operating assets such as rail and wheels, reduce track stresses, and lower the related maintenance and operating costs of its rail customers. Friction management products include mobile and wayside systems that apply lubricants and liquid or solid friction modifiers. These products and systems are designed, engineered, manufactured, fabricated, serviced, and marketed in the United States (“US”), Canada, the United Kingdom (“UK”), and Germany.
Technology Services and Solutions
The Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business unit engineers and manufactures Total Track Monitoring railroad condition monitoring systems and equipment including wheel impact load detection systems, wayside data collection and management systems, and rockfall, flood, earthworks, and bridge strike monitoring. These offerings create a smart interface between conventional rail products and intelligent digital technologies to monitor safety, increase network velocity, and enable the digital railway. In addition, the business unit provides controls, display, and telecommunication contract management solutions for the transit, control room, and customer information and display sectors to enhance safety, operational efficiency, and customer experience. These products, systems, and services are designed, engineered, serviced, and marketed in the US, UK, and Germany. In June of 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch Enterprises Ltd. (“Skratch”), located in Telford, UK. Skratch offers a single-point supply solution model for clients, and enables large scale deployments of its intelligent digital signage solutions. Skratch’s service offerings include design, prototyping and proof of concept, hardware and software, logistics and warehousing, installation, maintenance, content management, and managed monitoring.
Infrastructure Solutions
The Infrastructure segment uses its industry expertise to design, manufacture, and deploy advanced technologies that positively impact the built environment, including precast concrete buildings and products, bridge products, and pipe protective coatings and threading. The Infrastructure segment is composed of nine operating facilities across the US providing engineered precast concrete solutions, fabricated bridge products, and protective pipe coating and threading offerings across North America.
Precast Concrete Products
The Precast Concrete Products (“Precast”) business unit manufactures precast concrete products for the North American civil infrastructure market. Under its CXT® brand, Precast manufactures restrooms, concession stands, and other protective storage buildings available in multiple designs, textures, and colors for national, state, and municipal parks. The Company is a leading, high-end supplier of precast buildings in terms of volume, product options, and capabilities. Precast also manufactures various other precast concrete products such as sounds walls, bridge beams, box culverts, septic tanks, and other custom pre-stressed and precast concrete products at its Boise, ID, Hillsboro, TX, and Waverly, WV manufacturing facilities.
In August of 2022, the Company acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo Precast, LLC (“VanHooseCo”), a privately-held business headquartered in Loudon, Tennessee specializing in precast concrete walls, water management products, and forms for the commercial and residential infrastructure markets. VanHooseCo has a manufacturing site in Loudon, near Knoxville, and a facility in Lebanon, TN near Nashville. The Company also entered into license agreements for VanHooseCo’s ENVIROCAST® pre-insulated concrete walls and ENVIROKEEPER® water retention and management product lines. The acquisition expanded L.B. Foster’s addressable market to include commercial and residential developers, as well as state and local agencies in Tennessee and surrounding states, and provides a platform for further investment and organic growth in the expanding precast concrete infrastructure market.
Steel Products
The Company’s Steel Products business unit provides custom engineered solutions and services that help to build and maintain critical civil and energy infrastructure throughout North America. Steel Products designs, manufactures, and supplies a variety of steel bridge products to contractors performing installation and repair work to North American transportation infrastructure network. It also provides solutions in corrosion protection for the safe transportation of gas and liquids in pipelines as well as threaded pipe for water well applications.
Bridge Products - The Bridge Products facility in Bedford, PA manufactures a number of fabricated steel and aluminum products primarily for the highway, bridge, and transit industries, including concrete-reinforced steel grid decking, open steel grid
5

Table of Contents
deck, aluminum bridge railing, and stay-in-place steel bridge forms. The Company discontinued its grid deck product line in the third quarter of 2023 and expects to complete any remaining customer obligations in 2024.
Water Well Products - The Company’s Magnolia, TX facility cuts, threads, and paints pipe primarily for water well applications for the agriculture industry and municipal water authorities and, to a lesser extent, threading services for oil and gas production.
Protective Pipe Coatings - There are two pipeline coating services locations that make up our Protective Coatings division. Our Birmingham, AL facility coats the outside and inside diameter of pipe primarily for oil and gas transmission pipelines. This location partners with its primary customer, a pipe manufacturer, to market fusion bonded epoxy coatings, abrasion resistant coatings, and internal linings for a wide variety of pipe diameters for use in pipeline projects throughout North America.
The second location, situated in Willis, TX, applies specialty outside and inside diameter coatings for a wide variety of pipe diameters for oil and gas transmission, mining, and waste-water pipelines, as well as custom coatings for specialty pipe fittings and connections.
Precision Measurement Products and Systems - The Company manufactured and provided turnkey solutions for metering and injection systems primarily for the oil, and, to a lesser extent, gas industry via its Chemtec Energy Services LLC (“Chemtec”) business. The Willis, TX location operated a fabrication plant that built metering systems for custody transfer applications, including crude oil and other petroleum-based products. The Company completed the sale of the Chemtec business, which included all of the operating assets of this division, in March of 2023.
International Operations
L.B. Foster Company generally markets its Rail products and services directly in all major industrial areas of North America, South America, Europe and Asia. Infrastructure products and services are primarily marketed domestically. The Company employs a global sales force of approximately 78 people of which 17 are located outside of the US to reach current customers and cultivate potential customers in these areas. For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, approximately 15% and 24%, respectively, of the Company’s total sales were outside the US. Our international sales and long-lived assets are presented in Note 2 of the Company’s Consolidated Financial Statements, set forth in Item 8 of this Annual Report.
Marketing and Competition
The major markets for the Company’s products are highly competitive. Product availability, quality, service, and price are principal factors of competition within each of these markets. No other company provides the same product mix to the various markets the Company serves. However, there are one or more companies that compete with the Company in each product line. Therefore, the Company faces significant competition from different groups of companies.
Raw Materials and Supplies
The Company purchases a variety of raw materials from its supplier base including steel, aggregate, epoxy, electronics, and components, from both domestic and foreign suppliers. Products are also purchased in the form of finished or semi-finished products with the majority of product being supplied by domestic and foreign steel producers. Generally, the Company has a number of vendor options.
The Company’s purchases from foreign suppliers are subject to foreign currency exchange rate changes and the risks associated with changes in international conditions, as well as US and international laws that could impose import restrictions on selected classes of products and for anti-dumping duties if products are sold in the US at prices that are below specified prices.
Backlog
The Company’s backlog represents the sales price of customer purchase orders or contracts in which the performance obligations have not been met, and therefore are precluded from revenue recognition. Although the Company believes that the orders included in backlog are firm, customers may cancel or change their orders with limited advance notice; however, these instances are rare. Backlog should not be considered a reliable indicator of the Company’s ability to achieve any particular level of revenue or financial performance.
Patents and Trademarks
The Company owns a number of domestic and international patents and trademarks, primarily related to products in its Global Friction Management and Technology Services and Solutions business units, as well as its Precast Concrete Products business unit. The Company’s business segments are not dependent upon any individual patents or related group of patents, nor any individual licenses or distribution rights. The Company believes that, in the aggregate, the rights under its patents, trademarks, and licenses are generally important to its operations, but considers neither any individual patent, nor any licensing or distribution rights related to a specific process or product, to be of material importance in relation to its total business.
Environmental Disclosures
Information regarding environmental matters is included in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 1.
6

Table of Contents
Human Capital Management
People are the heart of L.B. Foster’s success. The Company strives to create and promote a culture that makes L.B. Foster a great place to work. The Company seeks to attract and retain employees that embody and demonstrate its values, which are summarized in our SPIRIT model, focusing on Safety, People, Integrity, Respect, Innovation, and Teamwork. The Company uses these six principles to guide its employees every day. The expectation of all employees, at every level of the organization, is to execute our business strategy in a manner that adheres to these core values and demonstrates commitment to the L.B. Foster SPIRIT.
Diversity and Inclusion
The Company is dedicated to the principle of equal employment opportunity and the provision of a workplace free from discrimination and harassment in accordance with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations. This statement and accompanying practices, which pertain to all persons involved in Company operations, prohibit unlawful discrimination by any employee and apply to all terms, conditions, and privileges of employment. Additionally, the Company will also make reasonable accommodations for individuals with known disabilities who are otherwise qualified to perform a job. The Company aims to employ and advance in employment qualified women, minorities, individuals with disabilities, covered veterans, and other classes at all levels of employment. The Company has implemented initiatives to advance diversity and inclusion, including changes to recruitment, onboarding, and employee training, and has facilitated the Spark initiative, which is an employee resource group targeting all employees interested in furthering the mission of empowerment and professional growth of women in the workplace.
Environmental, Social, and Governance Matters
The Company is committed to good corporate citizenship and promoting the highest standards of environmental performance, corporate governance, and ethical behavior to positively impact the communities in which we operate. With a focus on continuous improvement, the Company has adopted safety and environmental policies in support of long term environmental, health, safety, and sustainability excellence. Among our core values are safety, teamwork, and innovation which we rely on to create more advanced solutions around sustainability. We also emphasize continual improvement in preventing pollution and reducing the environmental impact of our operations while maximizing opportunities for environmental and social benefits.
Health and Safety
L.B. Foster aims to promote a culture of environmental, health, safety, and sustainability (“EHSS”) excellence that strives to protect the environment as well as the safety and health of our employees, business, customers, and communities where we operate. The Company strives to meet or exceed the requirements of all applicable environmental, health, and safety (“EHS”) regulations as the Company raises its standards of excellence. Consistent with its core values of safety, teamwork, and innovation, the Company aims to create more advanced solutions around sustainability. The Company emphasizes continual improvement in its EHSS performance, particularly as it applies to preventing pollution and reducing the environmental impact of its operations while maximizing opportunities for environmental and social benefits. The Company continually strives to develop best practices in EHS management based on international standards such as ISO 14001:2015 and ISO 45001:2018. The Company has 9 locations/businesses throughout North America and Europe that Environmental Management Systems has independently assessed and are compliant with the requirements of ISO 14001:2015 and ISO 45001:2018.
Leadership and Talent Management
The Company’s executive leadership team sets the Company’s strategic direction and is dedicated to sustainable, profitable growth through its commitment to providing quality products and services to customers and treating customers, suppliers, and employees as partners. L.B. Foster cultivates and empowers talent through performance management, career planning/development, and succession planning, creating an environment for people to be successful in achieving our strategic plan through the following areas:
Talent Acquisition and Onboarding
The Company is committed to finding and hiring the best-qualified candidate (from within or outside of the organization) for a job opening, in a timely and cost-effective manner. The recruitment process includes analyzing the requirements of a job, meeting with hiring management to determine the appropriate qualifications and experience for the position, attracting qualified candidates to that job, providing opportunities to advance diversity in the workforce, screening and selecting applicants, hiring, and ultimately integrating the new employee to the organization.
Development Planning
The Company actively promotes proactive planning and implementation of action steps towards our employees’ career goals. Developmental experiences can consist of training, developing, mentoring, and coaching.
Succession Planning
A process for identifying and developing employees with the potential to fill key business leadership positions within the Company are key to future success. Succession planning increases the availability of experienced and capable employees that are prepared to assume these critical roles as they become available.
7

Table of Contents
Performance Management
We strongly encourage an ongoing process of communication between a supervisor and an employee throughout the year, in support of accomplishing the strategic objectives of the organization.
Workforce
As of December 31, 2023, the Company had 1,065 employees of which 820 were located within the US, 43 within Canada, 196 in Europe, and 6 within other locations. There were 497 hourly production workers and 568 salaried employees. Of the hourly production workers, 11 were represented by unions.
The Company has one collective bargaining agreement covering 11 employees which is scheduled to expire in March 2025. The Company divested its Ties and Track Components divisions on June 30, 2023 and August 1, 2022, respectively, which included collective bargaining agreements with employees of those business divisions. The Company has not suffered any major work stoppages in recent history and considers its relations with its employees to be satisfactory.
All of the Company’s hourly and salaried employees are covered by one of its defined benefit plans or defined contribution plans.
Code of Ethics
L.B. Foster Company has a legal and ethical conduct policy applicable to all directors and employees, including its Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and Principal Accounting Officer. This policy is posted on the Company’s website, www.lbfoster.com. The Company intends to satisfy the disclosure requirement regarding certain amendments to, or waivers from, provisions of its policy by posting such information on the Company’s website. In addition, the Company’s ethics hotline can also be used by employees and others for the anonymous communication of concerns about financial controls, human resource concerns, and other reporting matters.
Available Information
The Company makes certain filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), including its Annual Report on Form 10-K/A, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments and exhibits to those reports, available free of charge through its website, www.lbfoster.com, as soon as reasonably practicable after they are filed with the SEC. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC. These filings, including the Company’s filings, are available at the SEC’s internet site at www.sec.gov. The Company’s press releases and recent investor presentations are also available on its website. Our website and the information posted thereto is not part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A and unless otherwise stated is specifically not incorporated by reference herein.
Executive Officers of the Registrant
Information concerning the executive officers of the Company is set forth below:

Name |  | Age |  | Position
Brian H. Friedman |  | 45 |  | Senior Vice President - Steel Products and Special Projects
Patrick J. Guinee |  | 54 |  | Executive Vice President, General Counsel, and Secretary
Peter D. V. Jones |  | 57 |  | Senior Vice President - UK Services and Solutions
John F. Kasel |  | 58 |  | President and Chief Executive Officer
Brian H. Kelly |  | 64 |  | Executive Vice President - Human Resources and Administration
Gregory W. Lippard |  | 55 |  | Senior Vice President - Rail, Technologies, and Services
Robert A. Ness |  | 60 |  | Senior Vice President - Infrastructure Solutions
Sean M. Reilly |  | 51 |  | Corporate Controller and Principal Accounting Officer
William M. Thalman |  | 57 |  | Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
William F. Treacy |  | 64 |  | Executive Vice President and Chief Growth Officer

Mr. Friedman was elected Senior Vice President - Steel Products and Special Projects in December of 2023, having previously served as Senior Vice President, Steel Products, Vice President - Steel Products and Measurement, and Vice President - Coatings and Measurement since joining the Company in May of 2019. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Friedman was employed by ABB Ltd from 2012 to 2019 in various roles including Director Global Product Management and Manufacturing Unit Manager. Previously, he served in various research and development and operations roles for Hunter Fan Company from 2001 to 2012.
Mr. Guinee was elected Executive Vice President, General Counsel, and Secretary in June of 2023, having previously served as Senior Vice President, General Counsel, and Secretary, and was elected Vice President, General Counsel, and Secretary in 2014. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Guinee served as Vice President - Securities and Corporate and Assistant Secretary at Education Management Corporation from 2013 to early 2014, and was employed by H. J. Heinz Company from 1997 to 2013, last serving as Vice President - Corporate Governance and Securities and Assistant Secretary.
8

Table of Contents
Mr. Jones has worked at L.B. Foster since 2010. Mr. Jones was elected Senior Vice President - UK Services and Solutions in October 2021, having previously served as Vice President - Global Technology and Managing Director of L.B. Foster Rail Technologies (UK) Ltd, having held the latter position from 2010 to 2021. Prior to L.B. Foster, Mr. Jones held the position of Managing Director of Portec Rail Products (UK) Ltd from 2006 to 2010. Effective February 29, 2024, Mr. Jones retired from his position as Senior Vice President - UK Services and Solutions.
Mr. Kasel was elected President and Chief Executive Officer in July 2021, having previously served as Senior Vice President and Chief Operating Officer since December 2019, Senior Vice President - Rail and Construction from 2017 to 2019, Senior Vice President - Rail Products and Services from 2012 to 2017, Senior Vice President - Operations and Manufacturing from 2005 to 2012, and Vice President - Operations and Manufacturing from 2003 to 2005. Mr. Kasel served as Vice President of Operations for Mammoth, Inc., a Nortek company from 2000 to 2003.
Mr. Kelly was elected Executive Vice President - Human Resources and Administration in June of 2023, having previously served as Senior Vice President - Human Resources and Administration, and was elected Vice President - Human Resources and Administration in 2012, having previously served as Vice President, Human Resources since 2006. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Kelly headed Human Resources for 84 Lumber Company from 2004. Previously, he served as a Director of Human Resources for American Greetings Corp. from 1994 to 2004.
Mr. Lippard was elected Senior Vice President - Rail, Technologies, and Services in December of 2023 and was previously Senior Vice President - Rail from 2021 to 2023, Vice President - Rail, Technologies, and Services from 2020 to 2021, Vice President - Rail from January 2020 to November 2020 and Vice President - Rail Products from 2017 to 2019. From 2000 to 2017, he served as Vice President - Rail Product Sales. Prior to re-joining the Company in 2000, Mr. Lippard served as Vice President - International Trading for Tube City, Inc. from 1998. Mr. Lippard served in various other capacities with the Company after his initial employment in 1991.
Mr. Ness was elected Senior Vice President - Infrastructure Solutions in December 2023, having previously served as Vice President - Precast Concrete Products since January 2021, and as Director, Operations of CXT Precast from June 2020 to January 2021. Previously, Mr. Ness served as the Rail Business Controller beginning from 2012 to 2020 and Division Controller role he had held since his initial employment with the Company in 2006.
Mr. Reilly was appointed Controller and Principal Accounting Officer of the Company in January 2022. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Reilly most recently served as Vice President of Finance - Metal Cutting Division, at Kennametal, Inc. since April 2019. Prior to that role, Mr. Reilly served in roles of increasing responsibility at Kennametal, Inc., including as Director of Finance - Infrastructure division, from 2016 to 2019; Director of Finance - Integrated Supply Chain and Logistics from 2015 to 2016; Director of Finance - Asia from 2013 to 2015 in Singapore and Earthworks Controller from 2007 to 2012.
Mr. Thalman was elected Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in June 2023, having previously served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company from February 2021. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Thalman was employed by Kennametal, Inc. from February 2004 through February 2021, most recently serving as Vice President - Advanced Material Solutions since 2016 and Vice President - Transformation Office since 2019. Prior to these roles, he served in roles of increasing responsibility, including: Vice President - Finance Infrastructure, Director of Finance - M&A and Planning, Director of Finance – Kennametal Europe, Director of Finance - MSSG Americas, Assistant Corporate Controller, and Director of Financial Reporting.
Mr. Treacy was appointed Executive Vice President and Chief Growth Officer in October 2021, and was previously Senior Vice President - Infrastructure Solutions in 2021, Vice President - Infrastructure Solutions from November 2020 to February 2021, Vice President - Tubular and Energy Services from 2017 to 2020. Mr. Treacy previously served as Director of Technology and General Manager, Transit Products within the Rail Products and Services segment since 2013. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Treacy served as Interim President of Tuthill Vacuum and Blower Systems from 2012 to 2013. Mr. Treacy previously served as General Manager, Crane Vending Solutions for Crane Co. from 2009 to 2011 and was employed by Parker Hannifin from 2000 to 2009, last serving as Vice President of Operations Development.
Officers are elected annually at the organizational meeting of the Board of Directors following the annual meeting of stockholders.
ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS
Risks and Uncertainties
The Company operates in a changing environment that involves numerous known and unknown risks and uncertainties that could have a material and adverse effect on its business, financial condition, and results of operations. The following risk factors highlight what it believes to be the more material factors that have affected the Company and could affect it in the future. The Company has grouped the risk factors into five categories for ease of reading, and without any reflection on the importance of, or likelihood of, any particular category. The Company may also be affected by unknown risks or risks that it currently believes are immaterial. If any one or more such events actually occur, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. One should carefully consider the following risk factors and other information contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A and any other risks discussed in our other periodic filings with the SEC before deciding to invest in our common stock.
9

Table of Contents
Business and Operational Risks
Our inability to successfully manage acquisitions, divestitures, and other significant transactions or to otherwise execute our strategic plan could harm our financial results, business, and prospects.
As part of our publicly-announced business strategy, we acquire or divest businesses or assets, enter into strategic alliances and joint ventures, make investments to realize anticipated benefits, or undertake cost-cutting initiatives, all of which are actions that involve a number of inherent risks and uncertainties. Material acquisitions, dispositions, and other strategic transactions and initiatives involve numerous risks, including, but not limited to the following:
•we may not be able to identify suitable acquisition candidates, or we may not be able to dispose of assets, at prices we consider attractive;
•we may not be able to compete successfully for identified acquisition candidates, complete future acquisitions or accurately estimate the financial effect of acquisitions on our business;
•future acquisitions may require us to spend significant cash and incur additional debt, resulting in additional leverage;
•we may have difficulty retaining an acquired company’s key employees or clients;
•we may not be able to realize the operating efficiencies, synergies, costs savings, or other benefits expected;
•we may have difficulty integrating acquired businesses, resulting in unforeseen difficulties, such as incompatible accounting, information management or other control systems, or the need to significantly update and improve the acquired business’s systems and internal controls;
•we may assume potential liabilities for actions of the target before the acquisition, including as a result of a failure to comply with applicable laws;
•we may be subject to material indemnification obligations related to any assets that we dispose;
•acquisitions or dispositions may disrupt our business or divert our management from other responsibilities; and
•as a result of an acquisition, we may need to record write-downs from future impairments of intangible assets, which could reduce our future reported earnings.
If these factors limit our ability to integrate the operations of our acquisitions or to execute other strategic transactions successfully or on a timely basis, we may not meet our expectations for future results of operations. In addition, our growth and operating strategies for businesses we acquire may be different from the strategies that such target businesses currently are pursuing. If our strategies are not the proper strategies for a company we acquire or with which we partner, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Further, there can be no assurance that we will be able to maintain or enhance the profitability of any acquired business or consolidate the operations of any acquired business to achieve cost savings.
In addition, there may be liabilities that we fail, or are unable, to discover in the course of performing due diligence investigations on each company or business that we have already acquired or disposed of or may acquire or dispose of in the future. Such liabilities could include those arising from employee benefits contribution obligations of a prior owner or non-compliance with, or liability pursuant to, applicable federal, state, or local environmental requirements by us or by prior owners for which we, as a successor or predecessor owner, may be responsible. In addition, there may be additional costs relating to acquisitions and dispositions including, but not limited to, possible purchase price adjustments. There can be no assurance that rights to indemnification by sellers of assets to us, even if obtained, will be enforceable, collectible or sufficient in amount, scope or duration to fully offset the possible liabilities associated with the business or property acquired. Any such liabilities, individually or in the aggregate, could have a material adverse effect on our business. We can give no assurances that the opportunities will be consummated or that financing will be available. We may not be able to achieve the synergies and other benefits we expect from strategic transactions as successfully or as rapidly as projected, if at all.
Prolonged negative economic conditions, volatile energy prices, and other unfavorable changes in US, global, or regional economic and market conditions could adversely affect our business.
We could be adversely impacted by prolonged negative economic conditions affecting either our suppliers or customers, as well as the capital markets. Negative changes in government spending may result in delayed or permanent deferrals of existing or potential projects. No assurances can be given that we will be able to successfully mitigate various prolonged uncertainties, including materials cost variability, delayed or reduced customer orders and payments, and access to available capital resources outside of operations.
In addition, volatile market conditions and depressed energy prices could continue for an extended period, which would negatively affect our business prospects and reduce profitability. Historically, oil and natural gas prices have been volatile and are subject to fluctuations in response to changes in supply and demand, market uncertainty, a trend toward renewable or alternative energy resources, and a variety of additional factors that are beyond our control. Sustained declines or significant and frequent fluctuations in the price of oil and natural gas may have a material and adverse effect on our operations and financial condition. Volatility in energy prices may also impact the Company’s plant costs, as well as overall conditions in passenger transit markets served.
10

Table of Contents
Our ability to maintain or improve our profitability could be adversely impacted by cost pressures.
Our profitability is dependent upon the efficient use of our resources. Rising inflation, labor costs, labor disruptions, and other increases in costs due to tariffs or other reasons in the geographic areas in which we operate could have a significant adverse impact on our profitability and results of operations. During 2023 and 2022, the Company experienced increased costs in labor and materials as a result of the inflationary environment, competitive labor market, and supply chain constraints, which adversely impacted the Company’s profitability. We expect that these adverse impacts will continue but we are unable to predict the extent, nature, or duration of the impacts on our results of operations and financial condition at this time.
Our success is in part dependent on the accuracy and proper utilization of our management information and communications systems.
We recently completed an enterprise resource planning (“ERP”) system transition. Certain divisions of our Company migrated into the new ERP system during 2016 and additional divisions have since migrated, with the most recent migration completed in 2022. Acquired entities are also regularly assessed for transition onto the Company’s central ERP system. We also began the implementation of a global financial planning and consolidation system during 2021 that became operational in 2022. The system implementations are intended to enable us to better meet the information requirements of our users, increase our integration efficiencies, and identify additional synergies in the future. The implementation of our ERP system is complex because of the wide range of processes and systems to be integrated across our business. Any disruptions, delays, or deficiencies in the design, operation, or implementation of our various systems, or in the performance of our systems, particularly any disruptions, delays, or deficiencies that impact our operations, could adversely affect our ability to effectively run and manage our business, including our ability to receive, process, ship, and bill for orders in a timely manner or our ability to properly manage our inventory or accurately present our inventory availability or pricing. Project delays, business interruptions, or loss of expected benefits could have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.
We are subject to cybersecurity risks and may incur increasing costs in an effort to minimize those risks.
Our business employs systems and websites that allow for the storage and transmission of proprietary or confidential information regarding our customers, employees, job applicants, and other parties, including financial information, intellectual property, and personal identification information. Physical or electronic data or security breaches and other disruptions could compromise our information, expose us to liability, and harm our reputation and business. Cyber attacks on information systems constitute an ongoing risk across companies and industries, and although they have not historically had a material adverse effect on our business, in the past they have caused temporary disruption and interference with our operations. Despite the steps we take to deter and mitigate cybersecurity risks, we may not be successful. We may not have the resources or technical sophistication to anticipate or prevent current or rapidly evolving types of cyber-attacks including data and security breaches, malware, ransomware, hacking, and identity theft. Data and security breaches can also occur as a result of non-technical issues, including an intentional or inadvertent physical or electronic data or security breach by our employees or by persons with whom we have commercial relationships. In 2023, the United States Securities and Exchange Commission adopted new cybersecurity rules requiring disclosure of material cybersecurity incidents and processes assessing, identifying, and managing material cybersecurity risks and the corporate governance structure designed to address such risks. Compliance with such rules could be costly and burdensome, and failure to adequately comply could have an adverse impact on the Company and its reputation. Federal, state, and foreign government bodies and agencies have adopted or are considering the adoption of laws and regulations regarding the collection, use, and disclosure of personal information obtained from customers and individuals. The costs of compliance with, and other burdens imposed by, such data privacy laws and regulations, including those of the European Union (“EU”) and the UK which are, in some respects, more stringent than US standards, could be significant. Any compromise or breach of our security, including from the cyber-attack that we experienced or any future attack, could result in a violation of applicable privacy and other laws, legal and financial exposure, negative impacts on our customers’ willingness to transact business with us, and a loss of confidence in our security measures, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and our reputation.
Certain divisions of our business depend on a small number of suppliers. The loss of any such supplier could have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and result of operations.
In our Rail Products business unit, we rely on a limited number of suppliers for key products that we sell to our customers. Our Protective Coatings division is predominately dependent on two suppliers of epoxy coating. A significant downturn in the business of one or more of these suppliers, a disruption in their manufacturing operations, an unwillingness to continue to sell to us, or a disruption in the availability of rail or coating products and services may adversely impact our financial results.
Fluctuations in the price, quality, and availability of the primary raw materials used in our business could have a material and adverse effect on our operations and profitability.
Many of our businesses utilize steel as a significant product component. The steel industry is cyclical and prices and availability are subject to these cycles, as well as to international market forces. We also use significant amounts of cement and aggregate in our precast products offerings. Our technology based solutions and services are dependent on electronic components and the ability to source these items. During 2023, the Company experienced increased raw material costs due to supply chain constraints and the inflationary environment. No assurances can be given that our financial results would not be adversely affected if prices or availability of these materials were to change in a significantly unfavorable manner.
11

Table of Contents
Labor disputes may have a material and adverse effect on our operations and profitability.
One of our manufacturing facilities is staffed by employees represented by labor unions. Approximately 11 employees employed at this facility are currently working under a collective bargaining agreement. Disputes with regard to the terms of this agreement or our potential inability to renegotiate an acceptable contract with this union could result in, among other things, strikes, work stoppages, slowdowns, or lockouts, which could cause a disruption of our operations and have a material and adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition, and liquidity.
Actions of activist shareholders could be disruptive and potentially costly and the possibility that activist shareholders may seek changes that conflict with our strategic direction could cause uncertainty about the strategic direction of our business.
In April of 2023, the Company entered into an agreement with an activist investor, 22NW, LP, and various of its affiliates (collectively, “22NW”) that had filed a Schedule 13D with the SEC with respect to the Company, which agreement provided that 22NW could appoint a non-voting Board Observer. In January of 2024, the Company entered into a new cooperation agreement with 22NW providing for the nomination of the Board Observer to stand for election to the Board of Directors of the Company at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Shareholders in return for certain customary confidentiality and standstill provisions. 22NW remains a greater than 5% owner of Company stock.
Activist investors may attempt to effect changes in the Company’s strategic direction and how the Company is governed, or to acquire control over the Company. Some investors seek to increase short-term shareholder value by advocating corporate actions, such as financial restructuring, increased borrowing, special dividends, stock repurchases, or even sales of assets or the entire company. While the Company welcomes varying opinions from all shareholders, activist campaigns that contest or conflict with our strategic direction could have an adverse effect on the Company’s results of operations and financial condition, as responding to proxy contests and other actions by activist shareholders can disrupt our operations, be costly and time-consuming, and divert the attention of the Company’s board and senior management from the pursuit of business strategies. In addition, perceived uncertainties as to our future direction as a result of changes to the composition of our Board may lead to the perception of a change in the direction of the business, instability or lack of continuity, which may be exploited by our competitors, may cause concern to our current or potential customers, may result in the loss of potential business opportunities and may make it more difficult to attract and retain qualified personnel and business partners. These types of actions could cause significant fluctuations in our stock price based on temporary or speculative market perceptions or other factors that do not necessarily reflect the underlying fundamentals and prospects of our business.
Our success is highly dependent on the continued service and availability of qualified personnel.
Much of our future success depends on the continued availability and service of key personnel, including our Chief Executive Officer, the executive team, and other highly skilled employees. The Company is experiencing a tight labor market which has constricted the labor pool and driven up labor costs as we compete for talent. Changes in demographics, training requirements, and the availability of qualified personnel could negatively affect our ability to compete and lead to a reduction in our profitability.
We may not foresee or be able to control certain events that could adversely affect our business or the stability of our supply chain.
Unexpected events, including fires or explosions at our facilities, natural disasters, such as hurricanes, flooding, and winter storms causing power failures or travel restrictions with respect to our operations, armed conflicts, terrorism, health epidemics, or pandemics such as COVID-19, and related restrictions on travel, economic or political uncertainties or instability, civil unrest, strikes, unplanned outages, equipment failures, failure to meet product specifications, or disruptions in certain areas of our operations, may cause our operating costs to increase or otherwise negatively impact our financial performance. For example, we have in the past experienced unpredictable reductions in demand for certain of our products and services due to a global health pandemic, which adversely affected our operations and supply chain.
Events such as these, or other catastrophic events, could in the future adversely affect our business and results of operations, including with respect to disruptions of our supply chain. If we do not successfully manage our supply chain or identify new sources of supplies, we may be unable to satisfy customer orders, which could harm our reputation and customer relationships and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results. A pandemic-related outbreak or other disaster affecting any one of our facilities could result in production delays or otherwise interrupt our operations. US and non-domestic governmental and private pandemic mitigation measures such as stay-at-home orders can slow travel and movement of goods throughout the world, contributing to a reduction in demand for our products and services. Our supply chain could be negatively affected by global shipping disruptions, trade restrictions or embargoes or similar impacts arising from geopolitical conflict, including but not limited to the ongoing conflicts between Ukraine and Russia, or Israel and Hamas. Such conditions can also contribute to a tight labor market which in turn may adversely impact our supply chain.
Competitive Risks
Our business operates in highly competitive markets and a failure to react to changing market conditions could adversely impact our business.
We face strong competition in each of the markets in which we operate. A slow response to competitor pricing actions and new competitor entries into our product lines could negatively impact our overall pricing. Efforts to improve pricing could negatively impact our sales volume in all product categories. We may be required to invest more heavily to maintain and expand our product
12

Table of Contents
offerings. There can be no assurance that new product offerings will be widely accepted in the markets we serve. Significant negative developments in any of these areas could adversely affect our financial results and condition.
If we are unable to protect our intellectual property and prevent its improper use by third parties, our ability to compete may be harmed.
We possess and in some cases license intellectual property including proprietary rail product and precast concrete formulations and systems and component designs, and we own a number of patents and trademarks under the intellectual property laws of the US, Canada, Europe, and other countries in which product sales are possible. While we have not perfected patent and trademark protection of our proprietary intellectual property for all products in all countries, we periodically assess our portfolio to determine the need for pursuing further protection. The decision not to obtain patent and trademark protection in additional countries may result in other companies copying and marketing products that are based upon our proprietary intellectual property. This, and failure to continue such licenses, could impede growth into new markets where we do not have such protections and result in a greater supply of similar products in such markets, which in turn could result in a loss of pricing power and reduced revenue. In some cases, we may decide that the best way to protect our intellectual property is to retain proprietary information as trade secrets and confidential information rather than to apply for patents, which would involve disclosure of proprietary information to the public. Any misappropriation or reverse engineering of our trade secrets could result in competitive harm and may result in costly and time-consuming litigation. If any of these events should occur, it could materially adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.
We are dependent upon key customers.
We could be adversely affected by changes in the business or financial condition of a customer or customers. A prolonged decrease in capital spending by our rail customers or decline in sales orders from other customers could negatively impact our sales and profitability. No assurances can be given that a significant downturn in the business or financial condition of a current customer, or customers, or potential litigation with a current customer, would not also impact our future results of operations and/or financial condition.
Financial Risks
The Company recently identified a material weakness in its internal control over financial reporting. If not remediated, the Company’s failure to establish and maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting could result in material misstatements in its financial statements and a failure to meet its reporting and financial obligations, each of which could have a material adverse effect on the Company’s financial condition and the trading price of its common stock.
We have filed this Amended Form 10-K to correct certain immaterial errors and have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting (“ICFR”) that caused our management to conclude that we did not maintain effective ICFR as of December 31, 2023, which could, if not remediated, result in additional material misstatements in our interim and annual Consolidated Financial Statements. We also determined that our disclosure controls and procedures were ineffective as of December 31, 2023 due to the material weakness in ICFR. A failure to maintain effective ICFR or disclosure controls and procedures could impact our ability to accurately and timely report our financial results and other material disclosures or otherwise cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations, which could have a material adverse effect on our consolidated operations, investor confidence in our business, and the trading prices of our securities.
Subsequent to the issuance of our Consolidated Financial Statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023, we identified an immaterial error in the Original Form 10-K related to the classification of the Bridge Exit Costs and determined to correct this immaterial classification error and certain other immaterial errors. In addition, on October 7, 2024 (the “Determination Date”), the Audit Committee concluded that the classification of the Magnolia Sale gain described elsewhere in this Amended Form 10-K was an error in the Company’s previously issued Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the for the three month period ended March 31, 2024 and the six month period ended June 30, 2024, and that such statements should be restated to correct such error. As a result of the aforementioned errors, the need to restate the Company’s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2024 and June 30, 2024 and this Amended Form 10-K, we are subject to potential additional risks and uncertainties, including unanticipated legal and accounting costs, litigation, possible future new or related governmental inquiries, proceedings, or investigations, and loss of investor confidence or reputational harm to our business.
We identified a material weakness in ICFR that caused our management to conclude that we did not maintain effective ICFR as of December 31, 2023 due to the lack of an effectively designed control related to the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions. We also determined that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of December 31, 2023 for the same reason. Refer to “Part II - Item 9A. Controls and Procedures” for further details of the material weakness and remediation efforts.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in ICFR, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the Company’s annual or interim Consolidated Financial Statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. As such, if we do not remediate this material weakness in a timely manner, or if additional material weaknesses in our ICFR are discovered, they may adversely affect our ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information timely and accurately. As a result, our consolidated interim or annual financial statements may contain material misstatements or omissions.
13

Table of Contents
Additionally, because of its inherent limitations, ICFR may not prevent or detect material misstatements on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of ICFR effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that internal controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate because of its inherent limitations.
Adverse publicity and potential concerns from our customers arising from the required restatements of the Company’s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2024 and June 30, 2024 could have an adverse effect on our business and financial condition.
For example, we could be the subject of negative publicity focusing on such restatements and revisions of our financial statements, and we may be adversely impacted by negative reactions from our customers or others with whom we do business. Concerns include the perception of the effort required to address our accounting and control environment. Continued adverse publicity and potential concerns from our customers could harm our business and have an adverse effect on our financial condition.
Our future performance and market value could cause write-downs of long-lived and intangible assets in future periods.
We are required under US generally accepted accounting principles to review intangible and long-lived assets for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. In addition, goodwill is required to be tested for impairment at least annually. Factors that may cause the carrying value of our intangible and long-lived assets to not be recoverable include, but are not limited to, a decline in stock price and resulting market capitalization, a significant decrease in the market value of an asset, or a significant decrease in operating or cash flow projections. In 2022, the Company recorded goodwill impairment related to its Fabricated Bridge reporting unit. No impairments of goodwill or intangible assets were recorded in 2023. Impairment charges were recorded on long-lived assets related to the Company's precision measurement products and systems business during 2022.
No assurances can be given that we will not be required to record future significant charges related to tangible or intangible asset impairments.
Our indebtedness could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations.
Our indebtedness could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. For example, it could:
•require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flows to service our indebtedness, which would reduce the availability of our cash flows to fund working capital, capital expenditures, expansion efforts, or other general corporate purposes;
•limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industries in which we operate;
•place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less debt; and
•limit, among other things, our ability to borrow additional funds for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, or other general corporate purposes.
Our inability to comply with covenants in place or our inability to make the required principal and interest payments may cause an event of default, which could have a substantial adverse impact to our business, financial condition, and results of operations. There is no assurance that refinancing or asset dispositions could be effected on a timely basis or on satisfactory terms, if at all, particularly if credit market conditions deteriorate. Furthermore, there can be no assurance that refinancing or asset dispositions would be permitted by the terms of our credit agreements or debt instruments. Our existing credit agreements contain, and any future debt agreements we may enter into may contain, certain financial tests and other covenants that limit our ability to incur indebtedness, acquire other businesses, and any such future debt agreements may impose various other restrictions. Our ability to comply with financial tests may be adversely affected by changes in economic or business conditions beyond our control, and these covenants may limit our ability to take advantage of potential business opportunities as they arise. We cannot be certain that we will be able to comply with the financial tests and other covenants, or, if we fail to do so, that we will be able to obtain waivers or amended terms from our lenders. An uncured default with respect to one or more of the covenants could result in the amounts outstanding being declared immediately due and payable, which may also trigger an obligation to redeem our outstanding debt securities and repay all other outstanding indebtedness. Any such acceleration of our indebtedness would have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
Legal, Tax, and Regulatory Risks
An adverse outcome in any pending or future litigation or pending or future warranty claims against the Company or its subsidiaries or our determination that a customer has a substantial product warranty claim could negatively impact our financial results and/or our financial condition.
We are party to various legal proceedings. In addition, from time to time our customers assert claims against us relating to the warranties which apply to products we have sold. There is the potential that an outcome adverse to us or our subsidiaries in pending or future legal proceedings or pending or future product warranty claims could materially exceed any accruals we have established and adversely affect our financial results and/or financial condition. In addition, we could suffer a significant loss of business from a customer who is dissatisfied with the resolution of a warranty claim.
14

Table of Contents
Violations of the US Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and similar worldwide anti-corruption laws and other foreign governmental regulations, could result in fines, penalties, and criminal sanctions against the Company, its officers, or both and could have a material and adverse effect on our business.
The US Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and other similar worldwide anti-corruption laws, such as the UK Bribery Act, prohibit improper payments for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business. Although we have established an internal control structure, corporate policies, compliance, and training processes to reduce the risk of violation, we cannot ensure that these procedures protect us from violations of such policies by our employees or agents. Failure to comply with applicable laws or regulations could subject us to fines, penalties, and suspension or debarment from contracting. Events of non-compliance could harm our reputation, reduce our revenues and profits, and subject us to criminal and civil enforcement actions. Violations of such laws or allegations of violation could disrupt our business and result in material adverse results to our operating results or future profitability.
Our foreign operations are subject to governmental regulations in the countries in which we operate, as well as US laws. These regulations include those related to currency conversion, repatriation of earnings, taxation of our earnings and the earnings of our personnel, and the increasing requirement in some countries to make greater use of local employees and suppliers, including, in some jurisdictions, mandates that provide for greater local participation in the ownership and control of certain local business assets.
Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes may be limited.
We have certain tax attributes, including US federal, state and foreign operating loss carryforwards, and federal research and development credits, which may be available to offset future taxable income in certain jurisdictions. Realization of these net operating loss and research and development credit carryforwards depends on future income, and there is a risk that certain of our existing carryforwards could expire unused and be unavailable to offset future income tax liabilities, which could adversely affect our operating results and financial condition.
In addition, under Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code, if a corporation undergoes an “ownership change,” generally defined as a greater than 50% change (by value) in ownership by “5 percent shareholders” over a rolling three-year period, the corporation’s ability to use its pre-change net operating loss carryovers and other pre-change tax attributes, such as research and development credits, to offset its post-change income or taxes may be limited. Similar rules apply under US state tax laws. We have, and may in the future, experience ownership changes as a result of shifts in our stock ownership. As a result, if we earn net taxable income, our ability to use our pre-change US net operating loss carryforwards to offset US federal taxable income may be subject to limitations, which could potentially result in increased future tax liability to us.
Changes in our tax rates or exposure to additional income tax liability could impact our profitability and management projections, estimates, and judgments, particularly with respect to reserves for litigation, deferred tax assets, and the fair market value of certain assets and liabilities, may be inaccurate and not be indicative of our future performance.
Our management team is required to use certain estimates in preparing our financial statements, including accounting estimates to determine reserves related to litigation, deferred tax assets, and the fair market value of certain assets and liabilities. Certain asset and liability valuations are subject to management’s judgment and actual results are influenced by factors outside our control.
We are required to maintain a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets and record a charge to income if we determine, based on evidence available at the time the determination is made, that it is more likely than not some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. This evaluation process involves significant management judgment about assumptions that are subject to change from period to period. The use of different estimates can result in changes in the amount of deferred taxes recognized, which can result in earnings volatility because such changes are reported in current period earnings. See Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 14 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A, for additional discussion of our deferred taxes.
Shifting federal, state, local, and foreign regulatory policies impose risks to our operations.
We are subject to regulation by federal, state, local, and foreign regulatory agencies and are therefore subject to a variety of legal proceedings and compliance risks, including those described in Item 3 - Legal Proceedings and in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A. Like other companies engaged in environmentally sensitive businesses, we are required to comply with numerous laws and regulations, including environmental matters relating to, among other things, the treatment, disposal, and storage of wastes, investigation and remediation of contaminated soil and groundwater, the discharge of effluent into waterways, and the emissions of substances into the air. We are required to obtain various authorizations, permits, approvals, and certificates from governmental agencies. The Company could be subject to liability with respect to remediation of past contamination in the operation of some of its current and former facilities and remediation of contamination by former owners or operators of the Company’s current or former facilities. Compliance with emerging regulatory initiatives, delays, discontinuations, or reversals of existing regulatory policies in the markets in which we operate, including costs associated with any required environmental remediation and monitoring, could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition.
A substantial portion of our operations is heavily dependent on governmental funding of infrastructure projects. Many of these projects have “Buy America” or “Buy American” provisions. Significant changes in the level of government funding of these projects
15

Table of Contents
could have a favorable or unfavorable impact on our operating results. Additionally, government actions concerning “Buy America” provisions, taxation, tariffs, the environment, or other matters could impact our operating results.
Government actions in the US or other countries where we have a higher concentration of business may change tax policy, trade policy, or enact other legislation that could create an unfavorable environment for the Company, making it more difficult to compete or adversely impact our operating results.
Legislative or regulatory initiatives related to climate change could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Greenhouse gases may have an adverse effect on global temperatures, weather patterns, and the frequency and severity of extreme weather and natural disasters. Such events could have a negative effect on our business. Concern over climate change may result in new or additional legislative and regulatory requirements to reduce or mitigate the effects of climate change on the environment, which could result in future tax, transportation cost, and utility increases. Moreover, natural disasters and extreme weather conditions may impact the productivity of our facilities, the operation of our supply chain, or consumer buying patterns. Any of these risks could have a material adverse effect on our business.
International Risks
A portion of our sales are derived from our international operations, which expose us to certain risks inherent in doing business on an international level.
Doing business outside the US subjects the Company to various risks, including changing economic and political conditions, work stoppages, exchange controls, currency fluctuations, armed conflicts, and unexpected changes in US and foreign laws relating to tariffs, trade restrictions, transportation regulations, foreign investments, and taxation. Increasing sales to foreign countries, including Brazil, Canada, China, India, Mexico, the UK, and countries within the EU, expose the Company to increased risk of loss from foreign currency fluctuations and exchange controls as well as longer accounts receivable payment cycles. We have little control over most of these risks and may be unable to anticipate changes in international economic and political conditions and, therefore, be unable to alter our business practices in time to avoid the adverse effect of any of these possible changes.
Changes in exchange rates for foreign currencies may reduce international demand for our products or increase our labor or supply costs in non-US markets. Fluctuations in the relative values of the US dollar, Canadian dollar, British pound, and Euro may result in volatile earnings that reflect exchange rate translation in our Canadian and European sales and operations. If the US dollar strengthens in value as compared to the value of the Canadian dollar, British pound, or Euro, our reported earnings in dollars from sales in those currencies will be unfavorable. Conversely, a favorable result will be reported if the US dollar weakens in value as compared to the value of the Canadian dollar, British pound, or Euro.
Additionally, international trade agreements, including The United States-Mexico-Canada Trade Agreement (“USMCA”), could affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Potential material modifications to USMCA, or certain other international trade agreements, including with respect to the modification of trade agreements with or among the EU and the UK, may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
Economic conditions and regulatory changes caused by the United Kingdom’s exit from the European Union could adversely affect our business.
Pursuant to a June 2016 referendum, the UK left the EU on January 31, 2020, commonly referred to as “Brexit.” The UK government and the EU operated under a transitional arrangement that expired on December 31, 2020. The EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement was agreed in principle and became provisionally operative on January 1, 2021, and formally in force on May 1, 2021, and terms of this new relationship between the UK and the EU remain subject to uncertainties. There has been volatility in currency exchange rate fluctuations between the US dollar relative to the British pound, which could continue. The withdrawal of the UK from the EU has also created market volatility and could continue to contribute to instability in global financial and foreign exchange markets, political institutions, and regulatory agencies as negotiations of trade deals between the UK and the EU, and also between the UK and other countries, possibly including the US, occur during the near future. Brexit is an unprecedented event, and, accordingly, it is unclear what long-term economic, financial, trade, and legal effects will result.
The majority of our UK operations are heavily concentrated within the UK borders; however, this could adversely affect the future growth of our UK operations into other European locations. Our UK operations represented approximately 8% and 9% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. During the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 less than 1% of our consolidated net revenue was from the UK operation’s sales exported to EU members.
ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS
None.
ITEM 1C. CYBERSECURITY
Cybersecurity Risk Management, Strategy, Governance, and Incident Disclosure
The Company’s cybersecurity program is designed to protect its digital assets and information, and to allow for the secure storage and transmission of proprietary or confidential information regarding our customers, employees, job applicants, and other parties, including financial information, intellectual property, and personal identification information. The Company’s cybersecurity
16

Table of Contents
program is formed on a risk-based approach in accordance with industry best practices, and is calibrated with recommendations from third party risk management consultants, auditors, cybersecurity professionals, and cybersecurity insurers. Portions of our business are certified under the Cyber Essentials program. Additionally, the Company has performed an ISO 27001 gap analysis and goals have been set forth to comply with ISO 27001 company-wide.
Our cybersecurity program includes:
•a comprehensive cyber education program with ongoing employee cybersecurity awareness and training activities, which include frequent phishing simulation, testing, and ongoing education;
•access management and access controls with periodic reviews;
•protection of certain data through encryption at rest and in transit;
•endpoint and network monitoring and protection software;
•sensitive data transmission detection tools;
•the engagement of a managed detection and response service which monitors the Company’s environment at all times for threats, and in the event of an incident, provides proactive services;
•a vulnerability management program that includes identifying and managing the cybersecurity risk associated with third-party service providers, including third-party software, hardware, and network infrastructure;
•a dedicated internal cybersecurity team and a cyber incident response plan that provides controls and procedures to support appropriate identification, containment, response, investigation, reporting or and recovery from cybersecurity incidents;
•periodic testing of our cybersecurity posture, including by independent third-party consultants; and
•integrating cybersecurity requirements and other provision into various contracts.
The Company has continued to invest in cybersecurity to evolve and improve its program and regularly assesses and measures itself against industry practices to identify opportunities to enhance training and awareness among our people and improve processes and technology used to identify, prevent, detect, respond, and recover from cybersecurity incidents. When such improvements are identified and validated as appropriate in the Company's business context, they are incorporated in the roadmap for implementation.
To date, although the Company has been subject to cyber-attacks, the risks and impacts from cybersecurity threats have not materially affected the Company. We have significantly increased our cybersecurity investments over the last several years and have implemented cybersecurity safeguards designed to detect and prevent cybersecurity events that may have a material adverse effect on the Company. Notwithstanding our increased cybersecurity investments and preparedness activities, sophisticated and targeted computer crime perpetrated by threat actors internal or external to the Company poses a risk to the security of our systems, facilities, and networks and to the confidentiality, availability, and integrity of our data, including but not limited to intellectual property and confidential and personal data. This could result in a violation of applicable privacy and other laws, legal and financial exposure, negative impacts on our customers’ willingness to transact business with us, and a loss of confidence in our security measures, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and our reputation. Refer to the risk factor titled “We are subject to cybersecurity risks and may incur increasing costs in an effort to minimize those risks” in Item 1A of this Form 10-K/A for further detail regarding cybersecurity risks that could affect the Company’s operations. We maintain insurance covering certain costs that we may incur in connection with cybersecurity incidents, which we believe is commensurate with the size and the nature of our operations. However, the Company may incur expenses and losses related to a cyber incident that are not covered by insurance or are in excess of our insurance coverage.
The Company's Board of Directors (the “Board”) has overall responsibility for the oversight of risk management at L.B. Foster Company, which includes cybersecurity risks. The Audit Committee of the Board (the “Audit Committee”), is responsible for oversight of the Company’s Enterprise Risk Management (“ERM”) program which provides oversight and governance of all of the Company’s operational and financial risks, specifically including risks from cybersecurity threats to the Company. As described below, the Audit Committee receives regular reports and periodic briefings from senior management on cybersecurity matters, including key risks to the Company, recent developments, and risk mitigation activities.
The Company has a Cyber Incident Response Team (“CIRT”) of trained information technology professionals who are responsible for assessing, identifying, and managing our material risks from cybersecurity threats on an ongoing basis, all of whom have extensive background, experience, and education in information technology and computer science and are subject to training on industry-leading security platforms and tools as well as continuing education to maximize capabilities with the tools and technology of the Company. This team is overseen by the Vice President of Information Technology, who facilitates the regular cybersecurity updates to the Audit Committee. The Company also has a Cyber Security Materiality Assessment Committee (“CMAC”) comprised of the Chief Financial Officer, General Counsel, and information technology and security representatives, which is responsible for assessment of material cybersecurity incidents and communicating such incidents to the Chief Executive Officer, Audit Committee, and the Board.
The CIRT maintains an internal execution and communication plan that is designed to measure the impact, assess initial materiality, record the incident, invoke the incident response plan, and communicate the occurrence of certain cybersecurity events or
17

Table of Contents
incidents to appropriate members of senior management (including the CMAC) within established procedural time frames. This communication hierarchy includes protocols for informing the Chief Executive Officer, Audit Committee, and the full Board of certain cybersecurity events or incidents and for determining the materiality thereof.
ITEM 2. PROPERTIES
Our corporate headquarters is located at 415 Holiday Drive, Suite 100, Pittsburgh, PA 15220. The location and general description of the material principal properties that are owned or leased by the Company, together with the segment of the Company’s business using such properties, are set forth in the following table:

Location |  | Function |  | Acres |  | Business Segment |  | Lease Expiration
Bedford, PA |  | Bridge component fabricating plant |  | 16 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned
Birmingham, AL |  | Protective coatings facility |  | 32 |  | Infrastructure |  | 2027
Burnaby, BC, Canada |  | Friction management products plant |  | N/A |  | Rail |  | 2024
Columbia City, IN |  | Rail processing facility and yard storage |  | 22 |  | Rail |  | Owned
Dublin, OH |  | Rail safety device manufacturing facility |  | 1 |  | Rail |  | 2026
Hillsboro, TX |  | Precast concrete facility |  | 9 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned
Lebanon, TN |  | Precast concrete facility |  | 10 |  | Infrastructure |  | 2028
London, United Kingdom |  | Technology services facility |  | N/A |  | Rail |  | 2024
Loudon, TN |  | Precast concrete facility |  | 51 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned
Magnolia, TX |  | Threading facility |  | 34 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned
Nampa, ID |  | Precast concrete facility |  | 12 |  | Infrastructure |  | 2029
Niles, OH |  | Rail fabrication, friction management products, and yard storage |  | 35 |  | Rail |  | Owned
Nottingham, United Kingdom |  | Technology solutions manufacturing |  | 4 |  | Rail |  | Owned
Pueblo, CO |  | Rail joint manufacturing facility |  | 9 |  | Rail |  | Owned
Sheffield, United Kingdom |  | Track component and friction management products facility |  | N/A |  | Rail |  | 2030
Telford, United Kingdom |  | Technology solutions manufacturing |  | N/A |  | Rail |  | 2033
Waverly, WV |  | Precast concrete facility |  | 85 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned
Willis, TX |  | Protective coatings facility |  | 16 |  | Infrastructure |  | Owned

Included in the table above are certain facilities leased by the Company for which there is no acreage included in the lease. For these properties a “N/A” has been included in the “Acres” column.
The properties listed above include our material warehouses, plants, and yards. We also have a network of sales offices, including our corporate headquarters in Pittsburgh, PA that we own or lease throughout the United States, Canada, Europe, China, and Brazil. The Company’s facilities are in good condition and suitable for the Company’s business as currently conducted and as currently planned to be conducted.
18

Table of Contents
ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS
Information regarding the Company’s legal proceedings and other commitments and contingencies is set forth in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 3.
ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES
This item is not applicable to the Company.
19

Table of Contents
PART II
ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT’S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS, AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES
(Dollars in thousands, except share data unless otherwise noted)
Stock Market Information
The Company had 315 common shareholders of record on February 29, 2024. The number of record holders does not include stockholders who are beneficial owners but whose shares are held in “street name” by brokers and other nominees or persons, partnerships, associates, corporations, or other entities identified in security position listings maintained by depositories. The Company's common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol: FSTR.
Dividends
During 2023 and 2022 the Company did not declare any quarterly dividends, however, there is potential for ordinary or special dividends in future years.
The Company’s August 13, 2021 credit facility, as amended, permits it to pay dividends and distributions and to make redemptions with respect to its stock providing no event of default or potential default (as defined in the credit facility) has occurred prior to or after giving effect to the dividend, distribution, or redemption.
Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans
See Equity Compensation Plans in Item 12 "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management."
Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
The Company’s purchases of equity securities for the three months ended December 31, 2023 were as follows:

|  | Total number of shares purchased (1) |  | Average price paid per share |  | Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs (2) |  | Approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased under the plans or programs
October 1, 2023 - October 31, 2023 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 14,122 |
November 1, 2023 - November 30, 2023 |  | 33,331 |  |  | 19.90 |  |  | 33,331 |  |  | 13,459 |
December 1, 2023 - December 31, 2023 |  | 37,534 |  |  | 20.48 |  |  | 37,534 |  |  | 12,690 |
Total |  | 70,865 |  |  | $ | 20.21 |  |  | 70,865 |  |  | $ | 12,690 |

1.During the current period, no shares were withheld by the Company to pay taxes upon vesting of stock.
2.On March 3, 2023, the Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to $15,000 of the Company's common shares until February 2026.
ITEM 6. [RESERVED]
Omitted pursuant to amendments to Item 301 of Regulation S-K effective February 10, 2021.
20

Table of Contents
ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
(Dollars in thousands, except share data unless otherwise noted)
Correction of Immaterial Errors in Previously Issued Consolidated Financial Statements
The Company identified an immaterial error related to the classification of $1,403 in exit costs associated with the discontinuation of the Company’s Bridge Products grid deck product line (“Bridge Exit Costs”) that were erroneously included in “Other expense (income) - net” and excluded from the Company’s “Operating income” as presented in the Company’s Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023, due to the inappropriate application of US GAAP. As such, the Company’s Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023 is being revised. Additionally, other immaterial errors that were previously identified and concluded as immaterial, individually and in the aggregate, were corrected in this Amended Form 10-K. Where appropriate, Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations impacted by the correction of immaterial errors has been updated. See “Item 8. Financial Statements - Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - Note 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies” for additional information related to the immaterial error corrections.
Our Business
L.B. Foster Company is innovating to solve global infrastructure challenges. Our technology innovations enable safety, improve information flow, keep things moving, monitor conditions, and enhance environments, improving the lives of people who rely on us to keep our world moving. We enjoy a market-leading reputation for high-quality, high-performance engineering solutions in rail and infrastructure. The Company is organized and operates in two reporting segments: Rail, Technologies, and Services (“Rail”) and Infrastructure Solutions (“Infrastructure”).
Our financial statements presented herein are prepared using accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (“US GAAP”). Throughout Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (the “MD&A”), we refer to measures used by management to evaluate performance. We also refer to a number of financial measures that are not defined under US GAAP, including organic sales growth, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (“EBITDA”), adjusted EBITDA, and net debt. The explanation at the end of the MD&A provides the definition of these non-GAAP financial measures. A reconciliation of each non-GAAP financial measure to its most directly comparable respective US GAAP financial measure is presented below.
2023 Developments
During 2023, the Company:
•Produced net sales of $543,744, an increase of $46,247, or 9.3%, over 2022, reflective of organic sales growth of 11.7% and growth due to acquisitions of 4.0%, which was partially offset by a 6.4% reduction due to divestitures;
•Reported gross profit margin of 20.6% for the year, a 260-basis point improvement over prior year;
•Continued its strategic transformation with the divestitures of the Chemtec and Ties businesses;
•Generated net cash flow from operations in 2023 of $36,956;
•Reduced net debt during 2023 by $36,284 to $52,713;
•Reported net income of $1,299; an increase of $46,976 compared to the prior year due to a $37,895 tax expense in 2022 related to the increase in the Company’s valuation allowance against deferred tax assets, as well as non-cash impairment charges of $8,016;
•Reported adjusted EBITDA of $31,775; an increase of 31.4% compared to the prior year;
•Announced that its Board of Directors has authorized the repurchase of up to $15,000 of its common stock through February 2026 and repurchased 134,208 shares of the Company’s stock, or 1.2% of its outstanding shares, at a cost of $2,310.
21

Table of Contents

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Adjusted EBITDA Reconciliation |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss), as reported |  | $ | 1,299 |  |  | $ | (45,677) |  |  |
Interest expense - net |  | 5,528 |  |  | 3,340 |  |  |
Income tax (benefit) expense |  | (355) |  |  | 36,681 |  |  |
Depreciation expense |  | 9,949 |  |  | 8,635 |  |  |
Amortization expense |  | 5,314 |  |  | 6,144 |  |  |
Total EBITDA |  | $ | 21,735 |  |  | $ | 9,123 |  |  |
Loss (gain) on divestitures |  | 3,074 |  |  | (22) |  |  |
Acquisition and divestiture costs |  | — |  |  | 2,235 |  |  |
Commercial contract settlement |  | — |  |  | 3,956 |  |  |
Insurance proceeds |  | — |  |  | (790) |  |  |
VanHooseCo inventory adjustment to fair value amortization |  | — |  |  | 1,135 |  |  |
VanHooseCo contingent consideration |  | (26) |  |  | 526 |  |  |
Bridge grid deck exit impact |  | 4,454 |  |  | — |  |  |
Impairment expense |  | — |  |  | 8,016 |  |  |
Bad debt provision |  | 1,862 |  |  | — |  |  |
Restructuring costs |  | 676 |  |  | — |  |  |
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 31,775 |  |  | $ | 24,179 |  |  |

|  |  |  | December 31, |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net Debt Reconciliation |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Total debt |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 55,273 |  |  | $ | 91,879 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Less: cash and cash equivalents |  |  |  |  |  | (2,560) |  |  | (2,882) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net debt |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 52,713 |  |  | $ | 88,997 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Change in Consolidated Sales |  |  |  |  |  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Percent Change |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2022 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 497,497 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Decrease due to divestitures |  |  |  |  |  | (31,995) |  |  | (6.4) | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Increase due to acquisitions |  |  |  |  |  | 19,834 |  |  | 4.0 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Change due to organic sales |  |  |  |  |  | 58,408 |  |  | 11.7 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 543,744 |  |  | 9.3 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Total sales change, 2022 vs 2023 |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 46,247 |  |  | 9.3 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |

22

Table of Contents

Change in Rail Sales |  |  |  |  |  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Percent Change |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2022 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 300,592 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Decrease due to divestitures |  |  |  |  |  | (15,976) |  |  | (5.3) | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Increase due to acquisitions |  |  |  |  |  | 1,504 |  |  | 0.5 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Change due to organic sales |  |  |  |  |  | 26,040 |  |  | 8.7 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 312,160 |  |  | 3.8 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Total sales change, 2022 vs 2023 |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 11,568 |  |  | 3.8 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Change in Infrastructure Sales |  |  |  |  |  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Percent Change |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2022 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 196,905 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Decrease due to divestitures |  |  |  |  |  | (16,019) |  |  | (8.1) | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Increase due to acquisitions |  |  |  |  |  | 18,330 |  |  | 9.3 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Change due to organic sales |  |  |  |  |  | 32,368 |  |  | 16.4 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 net sales, as reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 231,584 |  |  | 17.6 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Total sales change, 2022 vs 2023 |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 34,679 |  |  | 17.6 | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Acquisitions, Divestitures and Product Line Exit
On June 21, 2022 and August 12, 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch for $7,402, and acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo for $52,146, net of cash acquired at closing, respectively. Skratch has been included in the Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business unit within the Rail segment and VanHooseCo has been included within the Precast Concrete Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment. Skratch and VanHooseCo’s net sales were $4,624 and $33,742, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2023, and $2,975 and $17,788, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2022.
On August 1, 2022, the Company divested the assets of its Track Components division for $7,795, subject to indemnification obligations and working capital adjustments, generating a $467 loss on sale, recorded in “Other expense (income) - net” for the year ended December 31, 2022. The Track Components division was included in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment. The Track Components division’s net sales were $9,244 for the year ended December 31, 2022.
On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Chemtec business for $5,344 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments, generating a $2,065 loss on sale, recorded in “Other expense (income) - net” for the year ended December 31, 2023. The Chemtec business was reported in the Steel Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment. Chemtec’s net sales for the year ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022 were $9,259 and $21,119, respectively.
On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the Ties business, located in Spokane, WA, for $2,362 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments, generating a $1,009 loss on the sale, which was recorded in “Other expense (income) - net” for the year ended December 31, 2023. The Ties business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment. Net sales for Ties for the year ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022 were $2,130 and $11,622, respectively.
On August 30, 2023, the Company announced the discontinuation of its Bridge Products grid deck product line (“Bridge Exit”) which was reported in the Steel Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment. The Bedford, PA based operations supporting the product line expect to complete any remaining customer obligations in 2024. For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, the product line had $6,146 and $15,120 in sales, respectively. The decision to exit the bridge grid deck product line is a result of a weak bridge grid deck market condition and outlook due to customer adoption of newer technologies replacing the grid deck solution. During 2023, the Company incurred $1,403 of Bridge Exit costs, of which $1,141 was recorded in “Cost of goods sold” and $262 was recorded in “Selling and administrative expenses.” These expenses included $474 in inventory write-downs, $667 in personnel related expenses, and $262 in other exit costs; the majority of cash payments were made in early 2024. The Company expects to incur an additional $184 of personnel expenses associated with the exit through 2024. During 2023 the Company also recorded a $1,977 reduction in net sales and a $3,051 reduction in gross profit stemming from changes in expected value of certain commercial projects associated with the exit of the bridge grid deck product line.
On November 17, 2023, the Company acquired the operating assets of Cougar Mountain Precast, LLC (“Cougar”), located in Caldwell, Idaho, which is a licensed manufacturer of Redi-Rock and natural concrete products for $1,644, subject to hold back payments, to be paid over the next twelve months or utilized to satisfy post-close working capital adjustments or indemnity claims. Cougar has been included in the Precast Concrete Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment.
Full Year Results Comparison
23

Table of Contents
Results of Operations

|  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Change |  |  |
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales |  | $ | 543,744 |  |  | $ | 497,497 |  |  |  |  | $ | 46,247 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Gross profit |  | 112,044 |  |  | 89,611 |  |  |  |  | 22,433 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Gross profit margin |  | 20.6 | % |  | 18.0 | % |  |  |  | 260 | bps |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling and administrative expenses |  | $ | 97,623 |  |  | $ | 82,657 |  |  |  |  | $ | 14,966 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling and administrative expenses as a percent of sales |  | 18.0 | % |  | 16.6 | % |  |  |  | 140 | bps |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization expense |  | 5,314 |  |  | 6,144 |  |  |  |  | (830) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Goodwill and long-lived assets impairment charges (Note 5) |  | — |  |  | 8,016 |  |  |  |  | (8,016) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating income (loss) |  | 9,107 |  |  | (7,206) |  |  |  |  | 16,313 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating income (loss) margin |  | 1.7 | % |  | (1.4) | % |  |  |  | 310 | bps |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest expense - net |  | 5,528 |  |  | 3,340 |  |  |  |  | 2,188 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Other expense (income) - net |  | 2,635 |  |  | (1,550) |  |  |  |  | 4,185 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  | 944 |  |  | (8,996) |  |  |  |  | 9,940 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Income tax (benefit) expense |  | (355) |  |  | 36,681 |  |  |  |  | (37,036) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 1,299 |  |  | $ | (45,677) |  |  |  |  | $ | 46,976 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share |  | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |  |  | $ | 4.38 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Fiscal 2023 Compared to Fiscal 2022 — Company Analysis
Net sales of $543,744 for the year ended December 31, 2023 increased by $46,247, or 9.3%, over the prior year. The increase in sales is due to organic sales growth of 11.7% and a 4.0%, or $19,834, increase from the acquisitions of Skratch and VanHooseCo, partially offset by a 6.4%, or $31,995, decline in sales due to the divestitures of Track Components, Chemtec, and Ties. Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2023 included a $1,977 reduction stemming from changes in expected value of certain commercial projects associated with the Bridge Exit within the Infrastructure segment. Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2022 included a $3,956 reduction from the settlement of certain long-term commercial contracts related to the multi-year Crossrail project (“Crossrail Settlement”) in the Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business in the United Kingdom. This settlement reduced both sales and gross profit in 2022.
Gross profit increased by $22,433, or 25.0%, and gross profit margin expanded by 260 basis points to 20.6%. The improvement in gross profit is due primarily to the portfolio changes that are a part of the Company’s strategic transformation, as well as uplift from increased sales volumes, product mix, and pricing. In 2023, gross profit was also impacted by a reduction in profitability of $4,192 due to the Bridge Exit. In 2022, gross profit was negatively impacted by a $1,135 purchase accounting adjustment related to the VanHooseCo acquired inventory along with the $3,956 reduction from the Crossrail Settlement.
Selling and administrative expenses increased by $14,966, or 18.1%, over the prior year. The increase was primarily attributable $1,604 of increased costs associated with portfolio changes, higher personnel expenses including variable incentive costs that will reset in 2024, UK restructuring costs of $676 and a bad debt provision charge of $1,862 due to a customer in the United Kingdom who filed for administrative protection. Selling and administrative expenses as a percentage of net sales increased to 18.0% from 16.6% due to the increased spending.
Interest expense increased by $2,188, or 65.5%, due to higher outstanding debt, on average, throughout the year as well as the higher interest rate environment in 2023. Despite higher average debt levels throughout 2023, the Company’s outstanding debt balance decreased to $55,273 as of December 31, 2023, compared to $91,879 as of December 31, 2022. The proceeds of $5,344 and $2,362 from the divestiture of Chemtec and Ties, respectively, as well as stronger operating cash flows in 2023, were used to drive the decrease in debt.
Other expense for the year ended December 31, 2023 was $2,635 and was primarily attributable to a $3,074 loss on the divestitures of Ties and Chemtec. Other income for the year ended December 31, 2022 included pre-tax income of $489 from the 2021 sale of the Piling Products division, $790 in insurance proceeds, and $325 received to recover costs associated with environmental cleanup activities partially offset by a $467 loss related to the sale of the Track Components business.
The Company’s effective income tax rate for 2023 was (37.6)%, compared to (407.7)% in the prior year period. The Company's effective income tax rate differed from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to the realization of domestic tax benefits previously offset by a valuation allowance. Such tax benefits were offset by an increase in the Company’s valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets in the UK and other foreign jurisdictions. For further discussion on the valuation allowance, refer to Note 14 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
24

Table of Contents
Net income for the year ended December 31, 2023 was $1,299, or $0.13 per diluted share, compared to net loss for the 2022 year of $45,677, or $4.25 per diluted share. Net loss in 2022 was impacted by a $37,895 expense related to the increase in the Company’s valuation allowance against deferred tax assets, as well as non-cash impairment charges of $8,016.
Results of Operations — Segment Analysis
Rail, Technologies, and Services

|  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Change |  |  |  | Percent Change |  |
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |
Net sales |  | $ | 312,160 |  |  | $ | 300,592 |  |  |  |  | $ | 11,568 |  |  |  |  | 3.8 | % |  |
Gross profit |  | $ | 65,033 |  |  | $ | 59,499 |  |  |  |  | $ | 5,534 |  |  |  |  | 9.3 | % |  |
Gross profit margin |  | 20.8 | % |  | 19.8 | % |  |  |  | 100 | bps |  |  |  | 5.3 | % |  |
Segment operating income |  | $ | 12,306 |  |  | $ | 11,454 |  |  |  |  | $ | 852 |  |  |  |  | 7.4 | % |  |
Segment operating income margin |  | 3.9 | % |  | 3.8 | % |  |  |  | 10 | bps |  |  |  | 3.5 | % |  |

Rail segment sales increased by $11,568, or 3.8%, over the prior year. The increase was due to higher organic sales of $26,040 or 8.7%, which includes the impact of the 2022 Crossrail Settlement. The acquisition of Skratch resulted in higher sales of $1,504, or 0.5% and the divestiture of the Track Components and Ties businesses reduced sales by $15,976, or 5.3%. Rail Products sales increased $3,238 driven by increased volumes partially offset by the Track Components and Ties divestitures. Global Friction Management volumes resulted in a sales increase of $9,135. Technology Services and Solutions sales decreased $805 due to continued weak commercial conditions in the UK, partially offset by $1,504 in higher sales from the Skratch acquisition and the Crossrail Settlement in impact 2022.
Segment gross profit increased by $5,534, or 9.3%, compared to the prior year. Higher volumes in Rail Products and the Crossrail Settlement impact recorded in 2022 resulted in gross profit increasing $6,874. Improved Global Friction Management volumes resulted in increased gross profit of $3,393. Technology Services and Solutions gross profit declined by $4,733 due to weaker commercial conditions in the UK. The net impact of acquisitions and divestitures reduced gross profit in 2023 by $1,752. The Rail segment gross profit margin increased by 100 basis points from the prior year due to improved volumes and pricing in Rail Products and Global Friction Management and the portfolio changes made; the acquired Skratch business reported higher margins than the divested Track Components and Ties businesses and higher margins realized in Rail Products. Such improvements were partially offset by declines in margins in the Technology Services and Solutions business unit driven by weak commercial conditions in the UK.
Segment operating income increased by $852, or 7.4%, compared to the prior year. The increase was driven by the improvement in gross profit, which was partially offset by increased personnel costs as well as a 2023 bad debt provision charge of $1,862 due to a customer in the UK who filed for administrative protection and $676 in restructuring expense associated with the UK operations.
During 2023, new orders within the Rail segment decreased by 4.7% compared to the prior year. The decrease in new orders was attributable to the divestitures of the Ties and Track Components businesses declining new orders by $2,089 and $8,224, respectively, and the Rail Distribution business declining in new orders by $26,597 compared to the prior year. The decline was partially offset by increases in the Global Friction Management and Technology Services and Solutions business units which included the Skratch acquisition increase of $2,735. Segment backlog decreased by 19.8% compared to the prior year, ending 2023 at $84,418. The decrease is attributed to Rail Distribution business reducing backlog by $29,717 from the prior year which was impacted by the timing of larger orders.
Infrastructure Solutions

|  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Change |  |  |  | Percent Change |  |
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |
Net sales |  | $ | 231,584 |  |  | $ | 196,905 |  |  |  |  | $ | 34,679 |  |  |  |  | 17.6 | % |  |
Gross profit |  | $ | 47,011 |  |  | $ | 30,112 |  |  |  |  | $ | 16,899 |  |  |  |  | 56.1 | % |  |
Gross profit margin |  | 20.3 | % |  | 15.3 | % |  |  |  | 500 | bps |  |  |  | 32.7 | % |  |
Segment operating income (loss) |  | $ | 8,622 |  |  | $ | (9,132) |  |  |  |  | $ | 17,754 |  |  |  |  | 194.4 | % |  |
Segment operating income (loss) margin |  | 3.7 | % |  | (4.6) | % |  |  |  | 830 | bps |  |  |  | 180.3 | % |  |

The Infrastructure segment sales increased by $34,679, or 17.6%, compared to the prior year. The increase was due to organic sales of $32,368 or 16.4% and includes a $1,977 reduction in 2023 sales stemming from changes in expected value of certain commercial projects associated with the Bridge Exit. The acquisition of VanHooseCo contributed $18,330, or 9.3%, of the increase in
25

Table of Contents
sales year over year offset by the divestiture of Chemtec, which drove a sales decline of $16,019, or 8.1%. Strong organic sales were driven by the Precast Concrete Products business unit as well as the Protective Pipe Coatings line of business.
The Infrastructure segment gross profit increased by $16,899, or 56.1%, compared to the prior year. The improvement in gross profit dollars is due to higher volumes and improved pricing in the legacy business and the net impact of acquisitions and divestitures which increased gross profit dollars in 2023 by $3,643. Gross profit in 2023 was negatively impacted by an adjustment of $4,192 due to the Bridge Exit, including $3,051 due to changes in expected value of certain commercial projects associated with the Bridge Exit. In 2022, gross profit included an unfavorable adjustment of $1,135 related to the purchase accounting of acquired inventory related to VanHooseCo. Gross profit margins of 20.3% increased 500 basis points over last year, driven by more favorable margins associated with portfolio changes, as well as higher overall sales volumes and gains from pricing initiatives.
The segment operating income of $8,622 increased by $17,754 over the prior year. Segment operating loss in 2022 was negatively impacted by a goodwill impairment charge of $3,011 in the Fabricated Bridge business and a $5,005 impairment charge for intangible assets related to the Chemtec business. The other drivers of the increase in segment operating income are the increase in gross profit, which was partially offset by higher selling and administrative expenses including the net impact of acquisitions and divestitures which increased selling and administrative costs by $1,628.
During 2023, the Infrastructure segment had a decrease in new orders and backlog of $8,117, or 3.4%, and $37,648, or 22.5%, respectively, compared to the prior year period. The divestiture of Chemtec during the first quarter of 2023 resulted in a reduction of new orders and backlog of $33,234 and $20,928, respectively, from the prior year period. Orders in the Precast business, including the acquisition of VanHooseCo, partially offset the decline in new orders from the Chemtec divestiture. Backlog was also impacted by $8,094 due to the Bridge Exit.
Corporate

|  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Change |  |  |  | Percent Change |  |
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |  |  | 2023 vs. 2022 |  |
Public company costs |  | $ | 4,814 |  |  | $ | 4,361 |  |  |  |  | $ | 453 |  |  |  |  | 10.4 | % |  |
Corporate executive management costs |  | 3,807 |  |  | 3,950 |  |  |  |  | (143) |  |  |  |  | (3.6) |  |  |
Corporate management stock-based compensation |  | 2,816 |  |  | 1,163 |  |  |  |  | 1,653 |  |  |  |  | 142.1 |  |  |
Other |  | 384 |  |  | 54 |  |  |  |  | 330 |  |  |  |  | ** |  |
Unallocated corporate expense - net |  | $ | 11,821 |  |  | $ | 9,528 |  |  |  |  | $ | 2,293 |  |  |  |  | 24.1 | % |  |

**Results are not considered meaningful.
Unallocated corporate expense - net increased in 2023 compared with 2022 primarily due to higher compensation including variable compensation costs that will reset in 2024.
Liquidity and Capital Resources
The Company’s principal sources of liquidity are its existing cash and cash equivalents, cash generated by operations, and the available capacity under its revolving credit facility, which provides for a total commitment of up to $130,000, of which $72,133 was available for borrowing as of December 31, 2023, subject to covenant restrictions. The Company’s primary needs for liquidity relate to working capital requirements for operations, capital expenditures, debt service obligations, payments related to the Union Pacific Railroad Settlement, tax obligations, outstanding purchase obligations, acquisitions, and to support the share repurchase program. The Company’s total debt, including finance leases, was $55,273 and $91,879 as of December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, respectively, and was primarily comprised of borrowings under its revolving credit facility.
The following table reflects available funding capacity as of December 31, 2023:

|  | December 31, 2023
Cash and cash equivalents |  |  |  | $ | 2,560 |
Credit agreement: |  |  |  |
Total availability under the credit agreement |  | $ | 130,000 |  |  |
Outstanding borrowings on revolving credit facility |  | (55,060) |  |  |
Letters of credit outstanding |  | (2,807) |  |  |
Net availability under the revolving credit facility |  |  |  | 72,133 |
Total available funding capacity |  |  |  | $ | 74,693 |

As of December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022 we were in compliance with all covenants of the Credit Agreement and have $74,693 available funding capacity as of December 31, 2023.
The Company’s cash flows are impacted from period to period by fluctuations in working capital, as well as its overall profitability. While the Company places an emphasis on working capital management in its operations, factors such as its contract
26

Table of Contents
mix, commercial terms, days sales outstanding (“DSO”), and market conditions as well as seasonality may impact its working capital. The Company regularly assesses its receivables and contract assets for collectability and realization, and provides allowances for credit losses where appropriate. The Company believes that its reserves for credit losses are appropriate as of December 31, 2023, but adverse changes in the economic environment and adverse financial conditions of its customers may impact certain of its customers’ ability to access capital and compensate the Company for its products and services, as well as impact demand for its products and services.
The change in cash and cash equivalents for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities |  | $ | 36,956 |  |  | $ | (10,576) |  |  |
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities |  | 2,486 |  |  | (56,418) |  |  |
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities |  | (39,296) |  |  | 60,240 |  |  |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents |  | (468) |  |  | (736) |  |  |
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | (322) |  |  | $ | (7,490) |  |  |

Cash Flows from Operating Activities
During the year ended December 31, 2023, net cash provided by operating activities was $36,956, compared to a use of $10,576 during the prior year. During 2023, cash flow provided by operating activities consisted of net income and non-cash items amounting to $21,453 and changes in certain assets and liabilities netting to a cash inflow of $15,503. In 2022, working capital and other assets and liabilities were a use of $25,822. Both periods include payments of $8,000 for the Union Pacific Railroad Concrete Tie Settlement.
The Company’s calculation of DSO was 43 days as of December 31, 2023 compared to 48 days as of December 31, 2022.
Cash Flows from Investing Activities
For the year ended December 31, 2023, the Company had capital expenditures of $4,513, a $3,120 decrease from 2022. The expenditures for the year ended December 31, 2023 were primarily related to general plant and operational improvements throughout the Company, as well as organic growth initiatives. Expenditures for the year ended December 31, 2022 related to plant expansions within our Infrastructure segment, including those related to the second VanHooseCo operating location, implementations of the Company’s ERP system, and general plant and operational improvements throughout the Company. In 2023, the Company received cash proceeds of $7,706 from the sale of its Ties and Chemtec businesses. In 2022 the Company received cash proceeds of $8,800 primarily from the sale of its Track Components business. Cash used for investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2022 included cash paid of $57,852 for the acquisitions of VanHooseCo and Skratch.
Cash Flows from Financing Activities
The Company decreased its outstanding debt by $37,260 during the year ended December 31, 2023, primarily due to the proceeds from divestitures and improved operating cash flows. During the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company increased outstanding debt by $60,832, primarily from the borrowings used to fund the acquisitions of Skratch and VanHooseCo. During the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company paid financing fees of $182 related to its Credit Agreement (as defined below). For the year ended December 31, 2023 the Company repurchased 134,208 shares of its stock for $2,310 associated with the Company’s Board of Directors authorizing the purchase of up to $15,000 of the Company’s common stock through February of 2026. For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company also repurchased 24,886 and 27,636 shares of its stock, respectively, for $315 and $410 from employees to pay their withholding taxes in connection with the vesting of stock awards.
Financial Condition
The Company generated $36,956 from cash flows from operations during 2023, which was utilized to pay down debt, fund capital expenditures and repurchase shares. As of December 31, 2023, the Company had $2,560 in cash and cash equivalents and $72,133 of availability under its revolving credit facility, subject to covenant restrictions.
Principal uses of cash in recent years have been to fund operations, including capital expenditures, repurchase shares and service indebtedness. The Company views its short and long-term liquidity as being dependent on its results of operations, changes in working capital, and borrowing capacity.
Non-domestic cash balances of $2,192 are held in various locations throughout the world. Should management determine that the cash balances of its foreign subsidiaries exceed its projected working capital needs, excess funds may be repatriated and subject to additional income taxes.
On August 13, 2021, the Company entered into the Fourth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the “Credit Agreement”). The Credit Agreement modifies the prior revolving credit facility, as amended, to provide more favorable terms to the Company and extends the maturity date from April 30, 2024 to August 13, 2026. The Credit Agreement provides for a five-year, revolving credit facility that permits aggregate borrowings of the Borrowers up to $130,000 with a sublimit of the equivalent of $25,000 US dollars that is available to the Canadian and United Kingdom borrowers in the aggregate. The Credit Agreement’s incremental loan feature
27

Table of Contents
permits the Company to increase the available commitments under the facility by up to an additional $50,000 subject to the Company’s receipt of increased commitments from existing or new lenders and the satisfaction of certain conditions. On August 12, 2022, the Company entered into a second amendment to its Credit Agreement (the “Second Amendment”) to obtain approval for the VanHooseCo acquisition and temporarily modify certain financial covenants to accommodate the transaction. The Second Amendment permitted the Company to acquire the operating assets of VanHooseCo and modified the Maximum Gross Leverage Ratio covenant through June 30, 2023 to accommodate the transaction. The Second Amendment also added an additional tier to the pricing grid and provided for the conversion from LIBOR-based to SOFR-based borrowings. For a discussion of the terms and availability of the credit agreement, please refer to Note 10 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A. As of December 31, 2023, the Company was in compliance with the covenants in the Credit Agreement.
To reduce the impact of interest rate changes on outstanding variable-rate debt, the Company amended and entered into SOFR-based interest rate swaps with notional values totaling $20,000 and $20,000 effective August 12, 2022 and August 31, 2022, respectively, at which point they effectively converted a portion of the debt from variable to fixed-rate borrowings during the term of the swap contract. Prior to the 2022 forward interest rate swaps, the Company had $50,000 of interest rate swaps that were accounted for on a mark-to-market basis. During February 2022, the $50,000 tranche of interest rate swaps expired. As of December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022 the swap asset was $1,225 and $1,930, respectively.
On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the Ties business, located in Spokane, WA, for $2,362 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments. The Ties business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment. On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Chemtec business, for $5,344 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments. The Chemtec business was reported in the Steel Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment. On August 1, 2022, the Company divested the assets of its rail spikes and anchors Track Components business located in St-Jean-sur-Richelieu, Quebec, Canada. Cash proceeds from the transaction were $7,795, subject to indemnification obligations and working capital adjustments, resulting in a pre-tax loss of $3,074. The Track Components business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment.
The Company believes that the combination of its cash and cash equivalents, cash generated from operations, and the capacity under its revolving credit facility will provide sufficient liquidity to provide the flexibility to operate the business in a prudent manner, continue to service outstanding debt, repurchase shares and to selectively pursue accretive acquisitions to further the Company’s strategic initiatives.
Backlog
Although backlog is not necessarily indicative of future operating results, the following table provides the backlog by business segment:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | $ | 84,418 |  |  | $ | 105,241 |  |  |
Infrastructure Solutions |  | 129,362 |  |  | 167,010 |  |  |
Total backlog |  | $ | 213,780 |  |  | $ | 272,251 |  |  |

While a considerable portion of the Company’s business is backlog driven, certain businesses, including the Global Friction Management business unit, are not driven by backlog and therefore have insignificant levels of backlog throughout the year. Backlog decreased $58,471 compared to the prior year due to $31,270 from businesses that were divested and a discontinued product line. The remaining decline is associated with the timing of large orders for the Rail Distribution business.
Critical Accounting Estimates
The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in conformity with US GAAP. The preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements requires management to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amount of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses, and the related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. The following critical accounting estimates, which are reviewed by the Company’s Audit Committee of the Board of Directors, are those management believes are the most critical to understand and evaluate our financial condition and results and require subjective or complex judgements. Actual results could differ from those estimates.
For a summary of the Company’s significant accounting policies, see Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 7.
Income Taxes - The recognition of deferred tax assets requires management to make judgments regarding the future realization of these assets. As prescribed by the Financial Accounting Standards Board’s (“FASB”) Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) 740, “Income Taxes,” valuation allowances must be provided for those deferred tax assets for which it is more likely than not (a likelihood of more than 50%) that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. This guidance requires management to evaluate positive and negative evidence regarding the recoverability of deferred tax assets. The determination of whether the positive evidence outweighs the negative evidence and quantification of the valuation allowance requires management to make estimates and judgments of future financial results.
28

Table of Contents
The Company evaluates all tax positions taken on its federal, state, and foreign tax filings to determine if the position is more likely than not to be sustained upon examination. For positions that meet the more likely than not to be sustained criteria, the largest amount of benefit to be realized upon ultimate settlement is determined on a cumulative probability basis. A previously recognized tax position is derecognized when it is subsequently determined that a tax position no longer meets the more likely than not threshold to be sustained. The evaluation of the sustainability of a tax position and the expected tax benefit is based on judgment, historical experience, and other assumptions. Actual results could differ from those estimates upon subsequent resolution of identified matters.
The Company’s income tax rate is significantly affected by the tax rate on global operations. In addition to local country tax laws and regulations, this rate depends on the extent earnings are indefinitely reinvested outside of the US Indefinite reinvestment is determined by management’s judgment about and intentions concerning the future operations of the Company. There have been no material changes in the underlying assumptions and estimates used in these calculations in the relevant period.
Refer to Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 14 which is incorporated by reference into this Item 7, for additional information regarding the Company’s deferred tax assets. The Company’s ability to realize these tax benefits may affect the Company’s reported income tax expense and net income.
Revenue Recognition - Refer to Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 1 and Note 4 which is incorporated by reference into this Item 7, for a complete discussion of our revenue recognition policies. The Company derives revenue from products and services provided under long-term agreements with its customers. The Company’s performance obligations under long-term agreements with its customers are generally satisfied over time. Revenue under these long-term agreements is generally recognized over time either using an input measure based upon the proportion of actual costs incurred to estimated total project costs or an input measure based upon actual labor costs as a percentage of estimated total labor costs, depending upon which measure the Company believes best depicts the Company’s performance to date under the terms of the contract. Accounting for these long-term agreements involves the use of various techniques to estimate total revenues and costs. The Company estimates profit on these long-term agreements as the difference between total estimated revenues and expected costs to complete a contract and recognizes that profit over the life of the contract. Contract estimates are based on various assumptions to project the outcome of future events that may span several years. These assumptions include, among other things, labor productivity, cost and availability of materials, and timing of project execution. The nature of these long-term agreements may give rise to several types of variable considerations, such as discounts and claims. Contract estimates may include additional revenue for submitted contract modifications, including at times unapproved change orders, if there exists an enforceable right to the modification, the amount can be reasonably estimated, and its realization is probable. These estimates are based on historical collection experience, anticipated performance, and the Company’s best judgment at that time. These amounts are generally included in the contract’s transaction price and are allocated over the remaining performance obligations. As a result of management’s reviews of contract-related estimates the Company makes adjustments to contract estimates that impact our revenue and profit totals. Changes in estimates are primarily attributed to updated considerations, including economic conditions and historic contract patterns resulting in anticipated revenue from existing contracts.
Goodwill - We evaluate goodwill for impairment annually during the fourth quarter, or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. When evaluating for impairment the Company may first consider qualitative factors to assess whether there are indicators that it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit may not exceed its carrying amount. If we do not perform a qualitative assessment, or if we determine that it is more like than not that the fair value of the reporting unit does not exceed its carrying value, we perform a quantitative assessment by comparing the fair value of a reporting unit to its carrying value, including goodwill. If the carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss equal to the excess amount up to the goodwill balance is recorded as an impairment to goodwill of the reporting unit. The Company uses a combination of a discounted cash flow method and a market approach to determine the fair values of the reporting units.
A number of significant assumptions and estimates are involved in the estimation of the fair value of reporting units, including the identification of macroeconomic conditions, industry and market considerations, cost factors, overall financial performance, which may drive changes to revenue growth, EBITDA contribution, and market participant assumptions. The estimated fair value of a reporting unit is sensitive to changes in assumptions, including forecasted future operating cash flows, weighted-average cost of capital, terminal growth rates, and industry multiples.
The Company considers historical experience and available information at the time the fair values of its reporting units are estimated. The Company believes the estimates and assumptions used in estimating the fair value of its reporting units are reasonable and appropriate; however, different assumptions and estimates could materially impact the estimated fair value of its reporting units and the resulting determinations about goodwill impairment. This could materially impact the Company’s Consolidated Statements of Operations and Consolidated Balance Sheets. There have been no material changes in the underlying assumptions and estimates used in these calculations in the relevant period. Future estimates may differ materially from current estimates and assumptions.
Additional information concerning the impairments is set forth in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included herein, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 7.
Intangible Assets and Long-Lived Assets - The Company tests intangible assets and long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset or asset group may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets is determined by comparing the estimated undiscounted future cash flows of the asset or asset group to their
29

Table of Contents
carrying amount. If the carrying value of the assets exceeds their estimated undiscounted future cash flows, an impairment loss would be determined as the difference between the fair value of the assets and its carrying value. Typically, the fair value of the assets would be determined using a discounted cash flow model which would be sensitive to judgments of what constitutes an asset group and certain assumptions such as estimated future financial performance, discount rates, and other assumptions that marketplace participants would use in their estimates of fair value. There have been no material changes in the underlying assumptions and estimates used in these calculations in the relevant period. The accounting estimate related to asset impairments is highly susceptible to change from period to period because it requires management to make assumptions about the existence of impairment indicators and cash flows over future years. These assumptions impact the amount of an impairment, which could materially adversely impact the Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Additional information concerning the impairments is set forth in Part II, Item 8, Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included herein, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 7.
Non-GAAP Financial Measures
In accordance with SEC rules, the Company provides descriptions of the non-GAAP financial measures included in this Annual Report and reconciliations to the most closely related GAAP financial measures. The Company believes that these measures provide useful perspective on underlying business trends and results and a supplemental measure of year-over-year results. The non-GAAP financial measures described below are used by management in making operating decisions, allocating financial resources and for business strategy purposes and may, therefore, also be useful to investors as they are a view of our business results through the eyes of management. These non-GAAP financial measures are not intended to be considered by the user in place of the related GAAP financial measure, but rather as supplemental information to our business results. These non-GAAP financial measures may not be the same as similar measures used by other companies due to possible differences in method and in the items or events being adjusted.
References in this Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations to “organic sales” refer to sales calculated in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to exclude divestiture or acquisition-related sales. Management evaluates the Company’s sales performance based on organic sales growth. Organic sales growth is a non-GAAP financial measure of sales growth (which is the most directly comparable GAAP measure), adjusted to exclude the effects of acquisitions and divestitures from year-over-year comparisons. The Company believes this measure provides investors with a supplemental understanding of underlying sales trends by providing sales growth on a consistent basis. The Company reports organic sales growth at the consolidated and segment levels.
EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure that has been used in discussing the financial performance of the business for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022. EBITDA is a financial metric utilized by management to evaluate the Company’s performance on a comparable basis. The Company believes that EBITDA is useful to investors as a supplemental way to evaluate the ongoing operations of the Company’s business as many investors utilize EBITDA to enhance their ability to compare historical periods as it adjusts for the impact of financing methods, tax law and strategy changes, and depreciation and amortization. In addition, EBITDA is a financial measurement that management and the Company’s Board of Directors use in their financial and operational decision-making and in the determination of certain compensation programs. Adjusted EBITDA includes certain adjustments to EBITDA. In 2023, the Company made adjustments to exclude the loss on divestitures, VanHooseCo contingent consideration adjustments, the impact of the discontinuation of the bridge grid deck product line, and bad debt provision for a customer that filed for administrative protection in the UK. In 2022, the Company made adjustments to exclude acquisition and divestiture related costs, VanHooseCo acquisition-related inventory step-up amortization and contingent consideration expense, the gain from insurance proceeds, the Crossrail project settlement amount, impairment charges, and the loss (gain) on the sale of the Track Components and Piling Products businesses, respectively.
The Company views net debt, which is total debt less cash and cash equivalents, as an important metric of the operational and financial health of the organization and useful to investors as an indicator of our ability to incur additional debt and to service our existing debt.
Non-GAAP financial measures are not a substitute for GAAP financial results and should only be considered in conjunction with the Company’s financial information that is presented in accordance with GAAP. Quantitative reconciliations of EBITDA, adjusted EBITDA, organic sales growth, and net debt to the non-GAAP financial measures are presented in this Item 7.
ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK
This item is not applicable to a smaller reporting company.
30

Table of Contents
ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of L.B. Foster Company
Opinion on the Financial Statements
We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of L.B. Foster Company and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income (loss), stockholders’ equity and cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2023, and the related notes and financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15 (a) (collectively referred to as the “consolidated financial statements”). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company at December 31, 2023 and 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2023, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework), and our report dated March 6, 2024, except for the effect of the material weakness described in the third paragraph of that report, as to which the date is November 1, 2024, expressed an adverse opinion thereon.
Basis for Opinion
These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Critical Audit Matters
The critical audit matters communicated below are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matters below, providing separate opinions on the critical audit matters or on the accounts or disclosures to which they relate.

|  | Revenue recognition – contract estimates
Description of the Matter |  | As explained in Notes 1 and 4 to the consolidated financial statements, revenue is recognized when the Company satisfies its performance obligations under a contract. The Company’s performance obligations under long-term agreements with its customers are generally satisfied over time. Revenue under these long-term agreements is generally recognized over time either using an input measure based upon the proportion of actual costs incurred to estimated total project costs or an input measure based upon actual labor costs as a percentage of estimated total labor costs, depending upon which measure the Company believes best depicts the Company’s performance to date under the terms of the contract. For the year ended December 31, 2023, the Company recorded $59.9 million of over time input method revenue within net sales on its consolidated statement of operations. Accounting for these long-term agreements involves the use of various techniques to estimate total revenues and costs. Contract estimates are based on various assumptions to project the outcome of future events that may span several years. These assumptions include, among other things, labor costs, sub-contractor costs, material costs, and total collections from the customer. Significant changes in the above estimates could impact the timing and amount of revenue and profitability of the Company’s long-term contracts. Auditing these estimates requires auditor judgment because of the significant management judgment necessary to develop the estimated assumptions at completion due to the size and identified risks for each contract.
How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit |  | We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design, and tested the operating effectiveness of relevant internal controls over the Company’s process relating to the determination of estimates for long-term projects. For example, we evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of controls over management’s review of the current status of long-term projects, accumulation of costs incurred, costs remaining to complete and total contract value. To test the total estimates for long term contracts, our audit procedures included, among others, obtaining an understanding of the contract, evaluating the consistency of estimated costs with the initial budget, and understanding margin changes throughout the life of the contract. We also performed a retrospective review of management’s estimates for a sample of completed contracts by comparing initial estimates with the actual historical data to assess management’s ability to estimate.
|  | Valuation of goodwill for the Rail Technologies and Precast Concrete Products Reporting Units
Description of the Matter |  | At December 31, 2023, the Company had $32.6 million of goodwill on its consolidated balance sheet. As more fully described in Notes 1 and 5 to the consolidated financial statements, goodwill is tested for impairment annually as of October 1st, or more frequently, if an event occurs or circumstances change that would more likely than not reduce fair value below carrying value. The Company performed a quantitative assessment on the goodwill at both the Rail Technologies and Precast Concrete Reporting units. Significant assumptions used in the Company’s fair value estimate included revenue growth and EBITDA contribution. Auditing the goodwill test was complex, as it included estimating the fair value of the reporting units. In particular, the fair value estimates are subjective and sensitive to the significant assumptions.
How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit |  | We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design, and tested the operating effectiveness of internal controls over the Company’s goodwill impairment review process, including controls over management’s review of the valuation model and the significant assumptions underlying the fair value determination, as described above. To test the fair value of the reporting unit, our audit procedures included, among others, involving our valuation specialists to assist in assessing the valuation methodologies utilized by the Company and its valuation expert and testing the significant assumptions and underlying data used by the Company. We compared the significant assumptions used by management to historical performance and other relevant factors. We performed sensitivity analyses of significant assumptions to evaluate the changes in fair values that would result from changes in the assumptions. We reviewed the reconciliation of the fair value of the reporting units to the market capitalization of the Company and assessed the resulting control premium.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP
We have served as the Company’s auditor since 1990.
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania
March 6, 2024, except for Note 1 - Correction of Immaterial Errors in Previously Issued Consolidated Financial Statements, as to which the date is November 1, 2024.
31

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(In thousands, except share data)

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
ASSETS
Current assets: |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 2,560 |  |  | $ | 2,882 |
Accounts receivable - net (Note 6) |  | 53,484 |  |  | 82,455 |
Contract assets (Note 4) |  | 29,489 |  |  | 33,613 |
Inventories - net (Note 7) |  | 73,111 |  |  | 75,721 |
Other current assets |  | 8,711 |  |  | 11,061 |
Total current assets |  | 167,355 |  |  | 205,732 |
Property, plant, and equipment - net (Note 8) |  | 75,579 |  |  | 85,344 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets - net (Note 9) |  | 14,905 |  |  | 17,291 |
Other assets: |  |  |  |
Goodwill (Note 5) |  | 32,587 |  |  | 30,733 |
Other intangibles - net (Note 5) |  | 19,010 |  |  | 23,831 |
Other assets |  | 2,965 |  |  | 2,379 |
TOTAL ASSETS |  | $ | 312,401 |  |  | $ | 365,310 |
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
Current liabilities: |  |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 39,500 |  |  | $ | 48,782 |
Deferred revenue (Note 4) |  | 12,479 |  |  | 19,452 |
Accrued payroll and employee benefits |  | 16,978 |  |  | 10,558 |
Current portion of accrued settlement (Note 18) |  | 8,000 |  |  | 8,000 |
Current maturities of long-term debt (Note 10) |  | 102 |  |  | 127 |
Other accrued liabilities |  | 17,442 |  |  | 16,192 |
Total current liabilities |  | 94,501 |  |  | 103,111 |
Long-term debt (Note 10) |  | 55,171 |  |  | 91,752 |
Deferred tax liabilities (Note 14) |  | 1,232 |  |  | 3,109 |
Long-term portion of accrued settlement (Note 18) |  | — |  |  | 8,000 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities (Note 9) |  | 11,865 |  |  | 14,163 |
Other long-term liabilities |  | 6,797 |  |  | 7,577 |
Stockholders’ equity: |  |  |  |
Common stock, par value $0.01, authorized 20,000,000 shares; shares issued at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 11,115,779; shares outstanding at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 10,733,935 and 10,776,827, respectively (Note 11) |  | 111 |  |  | 111 |
Paid-in capital |  | 43,111 |  |  | 41,303 |
Retained earnings |  | 124,633 |  |  | 123,169 |
Treasury stock - at cost, common stock, shares at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 381,844 and 338,952, respectively (Note 11) |  | (6,494) |  |  | (6,240) |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (Note 12) |  | (19,250) |  |  | (21,165) |
Total L.B. Foster Company stockholders’ equity |  | 142,111 |  |  | 137,178 |
Noncontrolling interest |  | 724 |  |  | 420 |
Total stockholders’ equity |  | 142,835 |  |  | 137,598 |
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY |  | $ | 312,401 |  |  | $ | 365,310 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
32

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(In thousands, except share data)

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Sales of goods |  | $ | 475,350 |  |  | $ | 436,821 |  |  |
Sales of services |  | 68,394 |  |  | 60,676 |  |  |
Total net sales (Note 4) |  | 543,744 |  |  | 497,497 |  |  |
Cost of goods sold |  | 368,197 |  |  | 355,106 |  |  |
Cost of services sold |  | 63,503 |  |  | 52,780 |  |  |
Total cost of sales |  | 431,700 |  |  | 407,886 |  |  |
Gross profit |  | 112,044 |  |  | 89,611 |  |  |
Selling and administrative expenses |  | 97,623 |  |  | 82,657 |  |  |
Amortization expense (Note 5) |  | 5,314 |  |  | 6,144 |  |  |
Goodwill and long-lived assets impairment charges (Note 5) |  | — |  |  | 8,016 |  |  |
Operating income (loss) |  | 9,107 |  |  | (7,206) |  |  |
Interest expense - net |  | 5,528 |  |  | 3,340 |  |  |
Other expense (income) - net (Note 19) |  | 2,635 |  |  | (1,550) |  |  |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  | 944 |  |  | (8,996) |  |  |
Income tax (benefit) expense (Note 14) |  | (355) |  |  | 36,681 |  |  |
Net income (loss) |  | 1,299 |  |  | (45,677) |  |  |
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (165) |  |  | (113) |  |  |
Net income (loss) attributable to L.B. Foster Company |  | $ | 1,464 |  |  | $ | (45,564) |  |  |
Basic earnings (loss) per common share (Note 13) |  | $ | 0.14 |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share (Note 13) |  | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |
Basic weighted average shares outstanding |  | 10,799 |  |  | 10,720 |  |  |
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding |  | 10,995 |  |  | 10,720 |  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
33

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)
(In thousands)

|  |  |  |  |  | Year Ended December 31,
|  |  |  |  |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Net income (loss) |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,299 |  |  | $ | (45,677) |  |  |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency translation adjustment |  |  |  |  |  | 2,428 |  |  | (5,639) |  |  |
Unrealized (loss) gain on cash flow hedges, net of tax expense of $0 |  |  |  |  |  | (704) |  |  | 1,755 |  |  |
Cash flow hedges reclassified to earnings, net of tax expense of $0 |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | 159 |  |  |
Pension and post-retirement benefit plans benefit, net of tax benefit of $0 and $357, respectively |  |  |  |  |  | 152 |  |  | 1,352 |  |  |
Reclassification of pension liability adjustments to earnings, net of tax expense of $0 and benefit of $6, respectively* |  |  |  |  |  | 39 |  |  | 53 |  |  |
Total comprehensive income (loss) |  |  |  |  |  | 3,214 |  |  | (47,997) |  |  |
Less comprehensive loss attributable to noncontrolling interest: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest |  |  |  |  |  | (165) |  |  | (113) |  |  |
Foreign currency translation adjustment |  |  |  |  |  | 29 |  |  | 15 |  |  |
Amounts attributable to noncontrolling interest |  |  |  |  |  | (136) |  |  | (98) |  |  |
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to L.B. Foster Company |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 3,350 |  |  | $ | (47,899) |  |  |

* Reclassifications out of Accumulated other comprehensive loss for pension obligations are reflected in Selling and administrative expense.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
34

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(In thousands)

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 1,299 |  |  | $ | (45,677) |  |  |
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by (used in) operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Deferred income taxes |  | (1,852) |  |  | 35,785 |  |  |
Depreciation |  | 9,949 |  |  | 8,635 |  |  |
Amortization |  | 5,314 |  |  | 6,144 |  |  |
Asset impairments |  | — |  |  | 8,016 |  |  |
Equity income in nonconsolidated investment |  | (51) |  |  | (74) |  |  |
Gain on sales and disposals of property, plant, and equipment |  | (459) |  |  | (177) |  |  |
Stock-based compensation |  | 4,179 |  |  | 2,380 |  |  |
Loss on asset divestitures |  | 3,074 |  |  | 214 |  |  |
Change in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  | 27,367 |  |  | (25,061) |  |  |
Contract assets |  | 1,797 |  |  | (540) |  |  |
Inventories |  | (6,604) |  |  | (11,798) |  |  |
Other current assets |  | 1,372 |  |  | 3,555 |  |  |
Other noncurrent assets |  | (403) |  |  | (2,136) |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | (4,558) |  |  | 10,066 |  |  |
Deferred revenue |  | (2,850) |  |  | 4,649 |  |  |
Accrued payroll and employee benefits |  | 6,364 |  |  | 1,225 |  |  |
Accrued settlement |  | (8,000) |  |  | (8,000) |  |  |
Other current liabilities |  | 2,555 |  |  | 876 |  |  |
Other liabilities |  | (1,537) |  |  | 1,342 |  |  |
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities |  | 36,956 |  |  | (10,576) |  |  |
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from the sale of property, plant, and equipment |  | 539 |  |  | 267 |  |  |
Capital expenditures on property, plant, and equipment |  | (4,513) |  |  | (7,633) |  |  |
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired |  | (1,246) |  |  | (57,852) |  |  |
Proceeds from asset divestiture |  | 7,706 |  |  | 8,800 |  |  |
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities |  | 2,486 |  |  | (56,418) |  |  |
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Repayments of debt |  | (208,668) |  |  | (188,437) |  |  |
Proceeds from debt |  | 171,408 |  |  | 249,269 |  |  |
Debt issuance costs |  | — |  |  | (182) |  |  |
Treasury stock acquisitions |  | (2,625) |  |  | (410) |  |  |
Consideration received from noncontrolling interest |  | 589 |  |  | — |  |  |
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities |  | (39,296) |  |  | 60,240 |  |  |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents |  | (468) |  |  | (736) |  |  |
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents |  | (322) |  |  | (7,490) |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period |  | 2,882 |  |  | 10,372 |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period |  | $ | 2,560 |  |  | $ | 2,882 |  |  |
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |  |
Net interest paid |  | $ | 5,454 |  |  | $ | 2,701 |  |  |
Net income taxes received |  | $ | (221) |  |  | $ | (5,007) |  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
35

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
(In thousands, except share data)

|  | Common Stock |  | Paid-in Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Treasury Stock |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss |  | Noncontrolling Interest |  | Total
Balance, December 31, 2021 |  | $ | 111 |  |  | $ | 43,272 |  |  | $ | 168,733 |  |  | $ | (10,179) |  |  | $ | (18,845) |  |  | $ | 518 |  |  | $ | 183,610 |
Net loss |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (45,564) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (113) |  |  | (45,677) |
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Pension liability adjustment |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,405 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,405 |
Foreign currency translation adjustment |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,639) |  |  | 15 |  |  | (5,624) |
Unrealized derivative gain on cash flow hedges |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,755 |  |  | — |  |  | 1755 |
Cash flow hedges reclassified to earnings |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 159 |  |  | — |  |  | 159 |
Issuance of 106,484 common shares, net of shares withheld for taxes |  | — |  |  | (4,349) |  |  | — |  |  | 3,939 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (410) |
Stock-based compensation |  | — |  |  | 2,380 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,380 |
Balance, December 31, 2022 |  | 111 |  |  | 41,303 |  |  | 123,169 |  |  | (6,240) |  |  | (21,165) |  |  | 420 |  |  | 137,598 |
Net income (loss) |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,464 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (165) |  |  | 1,299 |
Other comprehensive income, net of tax: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Pension liability adjustment |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 191 |  |  | — |  |  | 191 |
Foreign currency translation adjustment |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,428 |  |  | 29 |  |  | 2,457 |
Unrealized derivative loss on cash flow hedges |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (704) |  |  | — |  |  | (704) |
Purchase of 134,208 common shares for treasury |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,310) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,310) |
Issuance of 91,316 common shares, net of shares withheld for taxes |  | — |  |  | (2,371) |  |  | — |  |  | 2,056 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (315) |
Stock-based compensation |  | — |  |  | 4,179 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 4,179 |
Investment of noncontrolling interest |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 440 |  |  | 440 |
Balance, December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 111 |  |  | $ | 43,111 |  |  | $ | 124,633 |  |  | $ | (6,494) |  |  | $ | (19,250) |  |  | $ | 724 |  |  | $ | 142,835 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
36

Table of Contents
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in thousands, except share data unless otherwise noted)
Note 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Organization, operations, and basis of consolidation
The Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of L.B. Foster Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, joint ventures, and partnerships in which a controlling interest is held. Inter-company transactions and accounts have been eliminated. The Company utilizes the equity method of accounting for companies where its ownership is less than or equal to 50% and significant influence exists.
L.B. Foster Company (together with its subsidiaries, the “Company”) is a global technology solutions provider of engineered, manufactured products and services that builds and supports infrastructure. The Company’s innovative engineering and product development solutions address the safety, reliability, and performance needs of its customers’ most challenging requirements. The Company maintains locations in North America, South America, Europe, and Asia. Effective for the quarter and year ended December 31, 2023, the Company implemented operational changes in how its Chief Operating Decision Maker (“CODM”) manages its businesses, including resource allocation and operating decisions. As a result of these changes, the Company now has two (previously three) operating segments, representing the individual businesses that are run separately under the new structure: Rail, Technologies, and Services (“Rail”) and Infrastructure Solutions (“Infrastructure”). The Rail segment is comprised of several manufacturing and distribution businesses that provide a variety of products and services for freight and passenger railroads and industrial companies throughout the world. The Infrastructure segment is composed of nine operating facilities across the US providing engineered precast concrete solutions, as well as fabricated bridge, protective pipe coating, and pipe threading offerings across North America.
On November 17, 2023, the Company acquired the operating assets of Cougar Mountain Precast, LLC (“Cougar”), located in Caldwell, Idaho, which is a licensed manufacturer of Redi-Rock and natural concrete products for $1,644, subject to working capital adjustments and hold back payments, to be paid over the next twelve months or utilized to satisfy post-close working capital adjustments or indemnity claims. Cougar has been included in the Infrastructure segment.
On August 30, 2023, the Company announced the discontinuation of its Bridge Products grid deck product line and expects to complete any remaining customer obligations in 2024. The grid deck product line is reported in the Bridge Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment.
On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the prestressed concrete railroad tie business operated by its wholly-owned subsidiary, CXT Incorporated (“Ties”), located in Spokane, WA, for $2,362 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments. The Ties business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment.
On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Precision Measurement Products and Systems business, Chemtec Energy Services LLC (“Chemtec”), for $5,344 in proceeds, subject to final working capital adjustments. The Chemtec business was reported in the Coatings and Measurement business unit within the Infrastructure segment.
On June 21, 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch Enterprises Ltd. (“Skratch”) for $7,402, which is inclusive of deferred payments withheld by the Company of $1,228, to be paid over the next five years or utilized to satisfy post-closing working capital adjustments or indemnity claims under the purchase agreement. Skratch has been included in the Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business unit within the Rail segment.
On August 1, 2022 the Company divested the assets of its Track Components business for $7,795 in cash proceeds, subject to indemnification obligations and working capital adjustments. The Track Components business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment.
On August 12, 2022, the Company acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo Precast LLC (“VanHooseCo”) for $52,146, net of cash acquired at closing, subject to the finalization of net working capital adjustments. An amount equal to $2,500 of the purchase price was deposited into an escrow account to cover breaches of representations and warranties, all of which was released from escrow as of December 31, 2023. VanHooseCo has been included in the Company’s Infrastructure segment.
Use of estimates
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US generally accepted accounting principles (“US GAAP”) requires management to make estimates, judgements, and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates and changes in these estimates are recorded when known.
Significant accounting policies
Cash and cash equivalents
The Company considers cash and other instruments with maturities of three months or less when purchased to be cash and cash equivalents. The Company invests available funds in a manner to preserve investment principal and maintain liquidity. Cash and cash equivalents held in non-domestic accounts were $2,193 and $2,012 as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.
37

Table of Contents
Accounts Receivable
Trade receivables are carried at their estimated collectible amounts. Trade credit is generally extended on a short-term basis; thus trade receivables do not bear interest. Credit is extended based upon an evaluation of the customer’s financial condition and, while collateral is not required, the Company periodically receives surety bonds that guarantee payment. Credit terms are consistent with industry standards and practices.
Inventory
Inventory is valued at the lower of average cost or net realizable value. Slow-moving inventory is reviewed and adjusted regularly, based upon product knowledge, physical inventory observation, inventory turnover, and the age of the inventory. Inventory costs include materials, direct labor, manufacturing overhead, and other direct costs.
Property, plant, and equipment
Depreciation and amortization are provided on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of 10 to 41 years for buildings and 2 to 50 years for machinery and equipment. Leasehold improvements are amortized over 4 to 19 years, which represent the lives of the respective leases or the lives of the improvements, whichever is shorter. Depreciation expense is recorded within “Cost of goods sold,” “Cost of services sold,” and “Selling and administrative expenses” on the Consolidated Statements of Operations based upon the particular asset’s use. The Company reviews a long-lived asset for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset may not be recoverable. The Company recognizes an impairment loss if the carrying amount of a long-lived asset is not recoverable and exceeds its fair value. There were no material property, plant, and equipment impairments recorded for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Maintenance, repairs, and minor renewals are charged to operations as incurred. Major renewals and betterments that substantially extend the useful life of the property are capitalized at cost. Upon the sale or other disposition of assets, the costs and related accumulated depreciation and amortization are removed from the accounts and the resulting gain or loss, if any, is reflected in “Other expense (income) - net” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Allowance for credit losses
The Company established the allowance for credit losses by calculating the amount to reserve based on the age of a given trade receivable and considering historical collection patterns, bad debt expense experience, expected future trends of collections, current and expected market conditions, and any other relevant subjective adjustments as needed. Management maintains high-quality credit review practices and positive customer relationships that mitigate credit risks. The Company’s reserves are regularly reviewed and revised as necessary. Reserves for uncollectible accounts are recorded as part of “Selling and administrative expenses” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.
The Company has also established policies regarding allowance for credit losses associated with contract assets, which includes standalone reserve assessments for its long term, complex contracts as needed as well as detailed regular review and updates to contract margins, progress, and value. A standard reserve threshold is applied to contract assets related to short term, less complex contracts. Management also regularly reviews collection patterns and future expected collections and makes necessary revisions to allowance for credit losses related to contract assets.
Goodwill and other intangible assets
Goodwill is the cost of an acquisition less the fair value of the identifiable net assets of the acquired business. Goodwill is tested annually for impairment or more often if there are indicators of impairment within a reporting unit. A reporting unit is an operating segment or a component of an operating segment for which discrete financial information is available and reviewed by management on a regular basis. There was no change to the reporting units as a result of the 2023 change in reporting segments. The goodwill impairment test involves comparing the fair value of a reporting unit to its carrying value, including goodwill. If the carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss equal to the excess amount up to the goodwill balance is recorded as a component of operations. The Company performs its annual impairment tests in the fourth quarter.
The Company’s fourth quarter 2023 annual test included the assessment of a quantitative analysis to determine whether it was more likely than not that the fair value of each reporting unit is less than its carrying value. The quantitative assessment considers fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The Company’s quantitative analysis considered and evaluated each of the three traditional approaches to value: the income approach, the market approach, and the asset approach. The Company uses a combination of a discounted cash flow method and a market approach to determine the fair values of the reporting units. Any impairment charges are based on both historic and future expected business results that no longer support the carrying value of the reporting unit. The Company also monitors the recoverability of the long-lived assets associated with the asset groups of the Company and the long-term financial projections of the businesses to assess for asset impairment.
The Company has no indefinite-lived intangible assets. The Company reviews a long-lived intangible asset for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset may not be recoverable. All intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives.
38

Table of Contents
Environmental remediation and compliance
Environmental remediation costs are accrued when a liability is probable and costs are estimable. Environmental compliance costs, which principally include the disposal of waste generated by routine operations, are expensed as incurred. Reserves are not reduced by potential claims for recovery and are not discounted. Claims for recovery are recognized as agreements are reached with third parties or as amounts are received. Reserves are periodically reviewed throughout the year and adjusted to reflect current remediation progress, prospective estimates of required activity, and other factors that may be relevant, including changes in technology or regulations.
Revenue recognition
The Company’s revenues are comprised of product and service sales, including products and services provided under long-term agreements with its customers. All revenue is recognized when the Company satisfies its performance obligations under the respective contract, either implicit or explicit, by transferring the promised product or rendering a service to its customer either when or as its customer obtains control of the product or the service is rendered. Deferred revenue consists of customer billings or payments received for which the revenue recognition criteria have not yet been met as well as contract liabilities (billings in excess of costs) on over time contracts. Advance payments from customers typically relate to contracts for which the Company has significantly fulfilled its obligations, but due to the Company’s continuing involvement with the project, revenue is precluded from being recognized until the performance obligation is met for the customer.
Product warranty
The Company maintains a current warranty liability for the repair or replacement of defective products. For certain manufactured products, an accrual is made on a monthly basis as a percentage of cost of sales based upon historical experience. For long-lived construction products, a warranty is established when the claim is known and quantifiable. The product warranty accrual is periodically adjusted based on the identification or resolution of known individual product warranty claims or due to changes in the Company’s historical warranty experience. As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the product warranty reserve was $688 and $870, respectively.
Income taxes
Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred taxes are measured using enacted tax laws and rates expected to be in effect when such differences are recovered or settled. The effect of a change in tax rates on deferred taxes is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date of the change. The Company has also elected to record income taxes associated with global intangible low-taxed income (“GILTI”) as period costs if and when incurred.
The Company makes judgments regarding the recognition of deferred tax assets and the future realization of these assets. As prescribed by the FASB’s ASC 740, “Income Taxes” and applicable guidance, valuation allowances must be provided for those deferred tax assets for which it is more likely than not (a likelihood of more than 50%) that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. The guidance requires the Company to evaluate positive and negative evidence regarding the recoverability of deferred tax assets. The determination of whether the positive evidence outweighs the negative evidence and quantification of the valuation allowance requires the Company to make estimates and judgments of future financial results. The Company has concluded that for purposes of quantifying valuation allowances, it would be appropriate to consider the reversal of taxable temporary differences related to indefinite-lived intangible assets when assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets that upon reversal, would give rise to operating losses that do not expire.
The Company evaluates all tax positions taken on its federal, state, and foreign tax filings to determine if the position is more likely than not to be sustained upon examination. For positions that meet the more likely than not to be sustained criteria, the largest amount of benefit to be realized upon ultimate settlement is determined on a cumulative probability basis. A previously recognized tax position is derecognized when it is subsequently determined that a tax position no longer meets the more likely than not threshold to be sustained. The evaluation of the sustainability of a tax position and the expected tax benefit is based on judgment, historical experience, and various other assumptions. Actual results could differ from those estimates upon subsequent resolution of identified matters. The Company accrues interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in its provision for income taxes.
Foreign currency translation
The assets and liabilities of the Company’s foreign subsidiaries are measured using the local currency as the functional currency and are translated into US dollars at exchange rates as of the balance sheet date. Income statement amounts are translated at the weighted-average rates of exchange during the year. The translation adjustment is accumulated as a separate component of “Accumulated other comprehensive loss” within the Consolidated Balance Sheets. Foreign currency transaction gains and losses are included in “Other income or expense.” For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, foreign currency transaction loss of $77 and $434, respectively, were included in “Other expense (income) - net” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.
39

Table of Contents
Research and development
The Company expenses research and development costs as costs are incurred. For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, research and development expenses were $2,555 and $2,219, respectively, and were principally related to the Company’s friction management and railroad monitoring system products within the Rail segment.
Reclassifications
Certain accounts in the prior year Consolidated Financial Statements have been reclassified for comparative purposes principally to conform to the presentation in the current year period, including the changes in business segments.
Recently issued accounting guidance
In November 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-07, “Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures” (“ASU 2023-07”), which requires enhanced disclosures regarding significant segment expenses that are regularly reviewed by the chief operating decision maker (“CODM”) and included in each reported measure of segment operating income or loss, including an amount for “other segment items” by reportable segment and a description of its composition. ASU 2023-07 also requires entities to disclose the title and position of the CODM and an explanation of how the CODM uses reported measures of segment operating income or loss to assess performance and allocate resources. The amendments are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024 with early adoption permitted. The Company expects ASU 2023-07 to only impact its disclosures with no impacts to its consolidated financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows.
In December 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-09, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures (“ASU 2023-09”). ASU 2023-09 requires entities to disclose additional information with respect to the effective tax rate reconciliation and disaggregation of income tax expense and income taxes paid by jurisdiction. ASU 2023-09 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with early adoption permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of ASU 2023-09, but expects this ASU to only impact its disclosures with no impacts to its consolidated financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows.
Correction of Immaterial Errors in Previously Issued Consolidated Financial Statements
The Company identified an immaterial error related to the classification of $1,403 in exit costs associated with the discontinuation of the Company’s Bridge Products grid deck product line (“Bridge Exit Costs”) that were erroneously included in “Other expense (income) - net” and excluded from the Company’s “Operating income” as presented in the Company’s Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023, due to the inappropriate application of US GAAP. As such, the Company’s Consolidated Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2023 is being revised. Additionally, other immaterial errors that were previously identified and concluded as immaterial, individually and in the aggregate, were corrected in this Amended Form 10-K.
The following presents the effects of the immaterial error corrections on the Company's previously issued Consolidated Financial Statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023:
40

Table of Contents
Consolidated Balance Sheet

|  | Year Ended December 31, 2023
|  | As Previously Reported |  | Adjustments |  | As Revised
ASSETS
Current assets: |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 2,560 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,560 |
Accounts receivable - net (Note 6) |  | 53,484 |  |  | — |  |  | 53,484 |
Contract assets (Note 4) |  | 29,489 |  |  | — |  |  | 29,489 |
Inventories - net (Note 7) |  | 73,496 |  |  | (385) |  |  | 73,111 |
Other current assets |  | 8,961 |  |  | (250) |  |  | 8,711 |
Total current assets |  | 167,990 |  |  | (635) |  |  | 167,355 |
Property, plant, and equipment - net (Note 8) |  | 75,999 |  |  | (420) |  |  | 75,579 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets - net (Note 9) |  | 14,905 |  |  | — |  |  | 14,905 |
Other assets: |  |  |  |  |  |
Goodwill (Note 5) |  | 32,587 |  |  | — |  |  | 32,587 |
Other intangibles - net (Note 5) |  | 19,010 |  |  | — |  |  | 19,010 |
Other assets |  | 2,715 |  |  | 250 |  |  | 2,965 |
TOTAL ASSETS |  | $ | 313,206 |  |  | $ | (805) |  |  | $ | 312,401 |
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
Current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 40,305 |  |  | $ | (805) |  |  | $ | 39,500 |
Deferred revenue (Note 4) |  | 12,479 |  |  | — |  |  | 12,479 |
Accrued payroll and employee benefits |  | 16,978 |  |  | — |  |  | 16,978 |
Current portion of accrued settlement (Note 18) |  | 8,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 8,000 |
Current maturities of long-term debt (Note 10) |  | 102 |  |  | — |  |  | 102 |
Other accrued liabilities |  | 17,442 |  |  | — |  |  | 17,442 |
Total current liabilities |  | 95,306 |  |  | (805) |  |  | 94,501 |
Long-term debt (Note 10) |  | 55,171 |  |  | — |  |  | 55,171 |
Deferred tax liabilities (Note 14) |  | 1,232 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,232 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities (Note 9) |  | 11,865 |  |  | — |  |  | 11,865 |
Other long-term liabilities |  | 6,797 |  |  | — |  |  | 6,797 |
Stockholders’ equity: |  |  |  |  |  |
Common stock, par value $0.01, authorized 20,000,000 shares; shares issued at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 11,115,779; shares outstanding at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 10,733,935 and 10,776,827, respectively (Note 11) |  | 111 |  |  | — |  |  | 111 |
Paid-in capital |  | 43,111 |  |  | — |  |  | 43,111 |
Retained earnings |  | 124,633 |  |  | — |  |  | 124,633 |
Treasury stock - at cost, common stock, shares at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, 381,844 and 338,952, respectively (Note 11) |  | (6,494) |  |  | — |  |  | (6,494) |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (Note 12) |  | (19,250) |  |  | — |  |  | (19,250) |
Total L.B. Foster Company stockholders’ equity |  | 142,111 |  |  | — |  |  | 142,111 |
Noncontrolling interest |  | 724 |  |  | — |  |  | 724 |
Total stockholders’ equity |  | 142,835 |  |  | — |  |  | 142,835 |
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY |  | $ | 313,206 |  |  | $ | (805) |  |  | $ | 312,401 |

41

Table of Contents
Consolidated Statement of Operations

|  | Year Ended December 31, 2023
|  | As Previously Reported |  | Adjustments |  | As Revised
Sales of goods |  | $ | 475,350 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 475,350 |
Sales of services |  | 68,394 |  |  | — |  |  | 68,394 |
Total net sales (Note 4) |  | 543,744 |  |  | — |  |  | 543,744 |
Cost of goods sold |  | 367,431 |  |  | 766 |  |  | 368,197 |
Cost of services sold |  | 63,503 |  |  | — |  |  | 63,503 |
Total cost of sales |  | 430,934 |  |  | 766 |  |  | 431,700 |
Gross profit |  | 112,810 |  |  | (766) |  |  | 112,044 |
Selling and administrative expenses |  | 97,358 |  |  | 265 |  |  | 97,623 |
Amortization expense (Note 5) |  | 5,314 |  |  | — |  |  | 5,314 |
Operating income (loss) |  | 10,138 |  |  | (1,031) |  |  | 9,107 |
Interest expense - net |  | 5,528 |  |  | — |  |  | 5,528 |
Other expense (income) - net (Note 19) |  | 3,666 |  |  | (1,031) |  |  | 2,635 |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  | 944 |  |  | — |  |  | 944 |
Income tax (benefit) expense (Note 14) |  | (355) |  |  | — |  |  | (355) |
Net income (loss) |  | 1,299 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,299 |
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (165) |  |  | — |  |  | (165) |
Net income (loss) attributable to L.B. Foster Company |  | $ | 1,464 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,464 |
Basic earnings (loss) per common share (Note 13) |  | $ | 0.14 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 0.14 |
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share (Note 13) |  | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 0.13 |
Basic weighted average shares outstanding |  | 10,799 |  |  | — |  |  | 10,799 |
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding |  | 10,995 |  |  | — |  |  | 10,995 |

42

Table of Contents
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

|  | Year Ended December 31, 2023
|  | As Previously Reported |  | Adjustments |  | As Revised
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 1,299 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,299 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash provided by (used in) operating activities:
Deferred income taxes |  | (1,852) |  |  | — |  | (1,852) |
Depreciation |  | 9,949 |  |  | — |  | 9,949 |
Amortization |  | 5,314 |  |  | — |  | 5,314 |
Equity income in nonconsolidated investment |  | (51) |  |  | — |  | (51) |
Gain on sales and disposals of property, plant, and equipment |  | (459) |  |  | — |  | (459) |
Stock-based compensation |  | 4,179 |  |  | — |  | 4,179 |
Loss on asset divestitures |  | 3,074 |  |  | — |  | 3,074 |
Change in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  | 27,367 |  |  | — |  | 27,367 |
Contract assets |  | 1,797 |  |  | — |  | 1,797 |
Inventories |  | (6,989) |  |  | 385 |  | (6,604) |
Other current assets |  | 1,122 |  |  | 250 |  | 1,372 |
Other noncurrent assets |  | (153) |  |  | (250) |  | (403) |
Accounts payable |  | (3,753) |  |  | (805) |  | (4,558) |
Deferred revenue |  | (2,850) |  |  | — |  | (2,850) |
Accrued payroll and employee benefits |  | 6,364 |  |  | — |  | 6,364 |
Accrued settlement |  | (8,000) |  |  | — |  | (8,000) |
Other current liabilities |  | 2,555 |  |  | — |  | 2,555 |
Other liabilities |  | (1,537) |  |  | — |  | (1,537) |
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities |  | 37,376 |  |  | (420) |  | 36,956 |
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from the sale of property, plant, and equipment |  | 539 |  |  | — |  | 539 |
Capital expenditures on property, plant, and equipment |  | (4,933) |  |  | 420 |  | (4,513) |
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired |  | (1,246) |  |  | — |  | (1,246) |
Proceeds from asset divestiture |  | 7,706 |  |  | — |  | 7,706 |
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities |  | 2,066 |  |  | 420 |  | 2,486 |
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |
Repayments of debt |  | (208,668) |  |  | — |  | (208,668) |
Proceeds from debt |  | 171,408 |  |  | — |  | 171,408 |
Treasury stock acquisitions |  | (2,625) |  |  | — |  | (2,625) |
Consideration received from noncontrolling interest |  | 589 |  |  | — |  | 589 |
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities |  | (39,296) |  |  | — |  | (39,296) |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents |  | (468) |  |  | — |  | (468) |
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents |  | (322) |  |  | — |  | (322) |
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period |  | 2,882 |  |  | — |  | 2,882 |
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period |  | $ | 2,560 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,560 |
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |  |
Net interest paid |  | $ | 5,454 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 5,454 |
Net income taxes received |  | $ | (221) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (221) |

Where appropriate, the financial disclosures in the footnotes to the Consolidated Financial Statements impacted by the correction of immaterial errors have been updated.
Note 2. Business Segments
Effective for the quarter and year ended December 31, 2023, the Company implemented operational changes in how its CODM manages its businesses, including resource allocation and operating decisions. As a result of these changes, the Company now has two operating segments, representing the individual businesses that are run separately under the new structure. The Company's new reportable segments are: the Rail, Technologies, and Services (“Rail”) segment and Infrastructure Solutions (“Infrastructure”)
43

Table of Contents
segment. The Company’s segments represent components of the Company (a) that engage in activities from which revenue is generated and expenses are incurred, (b) whose operating results are regularly reviewed by the CODM, who uses such information to make decisions about resources to be allocated to the segments, and (c) for which discrete financial information is available. The Infrastructure segment is comprised of the previous Precast Concrete Products and Steel Products and Measurement (now Steel Products business unit) segments, and the Company has restated segment information for the historical periods presented herein to conform to the current presentation. This change in segment presentation does not affect the Company’s consolidated statements of operations, balance sheets, or statements of cash flows.
Operating segments are evaluated on their segment operating income contribution to the Company’s consolidated results. The Company considers the aggregation of operating segments into reporting segments based on the nature of offerings, nature of production services, the type or class of customer for products and services, methods used to distribute products and services, and economic and regulatory environment conditions.
The Company’s Rail reporting segment consists of the Rail Products, Global Friction Management, and Technology Services and Solutions business units, which was evaluated based on the factors outlined above. The Rail reporting segment engineers, manufactures, and assembles friction management products and railway wayside data collection, application systems, railroad condition monitoring systems and equipment, wheel impact load detection systems, management systems, and provides services for these products. The Rail segment also provides a full line of new and used rail, trackwork, and accessories to railroads, mines, and other customers in the rail industry as well as designs and produces insulated rail joints, power rail, track fasteners, coverboards, and special accessories for mass transit and other rail systems. In addition, the Rail segment provides controls, display, and telecommunication contract management solutions for the transit, control room, and customer information and display sectors to enhance safety, operational efficiency, and customer experience.
On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the prestressed concrete railroad tie business operated by its wholly-owned subsidiary, CXT Incorporated (“Ties”), located in Spokane, WA. The Ties business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment. On June 21, 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch. Skratch is located in Telford, United Kingdom, and offers a single-point supply solution model for clients, and enabling large scale deployments of its intelligent digital signage solutions. Skratch has been included in the Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business unit within the Rail segment. Additionally, on August 1, 2022, the Company divested its Track Components business located in St-Jean-sur-Richelieu, Quebec, Canada. Results of the Track Components business are included in the Company’s Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment. Refer to Note 3 for further details on acquisitions and divestitures.
The Company’s Infrastructure segment produces precast concrete buildings and a variety of specialty precast concrete products for use in several infrastructure end markets, including transportation, energy, and general infrastructure. The precast concrete buildings are primarily used as restrooms, concession stands, and protective storage buildings in national, state, and municipal parks, while other precast products include sound walls, bridge beams, box culverts, septic tanks, and other custom pre-stressed products. The segment also produces threaded pipe products for industrial water well and irrigation markets as well pipe coatings for oil and gas markets. In addition, the segment sells bridge decking, bridge railing, structural steel fabrications, expansion joints, bridge forms and other products for highway construction and repair. Lastly, this segment provides pipe coatings for oil and gas pipelines and utilities.
On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Precision Measurement Products and Systems business, Chemtec Energy Services LLC (“Chemtec”). The Chemtec business was reported in the Coatings and Measurement business unit within the Infrastructure segment. On August 12, 2022, the Company acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo, a privately-held business headquartered in Loudon, Tennessee. VanHooseCo specializes in precast concrete walls, water management products, and traditional precast products for the industrial, commercial, and residential infrastructure markets and has been included in the Infrastructure segment. Refer to Note 3 for further details on acquisitions and divestitures.
On August 30, 2023, the Company announced the Bridge Exit which was reported in the Steel Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment. The Bedford, PA based operations supporting the product line expect to complete any remaining customer obligations in 2024. For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, the product line had $6,146 and $15,120 in sales, respectively. The decision to exit the bridge grid deck product line is a result of a weak bridge grid deck market condition and outlook due to customer adoption of newer technologies replacing the grid deck solution. During 2023, the Company incurred $1,403, the Bridge Exit Costs, of which $1,141 was recorded in “Cost of goods sold” and $262 was recorded in “Selling and administrative expenses.” The Bridge Exit Costs included $474 in inventory write-downs, $667 in personnel related expenses, and $262 in other exit costs; the majority of cash payments were made in early 2024. The Company expects to incur an additional $184 of personnel expenses associated with the exit through 2024.
Segment operating income (loss) includes allocated corporate operating expenses. Allocated corporate operating expenses include costs associated with central services such as quality, logistics, environmental health and safety, information technology, insurance, and human resources. Other corporate functional costs that are associated with the operating segments are also allocated to the segments such as finance, marketing, credit and collections, and treasury functions. Operating expenses related to corporate headquarter functions were allocated to each segment based on segment headcount, revenue contribution, or activity of the business units within the segments, based on the corporate activity type provided to the segment. Management believes the allocation of corporate operating expenses provides an accurate presentation of how the segments utilize corporate support activities. This provides the CODM meaningful segment profitability information to support operating decisions and the allocation of resources. The
44

Table of Contents
accounting policies of the reportable segments are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies found in Note 1.
Certain corporate costs are separately managed on a consolidated basis and are not allocated to the operating segments. These corporate costs include public company costs such as listing fees, audit fees, compliance costs, and Board of Directors fees. Additionally, certain corporate executive management costs, including costs of the corporate executive leadership team, and corporate management stock-based compensation expenses are not allocated to the operating segments. Finally, interest expense, income taxes, and certain other items included in other expense (income) - net, which are managed on a consolidated basis, are not allocated to the operating segments.
The operating results and assets of the Company’s reportable segments were as follows as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023:

|  | 2023
|  | Net Sales |  | Segment Operating Income |  | Segment Assets |  | Depreciation/Amortization |  | Expenditures for Long-Lived Assets
Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | $ | 312,160 |  |  | $ | 12,306 |  |  | $ | 156,638 |  |  | $ | 5,172 |  |  | $ | 1,165 |
Infrastructure Solutions |  | 231,584 |  |  | 8,622 |  |  | 130,247 |  |  | 8,262 |  |  | 2,349 |
Total |  | $ | 543,744 |  |  | $ | 20,928 |  |  | $ | 286,885 |  |  | $ | 13,434 |  |  | $ | 3,514 |

Included in the Rail segment operating income for the year ended December 31, 2023 was a $1,862 expense related to bad debt due to a customer filing for administrative protection and a $676 expense related to restructuring, both of which were within the Company’s UK based Technology Services and Solutions business.
Included in the Infrastructure segment operating income for the year ended December 31, 2023 were the Bridge Exit Costs, as well as the sales and related gross profit impact of the Bridge Exit.
The operating results and assets of the Company’s reportable segments were as follows as of and for the year ended December 31, 2022:

|  | 2022
|  | Net Sales |  | Segment Operating Income (Loss) |  | Segment Assets |  | Depreciation/Amortization |  | Expenditures for Long-Lived Assets
Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | $ | 300,592 |  |  | $ | 11,454 |  |  | $ | 172,111 |  |  | $ | 5,620 |  |  | $ | 1,218 |
Infrastructure Solutions |  | 196,905 |  |  | (9,132) |  |  | 163,114 |  |  | 7,664 |  |  | 3,100 |
Total |  | $ | 497,497 |  |  | $ | 2,322 |  |  | $ | 335,225 |  |  | $ | 13,284 |  |  | $ | 4,318 |

Included in the Infrastructure segment operating loss for the year ended December 31, 2022 were pre-tax impairment charges of $8,016 associated with goodwill and intangible assets within the Steel Products business unit.
During 2023 and 2022, no single customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company’s consolidated net sales. Sales between segments were immaterial and eliminated in consolidation.
45

Table of Contents
Reconciliations of reportable segment operating income, assets, depreciation/amortization, and expenditures for long-lived assets to the Company’s consolidated totals are as follows as of and for the years ended December 31:

|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Income from operations: |  |  |  |  |  |
Total segment operating income |  | $ | 20,928 |  |  | $ | 2,322 |  |  |
Interest expense - net |  | (5,528) |  |  | (3,340) |  |  |
Other (expense) income - net |  | (2,635) |  |  | 1,550 |  |  |
Public company costs |  | (4,814) |  |  | (4,361) |  |  |
Corporate executive management costs |  | (3,807) |  |  | (3,950) |  |  |
Corporate management stock-based compensation |  | (2,816) |  |  | (1,163) |  |  |
Other |  | (384) |  |  | (54) |  |  |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  | $ | 944 |  |  | $ | (8,996) |  |  |
Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |
Total segment assets |  | $ | 286,885 |  |  | $ | 335,225 |  |  |
Unallocated corporate assets |  | 25,516 |  |  | 30,085 |  |  |
Assets |  | $ | 312,401 |  |  | $ | 365,310 |  |  |
Depreciation/Amortization: |  |  |  |  |  |
Total segment depreciation/amortization |  | $ | 13,434 |  |  | $ | 13,284 |  |  |
Corporate depreciation/amortization |  | 1,829 |  |  | 1,495 |  |  |
Depreciation/amortization |  | $ | 15,263 |  |  | $ | 14,779 |  |  |
Expenditures for Long-Lived Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |
Total segment expenditures for long-lived assets |  | $ | 3,514 |  |  | $ | 4,318 |  |  |
Corporate expenditures for long-lived assets |  | 999 |  |  | 3,315 |  |  |
Expenditures for long-lived assets |  | $ | 4,513 |  |  | $ | 7,633 |  |  |

The following table summarizes the Company’s sales by major geographic region in which the Company had operations for the years ended December 31:

|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
United States |  | $ | 463,936 |  |  | $ | 378,339 |  |  |
Canada |  | 24,925 |  |  | 38,489 |  |  |
United Kingdom |  | 41,418 |  |  | 46,590 |  |  |
Other |  | 13,465 |  |  | 34,079 |  |  |
Total net sales |  | $ | 543,744 |  |  | $ | 497,497 |  |  |

The following table summarizes the Company’s long-lived assets by geographic region as of December 31:

|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
United States |  | $ | 72,840 |  |  | $ | 82,846 |  |  |
Canada |  | 56 |  |  | 110 |  |  |
United Kingdom |  | 1,833 |  |  | 1,533 |  |  |
Other |  | 850 |  |  | 855 |  |  |
Total property, plant, and equipment - net |  | $ | 75,579 |  |  | $ | 85,344 |  |  |

46

Table of Contents
The following table summarizes the Company’s sales by major product and service line for the years ended December 31:

|  |  |  | December 31, |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Rail Products |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 205,797 |  |  | $ | 202,559 |  |  |
Global Friction Management |  |  |  |  |  | 63,946 |  |  | 54,811 |  |  |
Technology Services and Solutions |  |  |  |  |  | 42,417 |  |  | 43,222 |  |  |
Rail, Technologies, and Services |  |  |  |  |  | 312,160 |  |  | 300,592 |  |  |
Precast Concrete Products |  |  |  |  |  | 136,458 |  |  | 104,212 |  |  |
Steel Products |  |  |  |  |  | 95,126 |  |  | 92,693 |  |  |
Infrastructure Solutions |  |  |  |  |  | 231,584 |  |  | 196,905 |  |  |
Total net sales |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 543,744 |  |  | $ | 497,497 |  |  |

Note 3. Acquisitions and Divestitures
Skratch Enterprises Ltd.
On June 21, 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch for $7,402, which is inclusive of deferred payments withheld by the Company of $1,228, to be paid over the next five years or utilized to satisfy post-closing working capital adjustments or indemnity claims under the purchase agreement. Located in Telford, United Kingdom, Skratch offers a single-point supply solution model for clients, and enables large scale deployments of its intelligent digital signage solutions. Skratch’s service offerings include design, prototyping and proof of concept, hardware and software, logistics and warehousing, installation, maintenance, content management, and managed monitoring. Skratch has been included in the Company’s Technology Services and Solutions business unit within the Rail segment.
VanHooseCo Precast LLC
On August 12, 2022, the Company acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo, a privately-held business headquartered in Loudon, Tennessee specializing in precast concrete walls, water management products, and traditional precast products for the industrial, commercial, and residential infrastructure markets. The Company acquired VanHooseCo for $52,146, net of cash acquired at closing. An amount equal to $2,500 of the purchase price was deposited in an escrow account in order to cover breaches of representations and warranties, all of which was released from escrow as of December 31, 2023. The acquisition agreement includes two employment agreements whereby principals had the ability to earn up to an additional $1,000 dependent upon the successful completion of the principals’ employment agreements. VanHooseCo has been included in the Company’s Precast Concrete Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment.
Acquisition Summary
Each transaction was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting under US GAAP which requires an acquiring entity to recognize, with limited exceptions, all of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed in a transaction at fair value as of the acquisition date. Goodwill primarily represents the value paid for each acquisition’s enhancement to the Company’s product and service offerings and capabilities, as well as a premium payment related to the ability to control the acquired assets, as well as the assembled workforce provided. Acquisition costs for the year ended December 31, 2022 were $2,043 and were recognized as part of the Company’s selling and administrative expenses.
VanHooseCo contributed net sales of $17,788 and operating income of $1,555 to the Company’s consolidated results for the period from August 12, 2022 through December 31, 2022.
The table below summarizes the Company’s results as though the VanHooseCo acquisition had been completed on January 1, 2022. Certain of VanHooseCo’s historical amounts were reclassified to conform to the Company’s financial presentation of operations, which included recording inventory and property, plant, and equipment at fair market value, to establish intangible assets, to remove deferred compensation expense, and to include interest expense for the additional borrowings. The following unaudited pro forma information is provided for informational purposes only, and they are not necessarily indicative of future consolidated results of operations.
47

Table of Contents

|  |  |  | Year Ended December 31,
|  |  |  |  |  | 2022 |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | Unaudited
Net sales |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 522,997 |  |  |
Net (loss) income attributable to L.B. Foster Company |  |  |  |  |  | (44,564) |  |  |
Diluted (loss) earnings per share |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
As reported |  |  |  |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |
Pro forma |  |  |  |  |  | $ | (4.16) |  |  |

The following table summarizes estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of the VanHooseCo and Skratch acquisitions, including final purchase accounting adjustments as of December 31, 2023:

Allocation of purchase price |  | VanHooseCo |  | Skratch
Current assets, net of cash acquired on the acquisition date |  | $ | 11,138 |  |  | $ | 1,129 |
Property, plant, and equipment |  | 30,410 |  |  | 174 |
Goodwill |  | 8,463 |  |  | 5,549 |
Other intangibles |  | 5,442 |  |  | 1,750 |
Liabilities assumed |  | (3,307) |  |  | (1,200) |
Total |  | $ | 52,146 |  |  | $ | 7,402 |

The following table summarizes estimates of the fair values of the VanHooseCo and Skratch identifiable intangible assets acquired:

|  | VanHooseCo |  | Skratch
Identifiable intangible assets |  | Weighted Average Amortization Period In Years |  | Net Carrying Amount |  | Weighted Average Amortization Period In Years |  | Net Carrying Amount
Non-compete agreements |  | 0 |  | $ | — |  |  | 1 |  | $ | 27 |
Customer relationships |  | 5 |  | 3,578 |  |  | 3 |  | 1,349 |
Trademarks and trade names |  | 10 |  | 1,537 |  |  | 10 |  | 374 |
Favorable lease |  | 6 |  | 327 |  |  | 0 |  | — |
Total |  |  |  | $ | 5,442 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,750 |

The Company made an allocation of the purchase price for the VanHooseCo and Skratch acquisitions as of the acquisition date based on its understanding of the fair value of the acquired assets and assumed liabilities. These fair value measurements are classified as Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy. See Note 16 for a description of the fair value hierarchy. There were no material purchase accounting adjustments made in 2023 as the Company finalized purchase accounting within the allowable measurement period.
Divestiture Summary
On August 1, 2022, the Company divested its Track Components business located in St-Jean-sur-Richelieu, Quebec, Canada. Cash proceeds from the transaction were $7,795, subject to indemnification obligations and working capital adjustments, resulting in a pre-tax loss of $467. The Track Components business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment.
On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Chemtec business, which was inclusive of its entire Precision Measurement Products and Services division, located in Willis, TX. Cash proceeds from the transaction were $5,344, subject to final working capital adjustments, resulting in a pre-tax loss of $2,065. The Chemtec business was reported in the Steel Products business unit within the Infrastructure segment.
On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the prestressed concrete railroad tie business operated by its wholly-owned subsidiary, CXT Incorporated, located in Spokane, WA. Cash proceeds from the transaction were $2,362, subject to final working capital adjustments, generating a pre-tax loss of $1,009. The Ties business was reported in the Rail Products business unit within the Rail segment.
Note 4. Revenue
The Company’s revenues are comprised of product and service sales, including products and services provided under long-term agreements with its customers. All revenue is recognized when the Company satisfies its performance obligations under the contract, either implicit or explicit, by transferring the promised product or rendering a service to its customer either when its customer obtains control of the product or as the service is rendered. A performance obligation is a promise in a contract to transfer a distinct product or
48

Table of Contents
render a specific service to a customer. A contract’s transaction price is allocated to each distinct performance obligation. The majority of the Company’s contracts have a single performance obligation, as the promise to transfer products or render services is not separately identifiable from other promises in the contract and, therefore, not distinct. Revenue is measured as the amount of consideration the Company expects to receive in exchange for transferring products or providing services. Revenue is recorded net of returns, allowances, and customer discounts. Sales, value added, and other taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are accounted for on a net (excluded from revenues) basis. Shipping and handling costs are included in cost of goods sold.
The Company’s performance obligations under long-term agreements with its customers are generally satisfied over time. Over time revenue is primarily comprised of transit infrastructure and technology services and solutions projects within the Rail segment, precast concrete buildings within the Precast Concrete Products division in the Infrastructure segment, and long-term bridge projects and custom precision metering systems within the Steel Products division in the Infrastructure segment. Revenue under these long-term agreements is generally recognized over time, either using an input measure based upon the proportion of actual costs incurred to estimated total project costs or an input measure based upon actual labor costs as a percentage of estimated total labor costs, depending upon which measure the Company believes best depicts the Company’s performance to date under the terms of the contract, or an output method, specifically units delivered, based upon certain customer acceptance and delivery requirements. The Company records contract liabilities in “Deferred revenue” within the Consolidated Balance Sheets.
Deferred revenue of $12,479 and $19,452 as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, consisted of customer billings or payments received for which the revenue recognition criteria had not yet been met as well as contract liabilities (billings in excess of costs) on over time revenue projects.
For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, revenue recognized over time was as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31, |  | Percentage of Total Net Sales Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Over time input method |  | $ | 59,864 |  |  | $ | 67,116 |  |  | 11.1 | % |  | 13.5 | %
Over time output method |  | 88,856 |  |  | 68,794 |  |  | 16.3 |  |  | 13.8 |
Total over time sales |  | $ | 148,720 |  |  | $ | 135,910 |  |  | 27.4 | % |  | 27.3 | %

Accounting for these long-term agreements involves the use of various techniques to estimate total revenues and costs. The Company estimates profit on these long-term agreements as the difference between total estimated revenues and expected costs to complete a contract and recognizes that profit over the life of the contract. Contract estimates are based on various assumptions to project the outcome of future events that may span several years. These assumptions include, among other things, labor productivity, cost and availability of materials, and timing of funding by customers. The nature of these long-term agreements may give rise to several types of variable consideration, such as claims and awards. Contract estimates may include additional revenue for submitted contract modifications, including at times unapproved change orders, if there exists an enforceable right to the modification, the amount can be reasonably estimated, and its realization is probable. These estimates are based on historical collection experience, anticipated performance, and the Company’s best judgment at that time. These amounts are generally included in the contract’s transaction price and are allocated over the remaining performance obligations. As a result of management's reviews of contract-related estimates the Company makes adjustments to contract estimates that impact our revenue and profit totals. Changes in estimates are primarily attributed to updated considerations, including economic conditions and historic contract patterns, resulting in changes to anticipated revenue from existing contracts. In the event that a contract loss becomes known, the entire amount of the estimated loss is recognized in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.
The majority of the Company’s revenue is from products transferred and services rendered to customers at a point in time, which is inherent in all major product and service categories. Point in time revenue accounted for 72.6% and 72.7% of revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. The Company recognizes revenue at the point in time in which the customer obtains control of the product or service, which is generally when product title passes to the customer upon shipment or the service has been rendered to the customer. In limited cases, title does not transfer upon shipment and revenue is not recognized until the customer has received the products at a designated physical location.
49

Table of Contents
For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, net sales by the timing of the transfer of goods and services were as follows:

Year Ended December 31, 2023 |  | Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | Infrastructure Solutions |  | Total
Point in time |  | $ | 254,345 |  |  | $ | 140,679 |  |  | $ | 395,024 |
Over time |  | 57,815 |  |  | 90,905 |  |  | 148,720 |
Total net sales |  | $ | 312,160 |  |  | $ | 231,584 |  |  | $ | 543,744 |
Year Ended December 31, 2022 |  | Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | Infrastructure Solutions |  | Total
Point in time |  | $ | 241,759 |  |  | $ | 119,828 |  |  | $ | 361,587 |
Over time |  | 58,833 |  |  | 77,077 |  |  | 135,910 |
Total net sales |  | $ | 300,592 |  |  | $ | 196,905 |  |  | $ | 497,497 |

During 2023, the Company recorded $8,718 in reductions to net sales stemming from changes in actual and expected values of certain commercial contracts, including $2,987 associated with the Bridge Exit and other settled contracts. Such adjustments were $4,800 in 2022, including the $3,956 impact of the Crossrail Settlement. See Note 2 for additional information for the Company’s net sales by major product and service category.
The timing of revenue recognition, billings, and cash collections results in billed receivables, costs in excess of billings (contract assets), and billings in excess of costs (contract liabilities), included in deferred revenue on the Consolidated Balance Sheets.
The following table sets forth the Company’s contract assets:

|  | Contract Assets
Contract asset balance as of December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 33,613 |
Net additions to contract assets |  | 9,638 |
Transfers from contract asset balance to accounts receivable |  | (13,762) |
Contract asset balance as of December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 29,489 |

The following table sets forth the Company’s contract liabilities:

|  | Contract Liabilities
Contract liability balance as of December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 6,781 |
Revenue recognized from contract liabilities |  | (5,121) |
Increase in billings in excess of costs, excluding revenue recognized |  | 2,204 |
Other adjustments, including business divestiture |  | (1,675) |
Balance as of December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 2,189 |

As of December 31, 2023, the Company had approximately $213,780 of remaining performance obligations, which is also referred to as backlog. Approximately 10.5% of the backlog as of December 31, 2023 was related to projects that are anticipated to extend beyond December 31, 2024.
50

Table of Contents
Note 5. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets
As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the following table represents the goodwill balance by reportable segment:

|  | Rail, Technologies, and Services |  | Infrastructure Solutions |  | Total
Balance as of December 31, 2021: |  | $ | 14,577 |  |  | $ | 5,575 |  |  | $ | 20,152 |
Acquisitions |  | 5,549 |  |  | 8,221 |  |  | 13,770 |
Foreign currency translation impact |  | (178) |  |  | — |  |  | (178) |
Impairment charges |  | — |  |  | (3,011) |  |  | (3,011) |
Balance as of December 31, 2022: |  | 19,948 |  |  | 10,785 |  |  | 30,733 |
Acquisitions |  | — |  |  | 1,336 |  |  | 1,336 |
Foreign currency translation impact |  | 518 |  |  | — |  |  | 518 |
Balance as of December 31, 2023: |  | $ | 20,466 |  |  | $ | 12,121 |  |  | $ | 32,587 |

In conjunction with our annual goodwill impairment test performed during the fourth quarter of 2023, the Company determined it was necessary to perform a quantitative test for impairment of goodwill due to weakened economic conditions, unfavorable changes in foreign exchange rates, and recent increases in the cost of certain materials, labor, and other inflation-related pressures unfavorably impacted the financial results.
The Company determined the implied fair values of its reporting units by using Level 3 unobservable inputs, which incorporated assumptions that we believe would be a reasonable market participant’s view in a hypothetical purchase, to develop the discounted cash flows of the respective reporting units. Significant Level 3 inputs included estimates of future revenue growth, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (“EBITDA”) contribution, and market participant assumptions. The results of the test indicated that all reporting units that maintain goodwill adequately exceeded their carrying value and were not subject to impairment. However, headroom in the Rail Technologies and Precast Concrete Products reporting units indicate that should results or future projections diverge from current expectations, the reporting units could be subject to future impairment.
As a result of the procedures performed as outlined above, no impairments were recorded in 2023. In the fourth quarter of 2022, the Company impaired 100% of goodwill held in the Fabricated Bridge reporting unit, resulting in a non-cash pre-tax impairment charge of $3,011.
As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the components of the Company’s intangible assets were as follows:

|  | December 31, 2023
|  | Weighted Average Amortization Period In Years |  | Gross Carrying Value |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net Carrying Amount
Patents |  | 10 |  | $ | 335 |  |  | $ | (199) |  |  | $ | 136 |
Customer relationships |  | 16 |  | 27,712 |  | (17,236) |  | 10,476
Trademarks and trade names |  | 16 |  | 7,989 |  |  | (4,593) |  |  | 3,396 |
Technology |  | 9 |  | 32,658 |  |  | (27,906) |  |  | 4,752 |
Favorable lease |  | 6 |  | 327 |  |  | (77) |  |  | 250 |
|  |  |  | $ | 69,021 |  |  | $ | (50,011) |  |  | $ | 19,010 |
|  | December 31, 2022
|  | Weighted Average Amortization Period In Years |  | Gross Carrying Value |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net Carrying Amount
Non-compete agreements |  | 1 |  | $ | 27 |  |  | $ | (16) |  |  | $ | 11 |
Patents |  | 10 |  | 330 |  |  | (187) |  |  | 143 |
Customer relationships |  | 16 |  | 27,184 |  |  | (14,129) |  |  | 13,055 |
Trademarks and trade names |  | 16 |  | 7,933 |  |  | (3,989) |  |  | 3,944 |
Technology |  | 14 |  | 32,201 |  |  | (25,827) |  |  | 6,374 |
Favorable lease |  | 6 |  | 327 |  |  | (23) |  |  | 304 |
|  |  |  | $ | 68,002 |  |  | $ | (44,171) |  |  | $ | 23,831 |

Intangible assets are amortized over their useful lives ranging from 1 to 25 years, with a total weighted average amortization period of approximately 13 years. Amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were $5,314 and $6,144, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2023, certain fully amortized intangible assets of $27 related to non-compete
51

Table of Contents
agreements were eliminated from gross intangible assets and accumulated amortization. During the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company’s gross carrying value of customer relationships and technology intangible assets were reduced by $5,448 and $471, respectively, and the net carrying amount of customer relationships and technology intangible assets were reduced by $2,869 and $7, respectively, as a result of the August 1, 2022 disposition of the Track Components business.
Estimated annual amortization expense for the years ending December 31, 2024 and thereafter is as follows:

Year Ending December 31, |  |
2024 |  | $ | 4,393 |
2025 |  | 2,922 |
2026 |  | 2,331 |
2027 |  | 1,989 |
2028 |  | 1,519 |
2029 and thereafter |  | 5,856 |
|  | $ | 19,010 |

During the year ended December 31, 2022, management performed a recoverability test on a reporting unit for which there was an indication that it was more likely than not that the carrying value of the long-lived asset group would not be recoverable. As a result of the analysis and valuation exercises performed, in the fourth quarter of 2022, the Company recorded $4,883 in non-cash, pre-tax impairment charges associated with the Company's Precision Measurement Products and Systems business based in Willis, TX, equal to 100% of their carrying value. Impairment was inclusive of $3,828, $394, and $661 related to customer relationships, trade name, and developed technology, respectively.
On June 21, 2022, the Company acquired the stock of Skratch Enterprises Ltd. (“Skratch”). On August 12, 2022, the Company acquired the operating assets of VanHooseCo Precast LLC (“VanHooseCo”). As of December 31, 2023, the purchase accounting for these transactions is final. Purchase accounting adjustments recognized during the year ended December 31, 2023 were immaterial.
Note 6. Accounts Receivable
Accounts receivable as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 are summarized as follows:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Accounts receivable |  | $ | 54,293 |  |  | $ | 83,268 |
Allowance for credit losses |  | (809) |  |  | (813) |
Accounts receivable - net |  | $ | 53,484 |  |  | $ | 82,455 |

Changes in reserves for uncollectible accounts are recorded as part of “Selling and administrative expenses” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations, and were an expense of $1,912 and $382 for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.
The following table sets forth the Company’s allowance for credit losses:

|  | Allowance for Credit Losses
December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 813 |
Current period provision |  | 1,020 |
Write-off against allowance |  | (1,024) |
December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 809 |

Note 7. Inventory
Inventory is valued at average cost or net realizable value, whichever is lower. The Company’s components of inventory as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 are summarized in the following table:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Finished goods |  | $ | 44,518 |  |  | $ | 41,431 |
Work-in-process |  | 4,675 |  |  | 9,693 |
Raw materials |  | 23,918 |  |  | 24,597 |
Inventories - net |  | $ | 73,111 |  |  | $ | 75,721 |

52

Table of Contents
Note 8. Property, Plant, and Equipment
Property, plant, and equipment as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 consisted of the following:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Land |  | $ | 5,869 |  |  | $ | 5,284 |
Improvements to land and leaseholds |  | 19,404 |  |  | 19,956 |
Buildings |  | 31,447 |  |  | 34,814 |
Machinery and equipment, including equipment under finance leases |  | 118,190 |  |  | 123,806 |
Construction in progress |  | 1,702 |  |  | 5,552 |
Gross property, plant, and equipment |  | 176,612 |  |  | 189,412 |
Less: accumulated depreciation and amortization, including accumulated amortization of finance leases |  | (101,033) |  |  | (104,068) |
Property, plant, and equipment - net |  | $ | 75,579 |  |  | $ | 85,344 |

Depreciation expense, including amortization of assets under finance leases, for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 amounted to $9,949 and $8,635, respectively.
There were no material property, plant, and equipment impairments recorded for the year ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Note 9. Leases
The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at its inception. Operating leases are included in “Operating lease right-of-use assets,” “Other current liabilities,” and “Long-term operating lease liabilities” within the Consolidated Balance Sheets. Finance leases are included in “Property, plant, and equipment - net,” “Current maturities of long-term debt,” and “Long-term debt” in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.
Right-of-use assets represent the Company’s right to use an underlying asset for the lease term and lease liabilities represent the Company’s obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. Operating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities are recognized at the lease commencement date based on the present value of lease payments over the lease term. As most of the Company’s leases do not provide an implicit rate, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of the lease payments. The Company uses the implicit rate when readily determinable. The operating lease right-of-use asset also includes indirect costs incurred and lease payments made prior to the commencement date, less any lease incentives received. The Company’s lease terms may include options to extend or terminate the lease and will be recognized when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option. Lease expense for lease payments is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.
The Company has lease agreements with lease and non-lease components that it accounts for as a single lease component. Also, for certain equipment leases, the Company applies a portfolio approach to effectively account for the operating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities.
The Company has operating and finance leases for manufacturing facilities, corporate offices, sales offices, vehicles, and certain equipment. As of December 31, 2023, its leases had remaining lease terms of 2 to 12 years, some of which include options to extend the leases for up to 12 years, and some of which include options to terminate the leases within 1 year.
The balance sheet components of the leases were as follows as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | December 31, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022
Operating leases |  |  |  |
Operating lease right-of-use assets |  | $ | 14,905 |  |  | $ | 17,291 |
Other current liabilities |  | $ | 3,040 |  |  | $ | 3,128 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities |  | 11,865 |  |  | 14,163 |
Total operating lease liabilities |  | $ | 14,905 |  |  | $ | 17,291 |
Finance leases |  |  |  |
Property, plant, and equipment |  | $ | 1,317 |  |  | $ | 1,442 |
Accumulated amortization |  | (1,104) |  |  | (1,130) |
Property, plant, and equipment - net |  | $ | 213 |  |  | $ | 312 |
Current maturities of long-term debt |  | $ | 102 |  |  | $ | 127 |
Long-term debt |  | 111 |  |  | 185 |
Total finance lease liabilities |  | $ | 213 |  |  | $ | 312 |

53

Table of Contents
The components of lease expense within the Consolidated Statements of Operations were as follows for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Finance lease cost: |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization of finance leases |  | $ | 186 |  |  | $ | 177 |  |  |
Interest on lease liabilities |  | 58 |  |  | 34 |  |  |
Operating lease cost |  | 3,448 |  | 2,891 |  |  |
Sublease income |  | (200) |  |  | (200) |  |  |
Total lease cost |  | $ | 3,492 |  |  | $ | 2,902 |  |  |

The cash flow components of the leases were as follows for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating cash flows from operating leases |  | $ | (4,113) |  |  | $ | (3,440) |  |  |
Financing cash flows from finance leases |  | (214) |  |  | (164) |  |  |
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for new lease liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating leases |  | $ | 404 |  |  | $ | 5,257 |  |  |

The weighted-average remaining lease term (in years) and discount rate related to the operating leases were as follows for the periods presented:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Operating lease weighted-average remaining lease term |  | 6 |  | 7
Operating lease weighted-average discount rate |  | 5.2 | % |  | 5.2 | %
Finance lease weighted-average remaining lease term |  | 2 |  | 2
Finance lease weighted-average discount rate |  | 3.6 | % |  | 3.7 | %

As of December 31, 2023, estimated annual maturities of lease liabilities for the year ending December 31, 2024 and thereafter were as follows:

Year Ending December 31, |  | Operating Leases |  | Finance Leases
2024 |  | $ | 4,082 |  |  | $ | 37 |
2025 |  | 3,719 |  |  | 136 |
2026 |  | 3,175 |  |  | 76 |
2027 |  | 2,949 |  |  | 5 |
2028 |  | 2,145 |  |  | — |
2029 and thereafter |  | 5,345 |  |  | — |
|  | 21,415 |  |  | 254 |
Interest |  | (6,510) |  |  | (41) |
Total |  | $ | 14,905 |  |  | $ | 213 |

54

Table of Contents
Note 10. Long-Term Debt and Related Matters
Long-term debt as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 consisted of the following:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Revolving credit facility with an interest rate of 7.40% as of December 31, 2023 and 6.93% as of December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 55,060 |  |  | $ | 91,567 |
Lease obligations payable in installments through 2024 with a weighted average interest rate of 4.67% as of December 31, 2023 and 4.80% as of December 31, 2022 |  | 213 |  |  | 312 |
Total debt |  | 55,273 |  |  | 91,879 |
Less: current maturities |  | (102) |  |  | (127) |
Long-term portion |  | $ | 55,171 |  |  | $ | 91,752 |

The expected maturities of long-term debt for December 31, 2024 and thereafter are as follows:

Year Ending December 31, |  |
2024 |  | $ | 102 |
2025 |  | 99 |
2026 |  | 55,072 |
2027 |  | — |
2028 |  | — |
2029 and thereafter |  | — |
Total |  | $ | 55,273 |

Borrowings
On August 13, 2021, the Company, its domestic subsidiaries, and certain of its Canadian and United Kingdom subsidiaries (collectively, the “Borrowers”), entered into the Fourth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the “Credit Agreement”) with PNC Bank, N.A., Citizens Bank, N.A., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Bank of America, N.A., and BMO Harris Bank, National Association. The Credit Agreement, as amended, modifies the prior revolving credit facility, as amended, on terms more favorable to the Company and extends the maturity date from April 30, 2024 to August 13, 2026. The Credit Agreement provides for a five-year, revolving credit facility that permits aggregate borrowings of the Borrowers up to $130,000 with a sublimit of the equivalent of $25,000 US dollars that is available to the Canadian and United Kingdom borrowers in the aggregate. The Credit Agreement’s incremental loan feature permits the Company to increase the available commitments under the facility by up to an additional $50,000 subject to the Company’s receipt of increased commitments from existing or new lenders and the satisfaction of certain conditions.
The Credit Agreement includes two financial covenants: (a) Maximum Gross Leverage Ratio, defined as the Company’s consolidated Indebtedness (as defined in the Credit Agreement) divided by the Company’s consolidated EBITDA, which must not exceed (i) 3.25 to 1.00 for all testing periods other than during an Acquisition Period, and (ii) 3.50 to 1.00 for all testing periods occurring during an Acquisition Period (as defined in the Credit Agreement), and (b) Minimum Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio, defined as the Company’s consolidated EBITDA divided by the Company’s Fixed Charges (as defined in the Credit Agreement), which must be more than 1.05 to 1.00.
On August 12, 2022, the Company entered into a second amendment to its Credit Agreement (the “Second Amendment”) to obtain approval for the VanhooseCo acquisition and temporarily modify certain financial covenants to accommodate the transaction. The Second Amendment permitted the Company to acquire the operating assets of VanHooseCo and modified the Maximum Gross Leverage Ratio covenant through June 30, 2023 to accommodate the transaction. The Second Amendment also added an additional tier to the pricing grid and provided for the conversion from LIBOR-based to SOFR-based borrowings. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement, as amended, will bear interest at rates based upon either the base rate or SOFR rate plus applicable margins. Applicable margins are dictated by the ratio of the Company’s total net indebtedness to the Company’s consolidated EBITDA for four trailing quarters, as defined in the Credit Agreement. The base rate is the highest of (a) the Overnight Bank Funding Rate plus 50 basis points, (b) the Prime Rate, or (c) the Daily Simple SOFR rate plus 100 basis points so long as the Daily Simple SOFR rate is offered, ascertainable, and not unlawful (each as defined in the Credit Agreement). The base rate and LIBOR rate spreads range from 25 to 150 basis points and 125 to 250 basis points, respectively.
The obligation of the Company and its domestic, Canadian, and United Kingdom subsidiaries (the “Guarantors”) under the Credit Agreement is secured by the grant of a security interest by the Borrowers and Guarantors in substantially all of the assets owned by such entities. Additionally, the equity interests in each of the loan parties, other than the Company, and the equity interests held by each loan party in their subsidiaries, will be pledged to the lenders as collateral for the lending obligations. Other restrictions exist at all times including, but not limited to, limitations on the Company’s sale of assets and the incurrence by either the Borrowers or the non-borrower subsidiaries of the Company of other indebtedness, guarantees, and liens.
55

Table of Contents
As of December 31, 2023, the Company was in compliance with the covenants in the Credit Agreement, as amended. As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company had outstanding letters of credit of approximately $2,807 and $619, respectively, and had net available borrowing capacity of $72,133 and $37,814, respectively, subject to covenant restrictions. The maturity date of the facility is August 13, 2026.
Note 11. Stockholders’ Equity
The Company had authorized shares of 20,000,000 in common stock with 11,115,779 shares issued as of December 31, 2023 and 2022. The common stock has a par value of $0.01 per share and the Company did not make any dividend payments during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company withheld 24,886 and 27,636 shares for approximately $315 and $410, respectively, from employees to pay their withholding taxes in connection with the vesting of restricted stock awards. During the first quarter of 2023, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to $15,000 of the Company's common stock in open market transactions through February 2026. Repurchases are limited to up to $5,000 in any trailing 12-month period, with unused amounts carrying forward to future periods through the end of the authorization. Any repurchases will be subject to the Company’s liquidity, including availability of borrowings and covenant compliance under its revolving credit facility, and other capital needs of the business. In connection with the stock repurchase program, 134,208 shares valued at $2,310 were repurchased during the year ended December 31, 2023 and no shares were repurchased for the year ended December 31, 2022. There were no dividends declared during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.

|  | Common Stock
|  | Treasury |  | Outstanding
|  | (Number of Shares)
Balance at end of 2021 |  | 445,436 |  |  | 10,670,343 |
Issued for stock-based compensation plans |  | (106,484) |  |  | 106,484 |
Balance at end of 2022 |  | 338,952 |  |  | 10,776,827 |
Issued for stock-based compensation plans |  | (91,316) |  |  | 91,316 |
Repurchased common stock |  | 134,208 |  |  | (134,208) |
Balance at end of 2023 |  | 381,844 |  |  | 10,733,935 |

Note 12. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss
The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax, for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, were as follows:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Pension and post-retirement benefit plan adjustments |  | $ | (921) |  |  | $ | (1,112) |
Unrealized income on interest rate swap contracts |  | 1,278 |  |  | 1,982 |
Foreign currency translation adjustments |  | (19,607) |  |  | (22,035) |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss |  | $ | (19,250) |  |  | $ | (21,165) |

Foreign currency translation adjustments are generally not adjusted for income taxes as they relate to indefinite investments in non-US subsidiaries. See Note 14 for further information.
56

Table of Contents
Note 13. Earnings Per Common Share
(Share amounts in thousands)
The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Numerator for basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share: |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) attributable to L.B. Foster Company |  | $ | 1,464 |  |  | $ | (45,564) |  |  |
Denominator: |  |  |  |  |  |
Weighted average shares outstanding |  | 10,799 |  |  | 10,720 |  |  |
Denominator for basic earnings per common share |  | 10,799 |  |  | 10,720 |  |  |
Effect of dilutive securities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Stock compensation plans |  | 196 |  |  | — |  |  |
Dilutive potential common shares |  | 196 |  |  | — |  |  |
Denominator for diluted earnings per common share - adjusted weighted average shares outstanding and assumed conversions |  | 10,995 |  |  | 10,720 |  |  |
Basic earnings (loss) per common share |  | $ | 0.14 |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share |  | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | (4.25) |  |  |

There were 0 and 75 anti-dilutive shares for the years ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, respectively.
Note 14. Income Taxes
Income (loss) before income taxes, as shown in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations, includes the following components for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Domestic |  | $ | 14,575 |  |  | $ | (5,074) |  |  |
Foreign |  | (13,631) |  |  | (3,922) |  |  |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  | $ | 944 |  |  | $ | (8,996) |  |  |

Significant components of the provision for income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Current: |  |  |  |  |  |
Federal |  | $ | (16) |  |  | $ | — |  |  |
State |  | 53 |  |  | 127 |  |  |
Foreign |  | 1,460 |  |  | 769 |  |  |
Total current |  | 1,497 |  |  | 896 |  |  |
Deferred: |  |  |  |  |  |
Federal |  | — |  |  | 28,287 |  |  |
State |  | — |  |  | 9,001 |  |  |
Foreign |  | (1,852) |  |  | (1,503) |  |  |
Total deferred |  | (1,852) |  |  | 35,785 |  |  |
Total income tax (benefit) expense |  | $ | (355) |  |  | $ | 36,681 |  |  |

57

Table of Contents
The reconciliation of income tax computed at statutory rates to income tax expense for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 is as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
|  | Amount |  | Percent |  | Amount |  | Percent |  |  |  |
Statutory rate |  | $ | 198 |  |  | 21.0 | % |  | $ | (1,889) |  |  | 21.0 | % |  |  |  |
Foreign tax rate differential |  | (520) |  |  | (55.1) |  |  | (306) |  |  | 3.4 |  |  |  |  |
State income taxes, net of federal benefit |  | 322 |  |  | 34.1 |  |  | 327 |  |  | (3.6) |  |  |  |  |
Non-deductible expenses |  | 206 |  |  | 21.8 |  |  | 200 |  |  | (2.2) |  |  |  |  |
Non-deductible executive compensation |  | 256 |  |  | 27.1 |  |  | 45 |  |  | (0.5) |  |  |  |  |
Income tax credits |  | (218) |  |  | (23.1) |  |  | (261) |  |  | 2.9 |  |  |  |  |
Change in income tax rates |  | (38) |  |  | (4.0) |  |  | 176 |  |  | (2.0) |  |  |  |  |
Tax on unremitted foreign earnings |  | 181 |  |  | 19.2 |  |  | 439 |  |  | (4.9) |  |  |  |  |
Change in valuation allowance |  | (723) |  |  | (76.6) |  |  | 37,895 |  |  | (421.2) |  |  |  |  |
Other |  | (19) |  |  | (2.0) |  |  | 55 |  |  | (0.6) |  |  |  |  |
Total income tax (benefit) expense / Effective rate |  | $ | (355) |  |  | (37.6) | % |  | $ | 36,681 |  |  | (407.7) | % |  |  |  |

Significant components of the Company’s deferred tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Deferred tax assets: |  |  |  |
Goodwill and other intangibles |  | $ | 1,762 |  |  | $ | 8,099 |
Accrued settlement |  | 2,001 |  |  | 3,915 |
Deferred compensation |  | 4,127 |  |  | 2,396 |
Contingent liabilities |  | 600 |  |  | 613 |
Net operating loss / tax credit carryforwards |  | 36,217 |  |  | 30,812 |
Pension and post-retirement liability |  | 149 |  |  | 297 |
Inventories |  | 852 |  |  | 1,790 |
Warranty reserve |  | 146 |  |  | 202 |
Accounts receivable |  | 201 |  |  | 181 |
Interest deduction carryforward |  | 1,882 |  |  | 775 |
Capitalized research expenditures |  | 1,599 |  |  | 1,292 |
Other |  | 680 |  |  | 644 |
Total deferred tax assets |  | 50,216 |  |  | 51,016 |
Less: valuation allowance |  | (40,125) |  |  | (40,601) |
Net deferred tax assets |  | 10,091 |  |  | 10,415 |
Deferred tax liabilities: |  |  |  |
Goodwill and other intangibles |  | (2,181) |  |  | (2,803) |
Depreciation |  | (8,596) |  |  | (9,434) |
Unrealized income on interest rate swap contracts |  | (306) |  |  | (472) |
Unremitted earnings of foreign subsidiaries |  | (50) |  |  | (625) |
Other |  | (190) |  |  | (166) |
Total deferred tax liabilities |  | (11,323) |  |  | (13,500) |
Net deferred tax (liabilities) assets |  | $ | (1,232) |  |  | $ | (3,085) |

A valuation allowance is required to be established or maintained when, based on currently available information and other factors, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized. The Company has considered all available evidence, both positive and negative, in assessing the need for a valuation allowance in each jurisdiction.
58

Table of Contents
The Company has reported cumulative financial losses in recent years, which is a significant piece of negative evidence that typically limits a Company’s ability to consider more subjective forms of evidence. Although many of our deferred tax assets have indefinite carryforward periods, we determined it was not appropriate to place significant weight on forecasted income in future periods given the subjective nature of such forecasts and our cumulative losses in recent years. A valuation allowance of $40,125 was recorded at December 31, 2023 to recognize only the amount of deferred tax assets more likely than not to be realized. The amount of deferred tax assets considered realizable, however, could be adjusted if objective negative evidence in the form of cumulative financial losses is no longer present, and additional weight is given to subjective evidence such as our projections for growth.
As of December 31, 2023, the Company had a federal Net Operating Loss (“NOL”) carryforward of $103,108, which is limited to 80% of taxable income annually, but may be carried forward indefinitely. The Company also has federal research tax credit carryforwards in the amount of $1,678 that will expire at various times from 2036 through 2043. Based on information available as of December 31, 2023, the Company believes it is more likely than not that the tax benefits from the federal loss carryforwards and research tax credit carryforwards will not be realized. In recognition of this risk, we have provided a full valuation allowance against deferred tax assets related to federal NOL and research tax credit carryforwards at December 31, 2023.
As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the tax benefit of NOL carryforwards available for state income tax purposes was $10,137 and $9,574, respectively. Many state NOL carryforwards will expire in various years through 2043, while some may be carried forward indefinitely. Based on information available as of December 31, 2023, the Company believes it is more likely than not that the tax benefit from state operating loss carryforwards will not be realized. In recognition of this risk, the Company has provided a full valuation allowance against deferred tax assets related to state operating loss carryforwards as of December 31, 2023.
As of December 31, 2023, the Company has NOL carryforwards in certain foreign jurisdictions of $18,202, which may be carried forward indefinitely. The foreign jurisdictions have incurred cumulative financial losses over the three-year period ended December 31, 2023 and have projected future taxable losses. Based on information available as of December 31, 2023, the Company believes it is more likely than not that the tax benefit from these loss carryforwards will not be realized. In recognition of this risk, it has provided a valuation allowance of $3,761, collectively, against deferred tax assets in foreign jurisdictions as of December 31, 2023.
The determination to record or not record a valuation allowance involves managements’ judgment, based on the consideration of positive and negative evidence available at the time of the assessment. Management will continue to assess the realization of its deferred tax assets based upon future evidence, and may record adjustments to valuation allowances against deferred tax assets in future periods, as appropriate, that could materially impact net income.
Each quarter, management reviews operations and liquidity needs in each jurisdiction to assess the Company’s intent to reinvest foreign earnings outside of the United States. As of December 31, 2023, management determined that a portion of the Company’s outside basis differences in its foreign subsidiaries would not be indefinitely reinvested outside of the United States. The Company has accrued foreign withholding taxes of $50 related to $1,000 of outside basis differences in its foreign subsidiaries that are not indefinitely reinvested as of December 31, 2023. It is management’s intent and practice to indefinitely reinvest all other undistributed earnings outside of the United States. Determination of the amount of any unrecognized deferred income tax liability associated with these undistributed earnings is not practicable because of the complexities of the hypothetical calculation.
The following table provides a reconciliation of unrecognized tax benefits as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Unrecognized tax benefits at beginning of period: |  | $ | 354 |  |  | $ | 365 |
Decreases based on tax positions for prior periods |  | (47) |  |  | (11) |
Balance at end of period |  | $ | 307 |  |  | $ | 354 |

The total amount of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate was $307 as of December 31, 2023. The Company accrues interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in its provision for income taxes. As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company had accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits of $332 and $356, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, the Company did not expect any material increases or decreases to its unrecognized tax benefits within the next 12 months. Ultimate realization of these tax benefits is dependent upon the occurrence of certain events, including the completion of audits by tax authorities and expiration of statutes of limitations.
The Company files income tax returns in the US and in various state, local, and foreign jurisdictions. The Company is subject to federal income tax examinations for the 2020 period and thereafter. With respect to the state, local, and foreign filings, certain entities of the Company are subject to income tax examinations for the 2019 period and thereafter.
Note 15. Stock-based Compensation
The Company applies the provisions of ASC 718, “Compensation - Stock-based Compensation,” to account for the Company’s stock-based compensation. Stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date based on the calculated fair value of the award and is recognized over the employees’ requisite service period. Stock forfeitures and cancellations are recognized as they occur.
59

Table of Contents
The Company recorded stock-based compensation expense of $4,179 and $2,380 for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, unrecognized compensation expense for awards that the Company expects to vest approximated $5,457. The Company will recognize this unrecognized compensation expense over approximately 2.3 years.
Shares issued as a result of vested stock-based compensation generally will be from previously issued shares that have been reacquired by the Company and held as treasury stock or authorized but previously unissued common stock.
As of December 31, 2023, the Company had stock awards issued pursuant to the Omnibus Plan and the Equity and Incentive Plan. The Omnibus Plan allowed for the issuance of 2,058,000 shares of common stock through the granting of stock options or stock awards (including performance units convertible into stock) to key employees and directors at no less than 100% of fair market value on the date of the grant. The Equity and Incentive Plan allows for the issuance of 854,077 shares of common stock, which includes 765,000 shares that were authorized under the Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan and 89,077 shares remaining available for the Omnibus Incentive Plan, through the granting of stock options or stock awards (including performance units and restricted stock units convertible into stock) to key employees and directors at no less than 100% of fair market value on the date of the grant. The total number of shares of common stock available for issuance, including shares that were forfeited, cancelled, expired, settled for cash, or unearned under the Omnibus Plan, were available for awards under the Equity and Incentive Plan as of its approval date. The Omnibus Plan and Equity and Incentive Plan provide for the granting of “nonqualified options” with a duration of not more than ten years from the date of grant. The Omnibus Plan and Equity and Incentive Plan also provide that, unless otherwise set forth in the option agreement, stock options are exercisable in installments of up to 25% annually beginning one year from the date of grant. No stock options have been granted under the Omnibus Plan or Equity and Incentive Plan and, as such, there was no stock-based compensation expense related to stock options recorded in 2023 and 2022.
Non-Employee Director Fully-Vested and Restricted Stock Awards
Since May 2018, non-employee directors have been awarded shares of the Company’s common stock on each date the non-employee directors were elected at the annual shareholders’ meeting to serve as directors, subject to a one-year vesting requirement. During the quarter ended June 30, 2017, the Nomination and Governance Committee and Board of Directors jointly approved the Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors under the Omnibus Plan and, by amendment, under the Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, which permits non-employee directors of the Company to defer receipt of earned cash and/or stock compensation for service on the Board.
During 2023 and 2022, the non-employee directors were granted a total of 39,312 and 45,840 restricted shares, respectively, which fully-vested as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Compensation expense recorded by the Company related to such awards to non-employee directors was approximately $468 and $697 for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. During 2023, no deferred share units were allotted to the accounts of the non-employee directors pursuant to the Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors.
The weighted average fair value of all the restricted stock grants awarded was $13.00 and $13.09 per share for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.
Restricted Stock Awards and Performance Unit Awards
Under the Equity and Incentive Plan and Omnibus Plan, the Company grants certain employees restricted stock and performance unit awards. The forfeitable restricted stock awards granted generally time-vest ratably over a three-year period, unless indicated otherwise by the underlying restricted stock award agreement. Performance unit awards are offered annually under separate three-year long-term incentive programs, unless indicated otherwise by the underlying performance unit award agreement. Performance units are subject to forfeiture and will be converted into common stock based upon the Company’s performance relative to performance measures and conversion multiples as defined in the underlying program. If the Company’s estimate of the number of performance stock awards expected to vest changes in a subsequent accounting period, cumulative compensation expense could increase or decrease. The change is recognized in the current period for the performance unit awards and would change future expense over the remaining service period.
60

Table of Contents
The following table summarizes the restricted stock award, deferred stock units, and performance unit award activity for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Restricted Stock |  | Deferred Stock Units |  | Performance Stock Units |  | Weighted Average Aggregate Grant Date Fair Value
Outstanding as of January 1, 2022 |  | 135,704 |  |  | 74,950 |  |  | 116,571 |  |  | $ | 19.75 |
Granted |  | 125,582 |  |  | 5,730 |  |  | 110,600 |  |  | 14.88 |
Vested |  | (86,613) |  |  | (34,412) |  |  | (13,095) |  |  | 17.98 |
Adjustment for incentive awards |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (105,598) |  |  | 16.67 |
Canceled and forfeited |  | (500) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 18.57 |
Outstanding as of December 31, 2022 |  | 174,173 |  |  | 46,268 |  |  | 108,478 |  |  | 17.77 |
Granted |  | 181,914 |  |  | — |  |  | 367,558 |  |  | 11.78 |
Vested |  | (88,367) |  |  | (33,864) |  |  | — |  |  | 15.97 |
Adjustment for incentive awards |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 84,302 |  |  | 13.75 |
Canceled and forfeited |  | (2,750) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 14.46 |
Outstanding as of December 31, 2023 |  | 264,970 |  |  | 12,404 |  |  | 560,338 |  |  | $ | 14.10 |

Commencing in 2022, Performance Stock Units may be earned annually during each year of the three year program and converted into restricted stock units which settle in common stock at the end of each three year period. Performance Stock Units are adjusted to the Company’s expected performance target attainment, while the weighted average aggregate grant date fair value in the above table is based upon achieving 100% of the performance targets as defined in the underlying plan.
In June 2022, under the Equity and Incentive Plan, the Company approved the Strategy Transformation Plan performance-based incentive stock award to incentivize key personnel for the strategic transformation of the Company. Under the four-year program, participants shall be eligible for a performance stock unit award of Company common stock with 50% of the shares earned based on the achievement of EBITDA Margin and 50% of the shares earned based on the Company’s stock price for the projected payout.
In February 2021, under the Omnibus Plan, the Company established a performance-based incentive stock award retention program to incentivize and retain key personnel during the COVID-19 pandemic by driving stock price. Under this five-year program, participants have the opportunity to earn up to 3,333 shares of Company common stock. The first 50% of the shares (1,666 shares) are earned based on achievement of a consecutive thirty (30) day average NASDAQ closing price of $25.00. The second 50% of the shares (1,666 shares) are earned based on achievement of a consecutive thirty (30) day average NASDAQ closing price of $30.00. The value of any shares awarded will be determined using a Monte Carlo methodology for the projected payout. No shares earned are paid prior to March 1, 2024, and the program and opportunity to earn the shares expires on February 28, 2026.
Excluding the restricted stock awards granted to non-employee directors, the Company recorded stock-based compensation expense of $3,711 and $1,683, respectively, for the periods ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 related to restricted stock and performance unit awards.
Note 16. Fair Value Measurements
The Company determines the fair value of assets and liabilities based on the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants. The fair values are based on assumptions that market participants would use when pricing an asset or liability, including assumptions about risk and the risks inherent in valuation techniques and the inputs to valuations. The fair value hierarchy is based on whether the inputs to valuation techniques are observable or unobservable. Observable inputs reflect market data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect the Company’s own assumptions of what market participants would use. The fair value hierarchy includes three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value as described below.
Level 1: Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
Level 2: Observable market-based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data.
Level 3: Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data.
The classification of a financial asset or liability within the hierarchy is determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement.
The Company has an established process for determining fair value for its financial assets and liabilities, principally cash and cash equivalents and interest rate swaps. Fair value is based on quoted market prices, where available. If quoted market prices are not available, fair value is based on assumptions that use as inputs market-based parameters. The following section describes the valuation methodologies used by the Company to measure different financial instruments at fair value, including an indication of the level in the
61

Table of Contents
fair value hierarchy in which each instrument is generally classified. Where appropriate, the description includes details of the key inputs to the valuations and any significant assumptions.
Cash equivalents - Included within “Cash and cash equivalents” are investments in non-domestic term deposits. The carrying amounts approximate fair value because of the short maturity of the instruments.
SOFR-based interest rate swaps - To reduce the impact of interest rate changes on outstanding variable-rate debt, the Company amended and entered into forward-starting SOFR-based interest rate swaps, with notional values totaling $20,000 and $20,000 effective August 12, 2022 and August 31, 2022, respectively. The fair value of the interest rate swaps is based on market-observable forward interest rates and represents the estimated amount that the Company would pay to terminate the agreements. As such, the swap agreements are classified as Level 2 within the fair value hierarchy. As of December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, the interest rate swaps were recorded in “Other current assets” when the interest rate swaps’ fair market value are in an asset position and “Other accrued liabilities” when in a liability position within our Consolidated Balance Sheets.
The following assets and liabilities of the Company were measured at fair value on a recurring basis subject to the disclosure requirements of ASC 820, “Fair Value Measurement” (“ASC 820”) as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | Fair Value Measurements as of December 31, 2023 |  |  | Fair Value Measurements as of December 31, 2022
|  | December 31, 2023 |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) |  | Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) |  | Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3) |  |  | December 31, 2022 |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) |  | Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) |  | Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Term deposits |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  | $ | 17 |  |  | $ | 17 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Interest rate swaps |  | 1,225 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,225 |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,930 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,930 |  |  | — |
Total assets |  | $ | 1,225 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,225 |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  | $ | 1,947 |  |  | $ | 17 |  |  | $ | 1,930 |  |  | $ | — |

The interest rate swaps that became effective August 2022 are accounted for as cash flow hedges and the objective of the hedges is to offset the expected interest variability on payments associated with the interest rate on our debt. The gains and losses related to the interest rate swaps are reclassified from “Accumulated other comprehensive loss” in our Consolidated Balance Sheets and included in “Interest expense - net” in our Consolidated Statements of Operations as the interest expense from our debt is recognized.
The Company accounted for $50,000 of interest rate swaps that became effective February 2017 as cash flow hedges. In the third quarter of 2020, the Company dedesignated the cash flow hedges and accounted for the $50,000 interest rate swaps on a mark-to-market basis with changes in fair value recorded in current period earnings. In connection with this dedesignation, the Company froze the balances recorded in “Accumulated other comprehensive loss” at June 30, 2020 and reclassified balances to earnings as the underlying physical transactions occurred, unless it was no longer probable that the physical transaction would occur at which time the related gains deferred in “Other Comprehensive Income” would be immediately recorded in earnings. The gains and losses related to the interest rate swaps were reclassified from “Accumulated other comprehensive loss” in the Consolidated Balance Sheets and included in “Interest expense - net” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations as the interest expense from the Company’s debt was recognized. These interest rate swaps expired February 2022.
For the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company recognized interest income of $1,206 and $71, respectively, from interest rate swaps.
As a result of the dedesignation of the interest rate swaps, the Company recognized interest income of $157 from the change in fair value of the interest rate swaps in “Interest expense - net” in the Consolidated Statements of Operations for year ended December 31, 2022.
In accordance with the provisions of ASC 820, the Company measures certain nonfinancial assets and liabilities at fair value, which are recognized and disclosed on a nonrecurring basis. The gross carrying value of the Company’s revolving credit facility approximates fair value for the periods presented. Additional information regarding the revolving credit facility can be found in Note 10. Information regarding the fair value disclosures associated with the assets of the Company’s defined benefit plans can be found in Note 17.
Note 17. Retirement Plans
The Company has three retirement plans that cover its hourly and salaried employees in the US: one defined benefit plan, which is frozen, and two defined contribution plans. Employees are eligible to participate in the appropriate plan based on employment classification. The Company’s contributions to the defined benefit and defined contribution plans are governed by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (“ERISA”), and the Company’s policy and investment guidelines of the applicable plan. The Company’s policy is to contribute at least the required minimum in accordance with the funding standards of ERISA.
The Company maintains one defined contribution plans for its employees in Canada. In the United Kingdom, the Company maintains two defined contribution plans and a defined benefit plan, which is frozen. These plans are discussed in further detail below.
62

Table of Contents
United States Defined Benefit Plan
The following tables present a reconciliation of the changes in the benefit obligation, the fair market value of the assets, and the funded status of the plan, as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Changes in benefit obligation: |  |  |  |
Benefit obligation at beginning of year |  | $ | 6,101 |  |  | $ | 7,875 |
Interest cost |  | 286 |  |  | 194 |
Actuarial gain |  | (23) |  |  | (1,544) |
Benefits paid |  | (455) |  |  | (424) |
Benefit obligation at end of year |  | $ | 5,909 |  |  | $ | 6,101 |
Change to plan assets: |  |  |  |
Fair value of assets at beginning of year |  | $ | 3,792 |  |  | $ | 4,767 |
Actual gain (loss) on plan assets |  | 310 |  |  | (1,007) |
Employer contribution |  | 276 |  |  | 456 |
Benefits paid |  | (455) |  |  | (424) |
Fair value of assets at end of year |  | 3,923 |  |  | 3,792 |
Funded status at end of year |  | $ | (1,986) |  |  | $ | (2,309) |
Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets consist of: |  |  |  |
Other long-term liabilities |  | $ | (1,986) |  |  | $ | (2,309) |
Amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss consist of: |  |  |  |
Net loss |  | $ | 1,598 |  |  | $ | 1,737 |

The actuarial loss included in accumulated other comprehensive loss that will be recognized in net periodic pension cost during 2024 is $52, before taxes.
Net periodic pension costs for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Components of net periodic benefit cost: |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest cost |  | $ | 286 |  |  | $ | 194 |  |  |
Expected return on plan assets |  | (256) |  |  | (264) |  |  |
Recognized net actuarial loss |  | 62 |  |  | 71 |  |  |
Net periodic pension cost |  | $ | 92 |  |  | $ | 1 |  |  |

The weighted average assumptions in the following table represent the rates used to develop the actuarial present value of the projected benefit obligation for the year listed and also the net periodic benefit cost for the following year.

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Discount rate |  | 4.9 | % |  | 2.6 | % |  |
Expected rate of return on plan assets |  | 7.0 | % |  | 5.6 | % |  |

The expected long-term rate of return is based on numerous factors, including the target asset allocation for plan assets, historical rate of return, long-term inflation assumptions, and current and projected market conditions.
63

Table of Contents
Amounts applicable to the Company’s pension plan with accumulated benefit obligations in excess of plan assets were as follows as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Projected benefit obligation |  | $ | 5,909 |  |  | $ | 6,101 |
Accumulated benefit obligation |  | 5,909 |  |  | 6,101 |
Fair value of plan assets |  | 3,923 |  |  | 3,792 |

Plan assets consist primarily of various fixed income and equity investments. The Company’s primary investment objective is to provide long-term growth of capital while accepting a moderate level of risk. The investments are limited to cash and cash equivalents, bonds, preferred stocks, and common stocks. The investment target ranges and actual allocation of pension plan assets by major category as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  |  |  | December 31,
|  | Target |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Asset Category |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | 0 - 20% |  | 4 | % |  | 6 | %
Total fixed income funds |  | 25 - 50% |  | 33 |  |  | 7 |
Total mutual funds and equities |  | 35 - 70% |  | 63 |  |  | 87 |
Total |  |  |  | 100 | % |  | 100 | %

In accordance with the fair value disclosure requirements of ASC 820, the following assets were measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2023 and 2022. Additional information regarding ASC 820 and the fair value hierarchy can be found in Note 16.

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Asset Category |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 160 |  |  | $ | 222 |
Fixed income funds |  |  |  |
Corporate bonds |  | 845 |  |  | 795 |
Total fixed income funds |  | 845 |  |  | 795 |
Equity funds and equities |  |  |  |
Mutual funds |  | — |  |  | 247 |
Exchange-traded funds |  | 2,918 |  |  | 2,528 |
Total mutual funds and equities |  | 2,918 |  |  | 2,775 |
Total |  | $ | 3,923 |  |  | $ | 3,792 |

Cash equivalents: The Company uses quoted market prices to determine the fair value of these investments in interest-bearing cash accounts and they are classified as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. The carrying amounts approximate fair value because of the short maturity of the instruments.
Fixed income funds: Investments within the fixed income funds category consist of fixed income corporate debt. The Company uses quoted market prices to determine the fair values of these fixed income funds. These instruments consist of exchange-traded government and corporate bonds and are classified as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy.
Equity funds and equities: The valuation of investments in registered investment companies is based on the underlying investments in securities. Securities traded on security exchanges are valued at the latest quoted sales price. Securities traded in the over-the-counter market and listed securities for which no sale was reported on that date are valued at the average of the last reported bid and ask quotations. These investments are classified as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy.
The Company currently anticipates contributions of $370 to its US defined benefit plan in 2024. The following benefit payments are expected to be paid during the years indicated:
64

Table of Contents

Year Ending December 31, |  |
2024 |  | $ | 491 |
2025 |  | 483 |
2026 |  | 478 |
2027 |  | 468 |
2028 |  | 455 |
Years 2029-2033 |  | 2,105 |

United Kingdom Defined Benefit Plan
The Company’s UK defined benefit plan covers certain current employees, former employees, and retirees. The plan has been frozen to new entrants since April 1, 1997 and also covers the former employees of a merged plan after January 2002. Benefits under the plan were based on years of service and eligible compensation during defined periods of service. The Company’s funding policy for the plan is to make minimum annual contributions required by applicable regulations.
The funded status of the United Kingdom defined benefit plan as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 was as follows:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Changes in benefit obligation: |  |  |  |
Benefit obligation at beginning of year |  | $ | 4,671 |  |  | $ | 9,135 |
Interest cost |  | 229 |  |  | 135 |
Actuarial gain |  | 154 |  |  | (2,221) |
Benefits paid |  | (292) |  |  | (1,424) |
Foreign currency exchange rate changes |  | 249 |  |  | (954) |
Benefit obligation at end of year |  | $ | 5,011 |  |  | $ | 4,671 |
Change to plan assets: |  |  |  |
Fair value of assets at beginning of year |  | $ | 5,745 |  |  | $ | 8,409 |
Actual gain (loss) on plan assets |  | 323 |  |  | (742) |
Employer contribution |  | 318 |  |  | 319 |
Benefits paid |  | (292) |  |  | (1,363) |
Foreign currency exchange rate changes |  | 305 |  |  | (878) |
Fair value of assets at end of year |  | 6,399 |  |  | 5,745 |
Funded status at end of year |  | $ | 1,388 |  |  | $ | 1,074 |
Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets consist of: |  |  |  |
Other assets |  | $ | 1,388 |  |  | $ | 1,074 |
Amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss consist of: |  |  |  |
Net gain |  | $ | (567) |  |  | $ | (1,425) |
Prior service cost |  | 71 |  |  | 90 |
Total |  | $ | (496) |  |  | $ | (1,335) |

Net periodic pension costs for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Components of net periodic benefit gain: |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest cost |  | $ | 229 |  |  | $ | 135 |  |  |
Expected return on plan assets |  | (346) |  |  | (264) |  |  |
Amortization of prior service cost |  | 24 |  |  | 23 |  |  |
Recognized net actuarial loss |  | 18 |  |  | 13 |  |  |
Net periodic pension gain |  | $ | (75) |  |  | $ | (93) |  |  |

The weighted average assumptions in the following table represent the rates used to develop the actuarial present value of the projected benefit obligation for the year listed and also the net periodic benefit cost for the following year.
65

Table of Contents

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Discount rate |  | 4.5 | % |  | 4.8 | % |  |
Expected rate of return on plan assets |  | 6.0 | % |  | 5.7 | % |  |

Amounts applicable to the Company’s pension plans with accumulated benefit obligations in excess of plan assets were as follows as of December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Projected benefit obligation |  | $ | 5,011 |  |  | $ | 4,671 |
Accumulated benefit obligation |  | 5,011 |  |  | 4,671 |
Fair value of plan assets |  | 6,399 |  |  | 5,745 |

The Company has estimated the long-term rate of return on plan assets based primarily on historical returns on plan assets, adjusted for changes in target portfolio allocations, and recent changes in long-term interest rates based on publicly available information.
Plan assets are invested by the trustees in accordance with a written statement of investment principles. This statement permits investment in equities, corporate bonds, United Kingdom government securities, commercial property, and cash, based on certain target allocation percentages. Asset allocation is primarily based on a strategy to provide steady growth without undue fluctuations. The target asset allocation percentages for 2023 were as follows:

Equity securities |  | Up to 100%
Commercial property |  | Not to exceed 50%
UK Government securities |  | Not to exceed 50%
Cash |  | Up to 100%

Plan assets held within the United Kingdom defined benefit plan consist of cash and equity securities that have been classified as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. All other plan assets have been classified as Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.
The plan assets by category for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows:

|  | December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022
Asset Category |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 127 |  |  | $ | 540 |
Equity securities |  | 3,676 |  |  | 2,530 |
Bonds |  | 1,693 |  |  | 2,296 |
Other |  | 903 |  |  | 379 |
Total |  | $ | 6,399 |  |  | $ | 5,745 |

United Kingdom regulations require trustees to adopt a prudent approach to funding required contributions to defined benefit pension plans. The Company anticipates making contributions of $318 to the United Kingdom defined benefit plan during 2024.
The following estimated future benefits payments are expected to be paid under the United Kingdom defined benefit plan:

Year Ending December 31, |  |
2024 |  | $ | 308 |
2025 |  | 318 |
2026 |  | 325 |
2027 |  | 331 |
2028 |  | 337 |
Years 2029-2033 |  | 1,497 |

66

Table of Contents
Defined Contribution Plans
The Company sponsors five defined contribution plans for hourly and salaried employees across its domestic and international facilities. The following table summarizes the expense associated with the contributions made to these plans.

|  | Year Ended December 31,
|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
United States |  | $ | 2,841 |  |  | $ | 1,650 |  |  |
Canada |  | 114 |  |  | 131 |  |  |
United Kingdom |  | 1,178 |  |  | 817 |  |  |
|  | $ | 4,133 |  |  | $ | 2,598 |  |  |

Note 18. Commitments and Contingent Liabilities
The Company is subject to product warranty claims that arise in the ordinary course of its business. For certain manufactured products, the Company maintains a product warranty accrual, which is adjusted on a monthly basis as a percentage of cost of sales. In addition, the product warranty accrual is adjusted periodically based on the identification or resolution of known individual product warranty claims.
The following table sets forth the Company’s product warranty accrual:

|  | Warranty Liability
Balance as of December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 870 |
Additions to warranty liability |  | 871 |
Warranty liability utilized |  | (940) |
Divestiture of business |  | (113) |
Balance as of December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 688 |

On March 13, 2019, the Company and its subsidiary, CXT Incorporated (“CXT”), entered into a Settlement Agreement (the “Settlement Agreement”) with Union Pacific Railroad Company (“UPRR”) to resolve the pending litigation in the matter of Union Pacific Railroad Company v. L.B. Foster Company and CXT Incorporated, Case No. CI 15-564, in the District Court for Douglas County, Nebraska.
Under the Settlement Agreement, the Company and CXT will pay UPRR the aggregate amount of $50,000 without pre-judgment interest, which began with a $2,000 immediate payment, and with the remaining $48,000 paid in installments over a six-year period commencing on the effective date of the Settlement Agreement through December 2024 pursuant to a Promissory Note. Additionally, commencing in January 2019 and through December 2024, UPRR agreed to purchase and has been purchasing from the Company and its subsidiaries and affiliates, a cumulative total amount of $48,000 of products and services, targeting $8,000 of annual purchases per year beginning March 13, 2019 per letters of intent under the Settlement Agreement. During the third quarter of 2021, in connection with the Company’s divestiture of its Piling Products division, the targeted annual purchases per year have been reduced to $6,000 for 2021 through 2024. The Settlement Agreement also includes a mutual release of all claims and liability regarding or relating to all CXT pre-stressed concrete railroad ties with no admission of liability and dismissal of the litigation with prejudice. The expected payments under the UPRR Settlement Agreement for the year ending December 31, 2024 are $8,000.
The Company reclassified $6,600 of the previously accrued warranty reserve related to the UPRR matter into its aggregate accrued settlement liability of $50,000 as of December 31, 2018. Therefore, the Company recognized $43,400 in expense for the year ended December 31, 2018 for the remaining amount per the Settlement Agreement, which was recorded in “Concrete Tie Settlement expense” within its Consolidated Statements of Operations. As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, $8,000 and $8,000 was recorded within “Current portion of accrued settlement,” respectively, and $8,000 was recorded within “Long-term portion of accrued settlement” as of December 31, 2022, within the Consolidated Balance Sheets.
Other Legal Matters
The Company is also subject to other legal proceedings and claims that arise in the ordinary course of its business. Legal actions are subject to inherent uncertainties, and future events could change management’s assessment of the probability or estimated amount of potential losses from pending or threatened legal actions. Based on available information, it is the opinion of management that the ultimate resolution of pending or threatened legal actions, both individually and in the aggregate, will not result in losses having a material adverse effect on the Company’s financial position or liquidity as of December 31, 2023.
If management believes that, based on available information, it is at least reasonably possible that a material loss (or additional material loss in excess of any accrual) will be incurred in connection with any legal actions, the Company discloses an estimate of the possible loss or range of loss, either individually or in the aggregate, as appropriate, if such an estimate can be made, or discloses that an estimate cannot be made. Based on the Company’s assessment as of December 31, 2023, no such disclosures were considered necessary.
67

Table of Contents
Environmental Matters
The Company is subject to national, state, foreign, provincial, and/or local laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment. The Company’s efforts to comply with environmental regulations may have an adverse effect on its future earnings.
On June 5, 2017, a General Notice Letter was received from the United States Environmental Protection Agency (“EPA”) indicating that the Company may be a potentially responsible party (“PRP”) regarding the Portland Harbor Superfund Site cleanup along with numerous other companies. More than 140 other companies received such a notice. The Company and a predecessor owned and operated a facility near the harbor site for a period prior to 1982. The net present value and undiscounted costs of the selected remedy throughout the harbor site are estimated by the EPA to be approximately $1.1 billion and $1.7 billion, respectively, and the remedial work is expected to take as long as 13 years to complete. These costs may increase given that the remedy will not be initiated or completed for several years. The Company is reviewing the basis for its identification by the EPA and the nature of the historic operations of a Company predecessor near the site. Additionally, the Company executed a PRP agreement which provides for a private allocation process among almost 100 PRPs in a working group whose work is ongoing and involves a process that will ultimately conclude a proposed allocation of liability for cleanup of the site and various sub-areas. The Company does not have any individual risk sharing agreements in place with respect to the site, and was only associated with the site from 1976 to when it purchased the stock of a company whose assets it sold in 1982 and which was dissolved in 1994. On March 26, 2020, the EPA issued a Unilateral Administrative Order to two parties requiring them to perform remedial design work for that portion of the Harbor Superfund Site that includes the area closest to the facility; the Company was not a recipient of this Unilateral Administrative Order. The Company cannot predict the ultimate impact of these proceedings because of the large number of PRPs involved throughout the harbor site, the size and extent of the site, the degree of contamination of various wastes, varying environmental impacts throughout the harbor site, the scarcity of data related to the facility once operated by the Company and a predecessor, potential comparative liability between the allocation parties and regarding non-participants, and the speculative nature of the remediation costs. Based upon information currently available, management does not believe that the Company’s alleged PRP status regarding the Portland Harbor Superfund Site or other compliance with the present environmental protection laws will have a material adverse effect on the financial condition, results of operations, cash flows, competitive position, or capital expenditures of the Company. As more information develops and the allocation process is completed, and given the resolution factors like those described above, an unfavorable resolution could have a material adverse effect.
As of December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, the Company maintained environmental reserves approximating $2,417 and $2,472, respectively. The following table sets forth the Company’s undiscounted environmental obligation:

|  | Environmental Liability
Balance as of December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 2,472 |
Additions to environmental obligations |  | 10 |
Environmental obligations utilized |  | (65) |
Balance as of December 31, 2023 |  | $ | 2,417 |

Note 19. Other Expense (Income) - net
The following table summarizes the Company’s other expense (income) - net for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

|  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  |
Loss on the sale of Chemtec (a) |  | $ | 2,065 |  |  | $ | — |  |  |
Loss on the sale of Concrete Ties (b) |  | 1,009 |  |  | — |  |  |
Gain on Piling Products division asset sale (c) |  | — |  |  | (489) |  |  |
Insurance proceeds (d) |  | (215) |  |  | (790) |  |  |
Loss on the sale of Track Components (e) |  | — |  |  | 467 |  |  |
Costs recovered from environmental cleanup activities (f) |  | — |  |  | (325) |  |  |
Foreign currency losses |  | 77 |  |  | 434 |  |  |
Other |  | (301) |  |  | (847) |  |  |
Other expense (income) - net |  | $ | 2,635 |  |  | $ | (1,550) |  |  |

a.On March 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of its Chemtec business, which was inclusive of its entire Precision Measurement Products and Services division, generating a $2,065 pre-tax loss.
b.On June 30, 2023, the Company sold substantially all the operating assets of the Ties business, located in Spokane, WA, generating a $1,009 loss on the sale.
c.On September 27, 2021, the Company announced it completed the sale of its Piling Products division to J.D. Fields & Company, Inc., resulting in a pre-tax gain of $489 in 2022.
68

Table of Contents
d.In 2023 and 2022, the Company received $215 and $790, respectively, in insurance proceeds.
e.On August 1, 2022, the Company divested the assets of its rail spikes and anchors track components business located in St-Jean-sur-Richelieu, Quebec, Canada, resulting in a pre-tax loss of $467 in 2022.
f.In 2022, the Company received $325 to recover costs associated with environmental cleanup activities in a formerly leased property in Magnolia, TX.
ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE
None.
ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
L.B. Foster Company carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company’s management, including the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a–15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (“the Exchange Act”) as of the end of the period covered by this report. At the time of the original filing of the Company’s Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 on March 6, 2024, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective. Subsequent to that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, due to a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting described below, our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of December 31, 2023.
Managements’ Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
The management of L.B. Foster Company is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). L.B. Foster Company’s internal control system is designed to provide reasonable assurance to the Company’s management and Board of Directors regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. All internal control systems, no matter how well designed, have inherent limitations. Accordingly, even effective controls can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to financial statement preparation and presentation. Other than the material weakness described below, there were no changes to our “internal control over financial reporting” (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, and that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
Material Weakness in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the Company’s annual or interim Consolidated Financial Statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Subsequent to the filing of the Company’s original Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, management identified a material weakness in the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023 due to the lack of an effectively designed control related to the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions. This material weakness resulted in an immaterial error in the Company’s previously issued Consolidated Statement of Operations included in the Company's original Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023.
Management's Remediation Efforts
In response to the material weakness described above, with the oversight of the Audit Committee, the Company will conduct more thorough and diligent accounting research and, when necessary, engage third-parties to assist with the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions.
The remediation efforts are intended both to address the identified material weakness and to enhance our overall internal control environment. The Company is committed to continuous improvement of its internal control over financial reporting and will continue to diligently review and enhance its internal controls, as necessary. The Company cannot be assured that the measures we have taken to date, or that we may take in the future, will be sufficient to remediate the material weakness we identified or avoid future material weaknesses. Accordingly, there could continue to be a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our Consolidated Financial Statements would not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.
69

Table of Contents
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of L.B. Foster Company
Opinion on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
We have audited L.B. Foster Company and subsidiaries’ internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework) (the COSO criteria). In our opinion, because of the effect of the material weakness described below on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, L.B. Foster Company and subsidiaries’ (the Company) has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, based on the COSO criteria.
In our report dated March 6, 2024, we expressed an unqualified opinion that the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, based on the COSO criteria. Management has subsequently identified a deficiency in controls due to the lack of an effectively designed control related to the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions, and has further concluded that such deficiency represented a material weakness as of December 31, 2023. As a result, management has revised its assessment, as presented in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting, to conclude that the Company’s internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of December 31, 2023. Accordingly, our present opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, as expressed herein, is different from that expressed in our previous report.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the company’s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. The following material weakness has been identified and included in management’s assessment. Management has identified a material weakness related to the design of controls related to the accounting for, and disclosure of, non-recurring complex transactions.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the consolidated balance sheets of the Company as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income (loss), stockholders’ equity and cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2023, and the related notes and financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a). This material weakness was considered in determining the nature, timing, and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2023 consolidated financial statements, and this report does not affect our report dated March 6, 2024, except for the effect of the matter described in Note 1 - Correction of Immaterial Errors in Previously Issued Consolidated Financial Statements, as to which the date is November 1, 2024, which expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.
Basis for Opinion
The Company’s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Managements’ Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.
Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
A company’s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company’s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1)
70

Table of Contents
pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
/s/ Ernst & Young LLP
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania
March 6, 2024, except for the effect of the material weakness described in the third paragraph above, as to which the date is November 1, 2024.
71

Table of Contents
ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION
None.
ITEM 9C. DISCLOSURE REGARDING FOREIGN JURISDICTIONS THAT PREVENT INSPECTIONS
N/A
PART III
ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS, AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
The information required by this Item regarding the directors of the Company is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company’s definitive Proxy Statement for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “Proxy Statement”) under the caption “Election of Directors.”
The information required by this Item regarding the executive officers of the Company is set forth in Part I of this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A under the caption “Executive Officers of the Registrant” and is incorporated herein by reference.
The information required by this Item regarding compliance with Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Section 16(a) Beneficial Reporting Compliance,” if applicable.
The information required by this Item regarding our Code of Ethics is set forth in Part I of this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A under the caption “Code of Ethics” and is incorporated herein by reference.
The information required by this Item regarding our audit committee and the audit committee financial expert(s) is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Corporate Governance - Board Committees - Audit Committee.”
ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
The information required by this Item regarding executive compensation is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Proxy Statement under the captions “Director Compensation - 2023,” “Executive Compensation,” “Summary Compensation Table (2023, 2022, and 2021),” “Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2023,” “Outstanding Equity Awards At 2023 Fiscal Year-End,” “2023 Options Exercises and Stock Vested,” “2023 Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation,” “Change-In-Control,” “Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation,” and “Compensation Committee Report.”
ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS
Equity Compensation Plans
Under the 2006 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended and restated in May 2018 (“Omnibus Plan”), and continuing under the 2022 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan (“Equity and Incentive Plan”) approved by shareholders on June 2, 2022, since May 2018, at each annual meeting of shareholders, where non-employee directors were elected or reelected, as part of their compensation, the non-employee members of the Board of Directors (“Board”) have received annual awards of forfeitable restricted shares subject to a one-year vesting requirement from the date of the grant. Prior to that date, such directors received fully-vested shares. During 2023, pursuant to the Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, the Company issued approximately 39,000 shares of the Company’s common stock for the annual non-employee director equity award, which shares vest on the one-year anniversary of the date of grant. Commencing in 2020 and ending in December 2021, in addition to the annual restricted stock award, those non-employee directors serving on the Board Strategy Committee were awarded restricted shares on an annual basis subject to a one-year vesting requirement from the date of grant until that committee was disbanded in 2021. During 2023, there were no non-employee directors who elected the option to receive fully-vested shares of the Company’s common stock in lieu of director cash compensation. Through December 31, 2023, there were approximately 352,000 fully vested shares issued under the Omnibus Plan to all non-employee directors who were serving at the time of grant or on the date of vesting of the underlying award. During the quarter ended June 30, 2017, the Nomination and Governance Committee and Board of Directors jointly approved the Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors under the Omnibus Plan, as amended and restated effective December 1, 2022 pursuant to the 2022 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, which permits non-employee directors of the Company to defer receipt of earned cash and/or stock compensation for service on the Board. As of December 31, 2023, approximately 12,000 deferred share units were allotted to the accounts of non-employee directors pursuant to the Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors.
The Company grants eligible employees restricted stock and performance unit awards under the Omnibus Plan and Equity and Incentive Plans. The forfeitable restricted stock awards generally time-vest ratably over a three-year period, unless indicated otherwise in the underlying restricted stock award agreement. Performance unit awards are offered annually under separate three-year long-term incentive programs. Performance units are subject to forfeiture and will be converted into common stock of the Company based upon the Company’s performance relative to performance measures and conversion multiples as defined in the underlying program. Commencing in 2022, performance units may be earned annually and converted into performance restricted stock units which settle in common stock at the end of the three year program.
72

Table of Contents
Since 2017, the Company has withheld shares of restricted stock for satisfaction of tax withholding obligations. During 2023 and 2022, the Company withheld 24,886 and 27,636 shares, respectively, for this purpose. The values of the shares withheld were $315 and $410 in 2023 and 2022, respectively.
The information required by this Item regarding the beneficial ownership of the Company is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Stock Ownership.”
ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE
The information required by this Item regarding transactions with related persons is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Corporate Governance - Transactions With Related Parties.”
The information required by this Item regarding director independence is incorporated herein by reference to information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Corporate Governance - The Board, Board Meetings, Independence, and Tenure.”
ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES
The information required by this Item regarding principal accountant fees and services is incorporated herein by reference to information included in the Proxy Statement under the caption “Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees.”
73

Table of Contents
PART IV
ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES
The following documents are filed as a part of this Report:
(a)(1). Financial Statements
The following Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID: 42), consolidated financial statements, and accompanying notes are included in Item 8 of this Report:
Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Years Ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders’ Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
(a)(2). Financial Statement Schedule
Schedules for the Years Ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:
II – Valuation and Qualifying Accounts.
The remaining schedules are omitted because of the absence of conditions upon which they are required.
(a)(3). Exhibits
The Index to Exhibits immediately following Part IV, Item 16, Form 10-K/A Summary, filed as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K/A and is incorporated by reference herein.
L.B. FOSTER COMPANY AND SUBSIDIARIES
SCHEDULE II VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS
FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2023 AND 2022

|  | Balance at Beginning of Year |  | Additions Charged to Costs and Expenses |  | Other adjustments (1) |  |  |  | Balance at End of Year
Allowance for credit losses |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
For the year ended December 31, |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 |  | $ | 813 |  |  | $ | 1,020 |  |  | $ | (1,024) |  |  |  |  | $ | 809 |
2022 |  | $ | 547 |  |  | $ | 382 |  |  | $ | (116) |  |  |  |  | $ | 813 |

1.Notes and accounts receivable written off as uncollectible or allowance reversed.

|  | Balance at Beginning of Year |  | Additions Charged to Costs and Expenses |  | Other adjustments (1) |  |  |  | Balance at End of Year
Valuation allowance for deferred tax assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
For the year ended December 31, |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 |  | $ | 40,601 |  |  | $ | (723) |  |  | $ | 247 |  |  |  |  | $ | 40,125 |
2022 |  | $ | 3,290 |  |  | $ | 37,895 |  |  | $ | (584) |  |  |  |  | $ | 40,601 |

1.Consists primarily of adjustments related to unrealized income on interest rate swap contracts.
ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY
We may voluntarily include a summary of information required by the Annual Report on Form 10-K under this Item 16. We have elected not to include such summary information.
74

Table of Contents
INDEX TO EXHIBITS
All exhibits are incorporated herein by reference:

Exhibit Number |  | Description
2.1 |  | Asset Purchase Agreement between L.B. Foster Company and J.D. Fields & Company, Inc. dated September 24, 2021, is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on November 3, 2021.
2.2 |  | Asset Purchase Agreement between VanHooseCo Precast, LLC and CXT Incorporated. dated August 12, 2022, is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on November 8, 2022.
3.1 |  | Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2003, File No. 0-10436, filed on May 13, 2003.
3.2 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2023, File No. 0-10436, filed on August 8, 2023.
*4.1 |  | Description of Capital Stock of L.B. Foster Company.
10.1 |  | Second Amendment dated January 29, 2021 to the Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated April 30, 2019 between Registrant and PNC Bank, N.A., Bank of America, N.A., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Citizens Bank, N.A., and BMO Harris Bank, National Association is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K, File No. 0-10436, filed on February 4, 2021.
10.2 |  | Fourth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated August 13, 2021, between Registrant and PNC Bank, Citizens Bank, N.A., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Bank of America, N.A., and BMO Harris Bank, National Association is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K, File No. 0-10436, filed on August 16, 2021.
10.3 |  | Second Amendment dated August 12, 2022 to the Fourth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated August 13, 2021, between Registrant and PNC Bank, Citizens Bank, N.A., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Bank of America, N.A., and BMO Harris Bank, National Association is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K/A, File No. 0-10436, filed on August 18, 2022.
10.4 ** |  | 2006 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended and restated on May 25, 2016, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, File No. 0-10436, filed on May 27, 2016.
10.5 ** |  | Amended Form of Restricted Stock Agreement (for grants made on or after December 23, 2011), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, File No. 0-10436, filed on December 21, 2011.
10.6 ** |  | Restated Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2012, File No. 0-10436, filed on August 9, 2012.
10.7 ** |  | Leased Vehicle Plan as amended and restated on September 1, 2007, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.46 to the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, File No. 0-10436, filed on March 16, 2011.
10.8 ** |  | Executive Annual Incentive Compensation Plan (as Amended and Restated), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2018, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 2, 2018.
10.9 ** |  | Amended and Restated 2006 Omnibus Incentive Plan, effective as of May 24, 2018, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2018, File no. 0-10436, filed on July 31, 2018.
10.11 ** |  | 2021 Executive Annual Incentive Compensation Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.12 ** |  | Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement (2021), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.13 ** |  | Long Term Incentive Performance Share Unit Program (2021-2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.14 ** |  | Form of Performance Share Unit Award Agreement (2021-2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.

75

Table of Contents

10.15 ** |  | Performance-Based Stock Award Retention Program (2021-2026), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.16 ** |  | Amended and Restated Key Employee Separation Plan (February 17, 2021), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.17 ** |  | Executive Recoupment Policy (January 1, 2021), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 5, 2021.
10.18 ** |  | 2022 Executive Annual Incentive Compensation Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 10, 2022.
10.19 ** |  | Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement (2022), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 10, 2022.
10.20 ** |  | Form of Performance Share Unit Award Agreement (2022-2024), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on May 10, 2022.
10.21 ** |  | 2022 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on August 9, 2022.
10.22 ** |  | Strategy Transformation Plan Description and Award (2022-2025), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on August 9, 2022.
10.22 ** |  | 2022 Director Restricted Stock Award, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on August 9, 2022.
10.23 ** |  | Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors Under the 2022 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, incorporated by reference to the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, File no. 0-10436, filed on March 10, 2023.
10.24 ** |  | 2023 Executive Annual Incentive Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on May 10, 2023.
10.25 ** |  | Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement (2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on May 10, 2023.
10.26 ** |  | Form of Performance Share Unit Award Agreement and Long Term Incentive Performance Share Unit Program (2023-2025), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on May 10, 2023.
10.27 ** |  | Executive Annual Incentive Compensation Plan (As Amended and Restated October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
10.28 ** |  | Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (As Amended and Restated October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
10.29 ** |  | Key Employee Separation Plan (As Amended and Restated October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
10.30 ** |  | 2022 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan (As Amended October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
10.31 ** |  | 2023 Executive Annual Incentive Plan (October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
10.32 ** |  | Cooperation Agreement, effective as of January 25, 2024, between L.B. Foster Company and certain Investors specified therein, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, File no. 000-10436, filed on January 26, 2024.
*21 |  | List of Subsidiaries.
*23 |  | Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
*31.1 |  | Certification of Chief Executive Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
*31.2 |  | Certification of Chief Financial Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

76

Table of Contents

*32.0 |  | Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
*97 |  | Amended and Restated Executive Recoupment Policy (October 24, 2023), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, File no. 000-10436, filed on November 7, 2023.
*101.INS |  | XBRL Instance Document.
*101.SCH |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
*101.CAL |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
*101.DEF |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
*101.LAB |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
*101.PRE |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.
*104 |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)
* |  | Exhibits are filed herewith.
** |  | Exhibit represents a management contract or compensatory plan, contract or arrangement required to be filed as Exhibits to this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
|  | Schedules and exhibits omitted pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. The registrant will furnish a copy of any omitted schedule or exhibit as a supplement to the SEC or its staff upon request.

77

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

|  |  | L.B. FOSTER COMPANY
|  |  | (Registrant)
Date: | November 1, 2024 | By: | /s/ John F. Kasel
|  |  | (John F. Kasel,
|  |  | President and Chief Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

| Name | Position | Date |
By: | /s/ Raymond T. Betler | Chairman of the Board and Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (Raymond T. Betler) |  |  |
By: | /s/ John F. Kasel | President, Chief Executive Officer, | November 1, 2024 |
| (John F. Kasel) | and Director |  |
By: | /s/ Alexander B. Jones | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (Alexander B. Jones) |  |  |
By: | /s/ John E. Kunz | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (John E. Kunz) |  |  |
By: | /s/ Janet Lee | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (Janet Lee) |  |  |
By: | /s/ David J. Meyer | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (David J. Meyer) |  |  |
By: | /s/ Diane B. Owen | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (Diane B. Owen) |  |  |
By: | /s/ Bruce E. Thompson | Director | November 1, 2024 |
| (Bruce E. Thompson) |  |  |
By: | /s/ William M. Thalman | Executive Vice President | November 1, 2024 |
| (William M. Thalman) | and Chief Financial Officer |  |
By: | /s/ Sean M. Reilly | Corporate Controller | November 1, 2024 |
| (Sean M. Reilly) | and Principal Accounting Officer |  |

78